



### Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

# **ScienceDirect**

Journal of Differential Equations

J. Differential Equations 263 (2017) 7000-7097

www.elsevier.com/locate/jde

# The Fučík spectrum of Schrödinger operator and the existence of four solutions of Schrödinger equations with jumping nonlinearities

Chong Li a,b,\*,1, Shujie Li a,2

<sup>a</sup> Institute of Mathematics, AMSS, Academia Sinica, Beijing 100190, China
<sup>b</sup> Beijing Center for Mathematics and Information Interdisciplinary Sciences (BCMIIS), China

Received 15 June 2017; revised 22 July 2017 Available online 9 August 2017

### Abstract

This paper contains the existence of four solutions of Schrödinger equations with jumping nonlinearities. The proof procedure is supported by a lot of new results. Initially, a consequence is rendered as a minimax principle on  $H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , which allows us to achieve the feasibility verification of the (PS) condition. Furthermore, the constructions of minimal and maximal curves of Fučík spectrum in  $Q_l$  (see the introduction for the definition of  $Q_l$ ) warrant an intensive investigation. That we encounter some thorny problems is largely due to the absence of compact embedding and the appearance of essential spectrum. Based on a nontrivial argument, we can compute critical groups of homogeneous functional at zero if (a,b) is free of Fučík spectrum and  $(a,b) \in Q_l$ . This together with convexity and concavity offers a detailed description of the two curves by a series of sophisticated tricks. Additionally, we present a new version of Morse theory in view of the fact that classical version doesn't work directly for weak smooth functional on  $H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ .

Finally, we prove a weak maximum principle for  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , which serves as a tool to get a critical point in positive and negative cone respectively and also compute critical groups of critical points of mountain pass type. With the help of above preparations, we attain the ultimate aim by Morse inequalities and various exact homology sequences.

© 2017 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author.

E-mail addresses: lichong@amss.ac.cn (C. Li), lisj@math.ac.cn (S. Li).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The first author is supported by NSFC (11471319) and BCMIIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The second author is supported by NSFC (11271353) and NSFC (11471319).

MSC: 35P05; 35A15

Keywords: Schrödinger equation; Minimax principle; Morse theory; Maximum principle; Exact homology sequences

### **Contents**

1.	Introduction	001
2.	Preliminaries from the spectral theory of Schrödinger operators	005
	2.1. A review of some classical results	005
	2.2. A min–max principle on $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$	006
3.	Compactness	
4.	Convexity and concavity	022
5.	The Fučík spectrum of Schrödinger operator	027
	5.1. Computation of critical groups $C_*(I,0)$	027
	5.2. Minimal and maximal curves	042
6.	Critical groups of $J$ at infinity and zero	060
	6.1. Computation of $C_*(J,\infty)$	060
	6.2. Computation of $C_*(J,0)$	066
7.	Four solutions theorem and some preliminaries on Morse theory	069
8.	Proof of Theorem 1.1	077
	8.1. A weak maximum principle for $\mathbb{R}^N$	077
	8.2. Hilbert–Riemann manifold N	078
	8.3. Brezis–Martin theorem and separability of $+P \cap N$ with $-P \cap N$	079
	8.4. The proof of Theorem 1.1	086
9.	Appendix	093
Ackn	owledgments	096
Refer	rences	096

# 1. Introduction

This paper is mainly concerned with nonlinear Schrödinger equation:

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta u + V(x)u = f(x, u), & x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \\
u(x) \to 0, & \text{as } |x| \to +\infty,
\end{cases}$$
(1.1)

arising from study of standing wave solutions of time-dependent nonlinear Schrödinger equations. The corresponding energetic functional of (1.1) is of the form as:

$$J(u) = J(u, a, b) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (|\nabla u|^{2} + V(x)u^{2}) dx - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} F(x, u),$$

where  $F(x, u) = \int_0^u f(x, s) ds$ , f(x, u) is a Carathéodory function on  $\mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\frac{f(x,t)}{t} \to \begin{cases} a, \text{ as } t \to -\infty, \\ b, \text{ as } t \to +\infty, \end{cases}$$
 (1.2)

 $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(-\Delta+V)$ , and  $\Sigma(-\Delta+V)$  is called Fučík spectrum, defined as the set of all  $(a,b) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  such that

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta u + V(x)u = au^{-} + bu^{+}, & x \in \mathbb{R}^{N}, \\
u(x) \to 0, & \text{as } |x| \to +\infty,
\end{cases} \tag{1.3}$$

has a nontrivial solution u in the form domain of  $-\Delta + V$ , where  $u^+ = \max\{u, 0\}$ ,  $u^- = \min\{u, 0\}$ , and the form domain of  $-\Delta + V$  is the Hilbert space  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  equipped with the norm

$$||u|| = \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |u|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

and the inner product

$$\langle u, v \rangle = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \nabla u \nabla v + u v.$$

From the variational point of view, the solutions of (1.3) are the critical points of the following energetic functional

$$I\left(u\right)=I\left(u,a,b\right)=\frac{1}{2}\int\limits_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\left|\nabla u\right|^{2}+V\left(x\right)u^{2}-a\left|u^{-}\right|^{2}-b\left|u^{+}\right|^{2},u\in H^{1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right).$$

Throughout the paper, we always assume that the linear potential V is real-valued, and  $V = V_1 + V_2$ ,  $V_1 \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $V_2 \in L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , with p = 2 if  $N \leq 3$ , p > 2 if N = 4 and  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \geq 5$ .

The Fučík spectrum was originally introduced in the 1970s by Fučík [11] and Dancer [10], and defined on a smooth bounded domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ . Denote by  $\lambda_1 < \lambda_2 < \lambda_3 < \cdots$  the distinct eigenvalues of  $-\Delta$  with Dirichlet boundary condition. It is then clear that  $(\lambda_l, \lambda_l) \in \Sigma$   $(-\Delta)$  for any  $l \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $(\{\lambda_1\} \times \mathbb{R}) \cup (\mathbb{R} \times \{\lambda_1\}) \subset \Sigma$   $(-\Delta)$ . Put  $Q_l = (\lambda_{l-1}, \lambda_{l+1})^2$  for  $l \geq 2$ . Schechter in [35], [38] constructed two decreasing curves  $C_{l1}$ ,  $C_{l2}$  (which may coincide) in  $Q_l$  passing through  $(\lambda_l, \lambda_l)$  such that all points on the curves are in  $\Sigma$   $(-\Delta)$ , while points in  $Q_l$  that are above both curves or below both curves are not in  $\Sigma$   $(-\Delta)$ . When the curves do not coincide, the region between them is called a type (II) region, which may or may not intersect  $\Sigma$   $(-\Delta)$  (see also [34] and [37]).

Concerning the Fučík spectrum for Schrödinger operator on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , to the best of our knowledge, so far the unique work appeared on [5], in which the authors gave a full characterization of the first nontrivial curve for certain types of potential by minimax methods.

Deeply attracted by the constructions of Fučík spectrum curves emanating from  $(\lambda, \lambda)$ ,  $\lambda \in \sigma_{\text{dis}}(-\Delta + V)$ , in this paper we are devoted to making a complete description of  $C_{l1}$ ,  $C_{l2}$  in  $Q_l$  for the case  $\lambda_{l-1}$ ,  $\lambda_l$ ,  $\lambda_{l+1} \in \sigma_{\text{dis}}(-\Delta + V)$ ,  $\lambda_{l-1} < \lambda_l < \lambda_{l+1} < \inf \sigma_{\text{ess}}(-\Delta + V)$ ,  $l \ge 3$ . However, it seems that we can not expect to achieve the target merely by a simple extension of [35] and [38] since the main difficulty, to a great extent, has arisen from the absence of compact

embedding and the appearance of essential spectrum. For this reason, we introduce a largely different measure, which does the trick (see Sections 4 and 5 for more details).

Another challenge comes from validation of compactness condition. In [25], the authors dealt with both nonresonant and resonant case for J (see also [25] for the argument on more general functional). However, for  $(a, b) \notin \Sigma (-\Delta + V)$  and  $a \neq b$ , they verified that J satisfies the (PS) condition with a strong hypothesis  $[\Gamma(a,b), \Lambda(a,b)] \cap \sigma(-\Delta+V) = \emptyset$ ,  $\Gamma(a,b) := \min\{a,b\}, \Lambda(a,b) := \max\{a,b\}.$  In comparison with [25], for  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(-\Delta+V)$ and  $a \neq b$ , under some certain hypotheses we derive identical result for J when admitting  $(\Gamma(a,b), \Lambda(a,b)) \cap \sigma_{\text{dis}}(-\Delta+V) \neq \emptyset$ , and a minimax principle on  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  (see Section 2) plays a crucial role in the process of proof. Due to the length limitation of this paper, we do not intend to make a discussion on the resonant case.

Let V be a Kato–Rellich potential (see Definition 2.1) and suppose  $\lambda_1 = \inf \sigma (-\Delta + V) < 0$  $\lambda_2 < \cdots < \lambda_l < \lambda_{l+1} < \sigma_0 := \inf \sigma_{\text{ess}}(-\Delta + V), \ \sigma_{\text{dis}}(-\Delta + V) \cap \left[\lambda_1, \lambda_{l+1}\right] = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^{l+1}, \ l \geq 2.$ Denote

$$\begin{split} &Q_{l+1}^{*}:=\left\{(a,b)\in\mathbb{R}^{2}:\lambda_{l}\leq\Gamma\left(a,b\right)\leq\Lambda\left(a,b\right)\leq\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}=\Gamma\left(\mu_{d_{l+1}+1},\sigma_{0}\right)\right\};\\ &C_{k+1}^{(1)}:=\left\{(a,b)\in Q_{k+1}^{*}:b=\widetilde{\nu}_{k}\left(a\right)\right\};\\ &C_{k+1}^{(2)}:=\left\{(a,b)\in Q_{k+1}^{*}:b=\widetilde{\mu}_{k+1}\left(a\right)\right\}, \end{split}$$

where  $\mu_i = \mu_i (-\Delta + V)$  (see Proposition 2.8),  $d_{l+1}$  is the sum of multiplicity of  $\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{l+1}$ , and make the following hypotheses:

 $(V_2)$  V(x) is a real potential, s.t.,

$$\inf_{x\in\mathbb{R}^N}V\left(x\right)>-\infty.$$

$$(V_3) \ V \in C^{N-2,\alpha}\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right) \ \text{if} \ N \geq 3 \ \text{and} \ V \in C^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right) \ \text{if} \ N = 1, 2, 0 < \alpha < 1; \\ (V_4) \ \lambda_1 = \inf \sigma \ (-\Delta + V) < \lambda_2 < \dots < \lambda_l < \sigma_0, \sigma_{\text{dis}} \ (-\Delta + V) \cap [\lambda_1, \sigma_0) = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l; \\ (f_1) \ \text{Set} \ f \ (x,s) = as^- + bs^+ + g \ (x,s), g \ (x,0) = 0, \lim_{|s| \to \infty} \frac{g(x,s)}{s} = 0 \ \text{uniformly with respect} \\ \text{to} \ x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \text{ s.t., } \exists \beta > 0, \text{ such that } \forall s_1, s_2 \in \mathbb{R}, \ \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^N,$$

$$|g(x, s_1) - g(x, s_2)| < \beta |s_1 - s_2|$$

and  $\beta < \sigma_0 - \Lambda(a, b)$ , where  $\Lambda(a, b) = \max\{a, b\}$ .  $(f_3)$  Let  $f(x, s) = a_0 s^- + b_0 s^+ + \widetilde{g}(x, s)$ ,  $\lim_{s \to 0_-} \frac{f(x, s)}{s} = a_0$ ,  $\lim_{s \to 0_+} \frac{f(x, s)}{s} = b_0$ , uniformly on  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , and  $\widetilde{g}(x,s) \in C^{N-2,\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R},\mathbb{R})$  if  $N \geq 3$ , and  $\widetilde{g}(x,s) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R},\mathbb{R})$  if N =1, 2;

$$(f_4) \lambda_k < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{k+1} = \Gamma(\mu_{d_{k+1}+1},\sigma_0), l > k \ge 3;$$

 $(f_5)$   $\Lambda$   $(a_0, b_0) < \lambda_1;$   $(f_6)$   $f_s'(x, s) > \frac{f(x, s)}{s} > -m, \forall s \neq 0, \text{ a.e. on } x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \text{ where } m \text{ is given by Section 3.}$  The hypothesis  $(f_1)$  is due to Section 3 (see p. 7014). The hypothesis  $(V_2)$  is offered by Section 5.1 (see p. 7027). The definitions of  $Q_{k+1}^*$ ,  $\widetilde{\nu}_k(a)$ ,  $\widetilde{\mu}_{k+1}(a)$  are presented by Section 5.2 (see p. 7042, p. 7048 and p. 7058 respectively). As to the hypotheses  $(V_3)$ ,  $(V_4)$ ,  $(f_3)$ ,  $(f_4)$ ,  $(f_5)$ ,  $(f_6)$ , please refer to Section 7 (see p. 7069).

With the aid of the above mentioned hypotheses, our main result concerning the existence of four nontrivial solutions of (1.1) reads:

**Theorem 1.1.** Let V be a Kato–Rellich potential. Suppose that  $(V_2)-(V_4)$ ,  $(f_1)$ ,  $(f_3)-(f_6)$  hold. Let  $(a,b) \in Q_{k+1}^*$ , if (a,b) is below  $C_{k+1}^{(1)}$  or above  $C_{k+1}^{(2)}$ , then (1.1) admits at least four nontrivial solutions, including a positive solution  $u_1$ , a negative solution  $u_2$  and a sign-changing solution. Moreover, if  $u_1$ ,  $u_2$  are isolated solutions, then we have  $C_q(J,u_i) \cong \delta_{q1}G$ , i=1,2.

**Remark 1.2.** Let V be a Kato–Rellich potential. In the case  $f(x,t) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$ , we just need to assume that  $(f_1)$  and  $(f_6)$  hold, and  $a_0 = b_0 < \lambda_1 < \lambda_2 < \cdots < \lambda_l < a = b < \widetilde{\theta}_l = \Gamma(\mu_{d_l+1}, \sigma_0)$ ,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(-\Delta + V) \cap [\lambda_1, \lambda_l] = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l$ ,  $l \ge 2$ , then (1.1) has at least four nontrivial solutions. It is new for (1.1) even in this case.

There are some literatures concerning the study of multiplicity of solutions for (1.1) (see [4], [25], [27], and references therein). In the journey of finding three solutions, we distinguish two solutions by their signs, and hence get a positive solution  $u_1$ , a negative solution  $u_2$ . In [26], the authors obtained a solution other than  $u_1$  and  $u_2$ , denoted by  $u_3$ . The sign change of  $u_3$  was also verified by [26]. These are not yet enough to guarantee the existence of the fourth nontrivial solution. It clearly emerges that aiming at four-solution task, we have to resort to Morse theory and distinguish critical points by their critical groups. Further analysis earnestly anticipates an elaborate description for local behavior of each critical point. Note that linking methods via homotopy minimax principle just furnish the information on homotopy groups, so it is indispensable for us to initiate an argument attacking above problem by computing critical groups, and the method is largely different from [8] and [24]. Notice that (1.1) possesses a jumping nonlinear term f(x,t) at 0 and accordingly  $J \notin C^2(H^1(\mathbb{R}^N), \mathbb{R})$ , so Morse theory of weak smooth functionals on  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  is urgently desired. Corresponding splitting theorem and shifting theorem for a bounded domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  had been well established in [20] (see also [21] for more general case) and we will give a brief introduction for such contents in Section 7.

The proof of four solutions theorem is arranged in Section 8. We would like to state here some preparation work adapted to our needs. We obtain three critical points of J on  $H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$  and supply precise information on critical groups. Moreover, in Section 8 we build up a weak maximum principle for  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Employing such maximum principle and also by Brezis–Martin theorem (see [6] and [28]), we verify that the positive and negative cone of Hilbert space  $H_m^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , denoted by +P and -P respectively, are invariant sets under the negative gradient flow of J on  $H_m^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , and we also show that  $\left((+P)^\delta\cap \mathrm{N}\right)\cap\left((-P)^\delta\cap \mathrm{N}\right)=\varnothing$  for  $\delta>0$  suitably small,  $(\pm P)^\delta:=\left\{u\in H_m^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right):\inf_{v\in\pm P}\|u-v\|_m\le\delta\right\}$ . Concerning the definitions of  $H_m^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$  and  $\|\cdot\|_m$ , the readers may consult Section 3 for details. Moreover,  $\eta(t,u)\subset\left((\pm P)^\delta\right)^\circ$  as  $u\in(\pm P)^\delta$ , for  $\forall t\in(0,+\infty)$ , where  $\left((+P)^\delta\right)^\circ$  and  $\left((-P)^\delta\right)^\circ$  denote the interior of  $(+P)^\delta$  and  $(-P)^\delta$  respectively, and  $\eta$  is the negative gradient flow of J on  $H_m^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ . Based on minimax argument, we can find two mountain pass type critical points  $u_1$  and  $u_2$  above, s.t.,  $u_1\in +P\cap \mathrm{N}$ ,  $u_2\in -P\cap \mathrm{N}$ . As  $u_3$  is sign-changing, combining computations of critical groups of J at infinity and zero with topological analysis of level sets of J, and also using Morse theory of weak smooth functionals on  $H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , we consequently derive the fourth nontrivial solution.

# 2. Preliminaries from the spectral theory of Schrödinger operators

# 2.1. A review of some classical results

We first take a look back at some definitions given by [16]:

**Definition 2.1.** (see page 136, [16]) Let  $V(x) \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N) + L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$  and be real, with p = 2 if  $N \le 3$ , p > 2 if N = 4 and  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \ge 5$ , then V is called Kato–Rellich (K–R) potential.

**Definition 2.2.** (see Definition 14.7, [16]) A potential function V(x) is called a Kato potential if V is real and  $V \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^N) + L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)_{\epsilon}$ , where the  $\epsilon$  indicates that for any  $\epsilon > 0$ , we can decompose  $V = V_1 + V_2$  with  $V_1 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  and  $V_2 \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , with  $\|V_2\|_{L^{\infty}} < \epsilon$ .

**Proposition 2.3.** (see Corollary 14.10, [16]) If V is a real Kato potential, then  $\sigma_{ess}(-\Delta + V) = [0, +\infty)$ .

For the readers' convenience, we present a proof for the following well-known result (see [16]):

**Proposition 2.4.** Let V be a real K-R potential,  $\lim_{|x|\to+\infty} V(x) = 0$ , then  $\sigma_{\text{ess}}(-\Delta + V) = [0, +\infty)$ .

**Proof.** In view of the hypothesis,  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists R > 0$ , for  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $|x| \ge R$ ,  $|V(x)| \le \varepsilon$ . Write  $V = V_1 + V_2$ ,  $V_1 \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $V_2 \in L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Notice that

$$V = \chi_{B(0,R)} V_1 + \chi_{B^c(0,R)} V_1 + \chi_{B(0,R)} V_2 + \chi_{B^c(0,R)} V_2$$
  
=  $V_1^{(R)} + V_2^{(R)}$ , (2.1)

where  $V_1^{(R)} = \chi_{B(0,R)}V$ ,  $V_2^{(R)} = \chi_{B^c(0,R)}V$ , it follows that for  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $|x| \ge R$ ,  $\left|V_2^{(R)}(x)\right| = |V(x)| \le \varepsilon$ . Observe that  $V_1^{(R)} \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N) \Rightarrow V_1^{(R)} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , so V is a Kato potential. Using Proposition 2.3 we arrive at the conclusion.  $\square$ 

**Corollary 2.5.** Let V be a real K-R potential,  $\lim_{|x|\to+\infty}V(x)=\alpha$ , then  $\sigma_{\rm ess}(-\Delta+V)=[\alpha,+\infty)$ .

As is known, if the real potential V is in the K-R class, then  $-\Delta + V$  is a self-adjoint, semibounded Schrödinger operator with domain  $H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  and there is a simplified version of Persson's theorem which proves that the behavior of the potential V at infinity determines  $\sigma_{\text{ess}}(-\Delta + V)$ :

**Proposition 2.6.** (see Theorem 14.11, [16]) Let V be a real-valued potential in the K-R class, and let  $-\Delta + V$  be the corresponding self-adjoint, semibounded Schrödinger operator with domain  $H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Then, the bottom of the essential spectrum is given by

$$\inf \sigma_{\text{ess}} \left( -\Delta + V \right) = \sup_{\kappa \subset \mathbb{R}^N} \inf_{\substack{\phi \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \kappa) \\ \phi \neq 0}} \frac{\left\langle \left( -\Delta + V \right) \phi, \phi \right\rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)}}{\|\phi\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)}^2}, \tag{2.2}$$

where the supremum is over all compact subsets  $\kappa \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ .

Suppose:

 $(V_1)$  V(x) is a real potential, and  $\exists F(x) \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\alpha = \inf_{x \in \mathbb{R}^N} F(x) \in (-\infty, +\infty)$ , s.t.  $\lim_{|x| \to \infty} (V(x) - F(x)) = 0$ .

As  $\lim_{|x|\to\infty} V(x) = \alpha$ , by taking  $F(x) \equiv \alpha$ , the hypothesis  $(V_1)$  evidently follows. With the aid of Proposition 2.4, a general version of Corollary 2.5 can be derived:

**Proposition 2.7.** Let V(x) be a real K-R potential and suppose  $(V_1)$ , then

$$\sigma_{\text{ess}}(-\Delta + V) \subset [\alpha, +\infty)$$
. (2.3)

**Proof.** Based on the assumption, decompose  $V = V_1 + V_2$ ,  $V_1 \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $V_2 \in L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Set  $\widetilde{V} = V_1 + \widetilde{V}_2$ ,  $\widetilde{V}_2 = V_2 - F(x)$ . Employing Proposition 2.4 we obtain

$$\sigma_{\text{ess}}\left(-\Delta + \widetilde{V}\right) = [0, +\infty). \tag{2.4}$$

By (2.2) we have

$$0 = \inf \sigma_{\text{ess}} \left( -\Delta + \widetilde{V} \right)$$

$$= \sup_{\kappa \subset \mathbb{R}^{N}} \inf_{\phi \in C_{0}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{N} \setminus \kappa) \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \phi|^{2} + \widetilde{V} \phi^{2}}{\|\phi\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{N})}^{2}}$$

$$\leq \sup_{\kappa \subset \mathbb{R}^{N}} \inf_{\phi \in C_{0}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{N} \setminus \kappa) \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \phi|^{2} + V \phi^{2}}{\|\phi\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{N})}^{2}} - \alpha, \tag{2.5}$$

ending the proof.  $\Box$ 

# 2.2. A min-max principle on $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$

**Proposition 2.8.** (min–max principle, operator form) (see Theorem XIII.1, [33]) Let H be a self-adjoint operator on Hilbert space E and H is bounded from below, i.e.,  $H \ge cI$  for some c. Define  $\mu_k(H) = \sup_{\mathfrak{B}=span\{\psi_1,\cdots,\psi_{k-1}\},\psi_i\in D(H)} \inf_{\psi\in\mathfrak{B}^\perp} \langle H\psi,\psi\rangle_E$ . Then, for each fixed k, either:

(a) there are k eigenvalues (counting degenerate eigenvalues a number of times equal to their multiplicity) below the bottom of the essential spectrum, and  $\mu_k(H)$  is the k-th eigenvalue counting multiplicity; or (b)  $\mu_k$  is the bottom of the essential spectrum, i.e.,  $\mu_k = \inf\{\lambda : \lambda \in \sigma_{ess}(H)\}$  and in that case  $\mu_k = \mu_{k+1} = \mu_{k+2} = \cdots$  and there are at most k-1 eigenvalues (counting multiplicity) below  $\mu_k$ .

**Lemma 2.9.** Suppose  $V(x) \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , p = 2 if  $N \le 3$ , p > 2 if N = 4,  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \ge 5$ , or  $p = +\infty$ , and define

$$\eta_{k} := \inf_{\substack{\mathfrak{B} \subset H^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \\ \text{dim } \mathfrak{B} = k}} \max_{u \in \mathfrak{B} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u|^{2} + V(x) u^{2}}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u^{2}}; \tag{2.6}$$

$$\sigma_{k} := \inf_{\substack{\mathfrak{B} \subset H^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \\ \dim \mathfrak{B} = k}} \max_{u \in \mathfrak{B} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u|^{2} + V(x) u^{2}}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u^{2}}, \tag{2.7}$$

then  $\eta_k = \sigma_k$  for  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ .

**Proof.** One deduces from [40] that  $-\Delta + V$  is bounded from below on  $H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  for K-R potential and so  $\eta_k > -\infty$ . Choose linearly independent  $\omega_1, \dots, \omega_k \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  and set  $\mathfrak{B} = \operatorname{span}\{\omega_1, \dots, \omega_k\}$ . As  $C_0^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$  is dense in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , for  $\omega_i$  we can find  $\left\{\omega_i^{(m)}\right\}_{m=1}^{+\infty} \subset C_0^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$  such that  $\omega_i^{(m)} \to \omega_i$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  as  $m \to +\infty$ ,  $i = 1, 2, \dots, k$ .

**Step one:** We claim that  $\exists M \in \mathbb{N}, \forall m \geq M, m \in \mathbb{N}, \omega_1^{(m)}, \cdots, \omega_k^{(m)}$  is linearly independent. By way of negation,  $\exists j_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ , and a sequence  $\{m_l\}_{l=1}^{+\infty} \in \mathbb{N}, m_l \to +\infty$  as  $l \to +\infty$ , s.t.  $\omega_{j_0}^{(m_l)} = \sum_{i \neq j_0} \alpha_i^{(m_l)} \omega_i^{(m_l)}$ .

Set 
$$\left|\alpha^{(m_l)}\right| = \left(\sum_{i \neq j_0} \left|\alpha_i^{(m_l)}\right|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 and  $A_{m_l}^{(i)} = \frac{\alpha_i^{(m_l)}}{\left|\alpha^{(m_l)}\right|}$ ,  $i \neq j_0$ . We are confronted with two cases: (1)  $\left|\alpha^{(m_l)}\right| \to +\infty$ ,  $l \to +\infty$ .

Then we have

$$\frac{\omega_{j_0}^{(m_l)}}{|\alpha^{(m_l)}|} = \sum_{i \neq j_0} A_{m_l}^{(i)} \omega_i^{(m_l)}$$
(2.8)

and infer that  $\exists M^* > 0$ ,  $\exists L \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\forall l \geq L$ ,  $\exists i^{(l)} \neq j_0$  such that

$$\left| A_{m_l}^{(i^{(l)})} \right| \ge M^*. \tag{2.9}$$

Otherwise,  $\forall \varepsilon > 0, \forall \widetilde{L} \in \mathbb{N}, \exists \widetilde{l} \geq \widetilde{L},$ 

$$\left| A_{m_{\tilde{l}}}^{(i)} \right| < \varepsilon, i \neq j_0. \tag{2.10}$$

(2.10) yields

$$1 = \sum_{i \neq i_0} \left| A_{m_i}^{(i)} \right|^2 < (k - 1) \varepsilon^2, \tag{2.11}$$

which is impossible as  $\varepsilon$  is small enough.

Hence, for  $l \geq L$ , up to a rewritten subsequence  $\left\{A_{m_l}^{(i^{(l)})}\right\}_{l=L}^{+\infty}$ ,  $\exists i_0 \neq j_0$ ,  $i^{(l)} = i_0$ . Since  $\left|A_{m_l}^{(i)}\right| \leq 1$ , there exist  $A_i$  and also a subsequence, still labeled by  $\left\{A_{m_l}^{(i)}\right\}_{l=1}^{+\infty}$  such that  $\lim_{l \to +\infty} A_{m_l}^{(i)} = A_i$ . Take limit for (2.8) in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , we obtain

$$\sum_{i \neq j_0} A_i \omega_i = 0. \tag{2.12}$$

Notice that  $|A_{i_0}| \ge M^* > 0$ , so  $\omega_1, \dots, \omega_{j_0-1}, \omega_{j_0+1}, \dots, \omega_k$  are linearly dependent which contradicts dim  $\mathfrak{B} = k$ .

contradicts dim  $\mathfrak{B} = k$ . (2)  $\{\alpha^{(m_l)}\}_{l=1}^{+\infty}$  is bounded.

The assertion is obvious in this case.

Step two. Define

$$\widetilde{\lambda} := \max_{u \in \mathfrak{B} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + V(x) u^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^2};$$

$$\widetilde{\lambda}_m := \max_{u \in \mathfrak{B}^{(m)} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + V(x) u^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^2};$$

$$\mathfrak{B}^{(m)} := \operatorname{span} \left\{ \omega_1^{(m)}, \cdots, \omega_k^{(m)} \right\}, m \text{ large enough.}$$

Now we show that  $\widetilde{\lambda}_m \to \widetilde{\lambda}$ . To see this, we assume that  $\widetilde{\lambda}_m$  is achieved by  $\widetilde{u}_m \in \mathfrak{B}^{(m)}$ ,  $\|\widetilde{u}_m\|_{H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)} = 1$ . Set  $\widetilde{u}_m = \sum_{i=1}^k \widetilde{\alpha}_i^{(m)} \omega_i^{(m)}$ , by the proof of step one we know that there exists  $M_0 > 0$ ,  $\left|\widetilde{\alpha}_i^{(m)}\right| \leq M_0$ . Hence we can find a renamed subsequence  $\left\{\widetilde{\alpha}_i^{(m)}\right\}_{m=1}^{+\infty}$ ,  $\lim_{m \to +\infty} \widetilde{\alpha}_i^{(m)} = \widetilde{\alpha}_i$ . So  $\widetilde{u}_m \to \widetilde{u}_0 = \sum_{i=1}^k \widetilde{\alpha}_i \omega_i$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  and thus we obtain

$$\widetilde{\lambda}_m \to \widetilde{\lambda}_0 := \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \widetilde{u}_0|^2 + V(x) \, \widetilde{u}_0^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \widetilde{u}_0^2} \le \widetilde{\lambda}. \tag{2.13}$$

On the other hand, we assume that  $\widetilde{\lambda}$  is achieved by  $u_0 = \sum_{i=1}^k \alpha_i \omega_i$  and set  $||u_0|| = 1$ , then there exist  $\{u_m\}_{m=1}^{+\infty} \subset C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $u_m = \sum_{i=1}^k \alpha_i^* \omega_i^{(m)} \to u_0$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . If  $p = +\infty$ , the conclusion is evident so we just need to deal with the case  $p > \frac{N}{2}$ . Using embedding theorem we get

$$u_m \to u_0 \text{ in } L^q\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right),$$
 (2.14)

for  $q \in [2, 2^*]$ , if  $N \ge 3$  and for  $q \in [2, +\infty)$  if N = 1, 2. We claim that

$$\lim_{m \to +\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) u_m^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) u_0^2$$
(2.15)

Divide the proof into two cases:

(i)  $N \ge 4$ . Since  $p > \frac{N}{2}$ ,  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1 \Rightarrow q \in \left(1, \frac{N}{N-2}\right)$ . By Hölder inequality and Cauchy-Schwarz inequality,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} V(x) \left( u_{m}^{2} - u_{0}^{2} \right) \right|$$

$$\leq \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |u_{m} + u_{0}|^{q} \cdot |(u_{m} - u_{0})|^{q} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{q}}$$

$$\leq \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot \left( \|u_{m}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}} \right) \cdot \|u_{m} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}$$

$$\leq C \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot (\|u_{m}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}) \cdot \|u_{m} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}$$

$$\leq C \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot (\|u_{m}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}) \cdot \|u_{m} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}$$

$$\leq C \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot (\|u_{m}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}) \cdot \|u_{m} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}$$

$$\leq C \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot (\|u_{m}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}) \cdot \|u_{m} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}$$

$$\leq C \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot (\|u_{m}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}) \cdot \|u_{m} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}$$

$$\leq C \|V\|_{L^{p}} \cdot (\|u_{m}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}) \cdot \|u_{m} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}$$

(ii)  $N \leq 3$ . Observe that  $V \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  if  $N \leq 3$ , taking q = 2 shows

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) \left( u_m^2 - u_0^2 \right) \right| \le C \|V\|_{L^2} \cdot (\|u_m\| + \|u_0\|) \cdot \|u_m - u_0\| \to 0. \tag{2.17}$$

As  $u_m \to u_0$  in  $L^2$ , we have

$$||u_m||_{L^2} \to ||u_0||_{L^2}$$
. (2.18)

Notice that

$$\langle \nabla u_m, \nabla u_m \rangle_{L^2} - \langle \nabla u_0, \nabla u_0 \rangle_{L^2}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla (u_m - u_0)|^2 + 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \nabla (u_m - u_0) \nabla u_0 \to 0, \qquad (2.19)$$

consequently,

$$\widetilde{\lambda} \leftarrow \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u_m|^2 + V(x) u_m^2}{\int_{\mathbb{D}^N} u_m^2} \le \widetilde{\lambda}_m. \tag{2.20}$$

Combining (2.13) with (2.20) we get  $\widetilde{\lambda}_0 = \widetilde{\lambda}$ . Step three: Define  $\lambda := \inf_{\mathfrak{B} \subset H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)} \max_{u \in \mathfrak{B} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + V(x)u^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^2}$ , then for  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists \mathfrak{B} \subset H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ ,

$$\max_{u \in \mathfrak{B} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + V(x) u^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^2} < \lambda + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$
 (2.21)

Step two indicates that there exists  $\widehat{\mathfrak{B}} \subset C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , dim  $\widehat{\mathfrak{B}} = k$ , s.t.

$$\left| \max_{u \in \mathfrak{B} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + V(x) u^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^2} - \max_{u \in \widehat{\mathfrak{B}} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + V(x) u^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^2} \right| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}. \tag{2.22}$$

Therefore, by combining (2.21) with (2.22) we have

$$\max_{u \in \widehat{\mathfrak{B}} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + V(x) u^2}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^2} < \lambda + \varepsilon. \tag{2.23}$$

The proof is complete.  $\Box$ 

**Corollary 2.10.** *Suppose that* V *is a real* K-R *potential, then*  $\eta_k = \sigma_k$  *for*  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ ..

Set  $A = -\Delta + V$  and define

$$\mu_{k} := \sup_{\substack{\mathfrak{B}_{k-1} \subset H^{2} \\ \dim \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} = k-1}} \inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{2} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}}, \tag{2.24}$$

$$\alpha_{k} := \sup_{\substack{\mathfrak{B}_{k-1} \subset H^{1} \\ \dim \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} = k-1}} \inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{1} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \psi|^{2} + V(x) \psi^{2}, \tag{2.25}$$

$$\beta_k := \inf_{\substack{\mathfrak{B}_k \subset H^2 \\ \dim \mathfrak{B}_k = k}} \max_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_k \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2}, \tag{2.26}$$

$$\gamma_{k} := \inf_{\substack{\mathfrak{B}_{k} \subset H^{1} \\ \dim \mathfrak{B}_{k} = k}} \max_{\|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \psi|^{2} + V(x) \psi^{2}, \tag{2.27}$$

where  $\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp}$  is the orthogonal complement in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  of  $\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}$ . Obviously,  $\beta_k = \sigma_k = \eta_k = \gamma_k$  for  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ .

Let V be a K-R potential,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \neq \emptyset$ ,  $\inf \sigma(A) = \inf \sigma_{\text{dis}}(A)$ ,  $\{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l \in \sigma_{\text{dis}}(A), l \geq 1$ , s.t.,  $\lambda_1 = \inf \sigma(A) < \lambda_2 < \dots < \lambda_l < \sigma_0$ ,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \cap [\lambda_1, \sigma_0) = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l$ ,  $\sigma_0 := \inf \sigma_{\text{ess}}(A)$ . Let  $N_l$  be the subspace of  $D = D(A) = H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  spanned by the eigenfunctions  $\psi_1, \dots, \psi_{d_l}$  corresponding to  $\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_l$ ,  $d_l = \dim N_l$ . Then  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N) = N_l \oplus M_l$ , where  $\oplus$  denotes decomposition into direct sum in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $M_l := N_l^{\perp} \cap H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Let  $E_{k-1} := \operatorname{span}\{\psi_1, \dots, \psi_{k-1}\}$ ,  $k \leq d_l + 1$ , and set

$$\zeta_k := \inf_{\substack{\psi \in E_{k-1}^\perp \cap H^2 \\ \|\psi\|_{1,2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2},$$
(2.28)

$$\xi_{k} := \inf_{\substack{\psi \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{1} \\ \|\psi\|_{1,2} = 1}} \int |\nabla \psi|^{2} + V(x) \psi^{2}. \tag{2.29}$$

Under the above hypotheses, our consequence concerning min-max principle reads:

**Lemma 2.11.** (i)  $\xi_k = \mu_k$  for  $k \le d_l + 1$ ; (ii)  $\mu_k = \alpha_k = \gamma_k$ ,  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ .

**Proof.** Divide the proof into two cases:

(1)  $k < d_l + 1$ .

We first claim  $\mu_k = \zeta_k$ . Obviously,  $\zeta_k \le \mu_k$ , so we focus on  $\mu_k \le \zeta_k$ . For  $\forall \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} \subset H^2$ , take two cases into account:

(a)  $\exists \psi_0 \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap E_{k-1} \setminus \{0\}$ . Set  $\|\psi_0\|_{L^2} = 1$ . Denote by  $E_{\lambda}$  the spectral system of A. Let  $P_{E(\mu,+\infty)}$  be the orthogonal projection operator  $\chi_{(\mu,+\infty)}$ , where  $\chi_{(\mu,+\infty)}$  is the characteristic function of  $(\mu,+\infty)$ , we have  $\int_{\mu}^{+\infty} dE_{\lambda} = P_{E(\mu,+\infty)}$ ,  $A = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \lambda dE_{\lambda}$ .

Due to the fact

$$\inf_{\substack{\psi \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{2} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}} = \inf_{\substack{\psi \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{2} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \lambda d \langle E_{\lambda}\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}}$$

$$= \inf_{\substack{\psi \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{2} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \lambda d \langle E_{\lambda}\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}} \ge \mu_{k-1}, \qquad (2.30)$$

hence,

$$\inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2 \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} \le \langle A\psi_0, \psi_0 \rangle_{L^2} \le \mu_{k-1} \le \zeta_k. \tag{2.31}$$

(b)  $\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap E_{k-1} = \{0\}$ . Observe that the map  $P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} : \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2 \to E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$  is one to one onto. Actually, we just need to show the surjection since the injection is evident. Otherwise,  $\exists y \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2 \setminus \{0\}$ , for  $\forall x \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$ ,  $P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} x \neq y$ . Set  $\|y\|_{L^2} = 1$ ,  $F_k = \operatorname{span}\{y, \psi_1, \cdots, \psi_{k-1}\}$ .

As dim  $F_k = k > \dim \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} = k-1$ , there exists  $z \in F_k \cap \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \setminus \{0\}$ . Denote  $z = \alpha y + \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} \beta_i \psi_i$ . Clearly,  $\alpha \neq 0$ . Then  $P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} z = \alpha y$ , i.e.,  $P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} \frac{z}{\alpha} = y$ , violating the hypothesis. Consequently, for  $\forall \varphi \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$ ,  $\exists \psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$ ,  $P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} \psi = \varphi$ . Take the minimizing sequence  $\{\varphi_n\}_{n=1}^{+\infty}$  of (2.28),  $\varphi_n \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$ ,  $\|\varphi_n\|_{L^2} = 1$ , s.t.,  $\varepsilon_n > 0$  and

$$\langle A\varphi_n, \varphi_n \rangle_{L^2} \le \zeta_k + \varepsilon_n.$$
 (2.32)

For  $\forall \psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$ ,  $\|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1$ , set  $\psi = P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} \psi + P_{E_{k-1}} \psi$ . For above  $\varphi_n$ ,  $\exists s_n \in (0, 1]$ ,  $\psi_n^* \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$ ,  $\|\psi_n^*\|_{L^2} = 1$ , s.t.,

$$\psi_n^* = P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} \psi_n^* + P_{E_{k-1}} \psi_n^* = s_n \varphi_n + P_{E_{k-1}} \psi_n^*. \tag{2.33}$$

Set  $P_{E_{k-1}}\psi_n^* = t_n\phi_n$ ,  $t_n^2 = 1 - s_n^2$ ,  $\|\phi_n\|_{L^2} = 1$ . Therefore,

$$\inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2 \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} \leq \langle A\psi_n^*, \psi_n^* \rangle_{L^2}$$

$$\leq (\zeta_k + \varepsilon_n) s_n^2 + \mu_{k-1} t_n^2$$

$$\leq \zeta_k + \varepsilon_n \tag{2.34}$$

and this yields

$$\inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2 \\ \|\psi\|_{l,2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} \le \zeta_k. \tag{2.35}$$

(2.31) together with (2.35) derives

$$\sup_{\substack{\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}\subset H^2\\\dim\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}=k-1}}\inf_{\substack{\psi\in\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp}\cap H^2\\\|\psi\|_{L^2}=1}}\langle A\psi,\psi\rangle_{L^2}\leq \zeta_k. \tag{2.36}$$

We conclude the claim as predicted.

Notice that  $\zeta_k = \xi_k$  for  $k \le d_l + 1$  (see Lemma 9.1 for more detail), so  $\mu_k = \xi_k$  for  $k \le d_l + 1$ . That's the precise statement (i).

Next we show  $\zeta_k = \beta_k$  for  $k \le d_l + 1$ . Note that  $\forall \mathfrak{B}_k \subset H^2$ ,  $\dim \mathfrak{B}_k = k$ ,  $\exists \psi^* \in \mathfrak{B}_k \cap E_{k-1}^{\perp}$ ,  $\|\psi^*\|_{L^2} = 1$ , then we obtain

$$\max_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_k \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} \ge \langle A\psi^*, \psi^* \rangle_{L^2} \ge \zeta_k \tag{2.37}$$

alluding to  $\beta_k \ge \zeta_k$  for  $k \le d_l + 1$ . On the other side, for  $k \le d_l$ ,

$$\beta_k \le \max_{\substack{\psi \in E_k \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} \le \mu_k = \zeta_k, \tag{2.38}$$

and as  $k = d_l + 1$ , for above  $\varphi_n$ , set  $E_{d_l+1}^{(n)} = \operatorname{span} \{ \psi_1, \dots, \psi_{d_l}, \varphi_n \}$ , hence,

$$\beta_{d_l+1} \le \max_{\substack{\psi \in E_{d_l+1}^{(n)} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} \le \langle A\varphi_n, \varphi_n \rangle_{L^2} \le \zeta_{d_l+1} + \varepsilon_n, \tag{2.39}$$

and this gets  $\beta_{d_l+1} \leq \zeta_{d_l+1}$ . The combination of (2.37), (2.38) and (2.39) ends the proof. It is left to us to verify  $\alpha_k = \xi_k$  for  $k \leq d_l + 1$ . For  $\forall \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} \subset H^1$ , take two cases into account:  $\langle 1 \rangle \exists \psi_0 \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap E_{k-1} \setminus \{0\}$ . Set  $\|\psi_0\|_{L^2} = 1$ . As  $\zeta_k = \xi_k$  for  $k \leq d_l + 1$ , we have

$$\inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{1} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2} = 1} \mathbb{R}^{N}}} \int |\nabla \psi|^{2} + V(x) \psi^{2}$$

$$\leq \inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap E_{k-1} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2} = 1}}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq \langle A\psi_{0}, \psi_{0} \rangle_{L^{2}} \leq \mu_{k-1} \leq \zeta_{k} = \xi_{k}.$$
(2.40)

 $\langle 2 \rangle \ \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap E_{k-1} = \{0\}.$  The argument is quite similar to (b).

 $\langle 1 \rangle + \langle 2 \rangle \Rightarrow \alpha_k \leq \xi_k.$ 

On the other hand, on account of the definition,  $\alpha_k \ge \xi_k$ . The assertion follows.

Overall, we conclude the proof of (ii) for  $k \le d_l + 1$  with the help of Corollary 2.10.

(2)  $k > d_l + 1$ .

We can always choose  $\{\psi_i\}_{i=d_l+1}^{+\infty} \in E_{d_l}^{\perp} \cap H^2$  such that  $\{\psi_i\}_{i=1}^{+\infty}$  is a complete basis of  $L^2$ ,  $\{\psi_i, \psi_j\}_{L^2} = 0$ , for  $i \neq j, i, j \geq d_l + 1$ .

Observe that  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\forall \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} \subset H^1$ ,  $\dim \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} = k-1$ ,  $\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap \left( E_{\sigma_0 + \varepsilon} - E_{\sigma_0} \right) H^2 \neq \{0\}$ . This is due to  $\dim \left( E_{\sigma_0 + \varepsilon} - E_{\sigma_0} \right) H^2 = \infty$ .

For fixed  $\varepsilon_n > 0$ , then there exists  $\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{(n)} \subset H^1$ ,  $\dim \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{(n)} = k-1$ , and  $\widetilde{\psi}_n \in \left(\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{(n)}\right)^{\perp} \cap \left(E_{\sigma_0 + \varepsilon_n} - E_{\sigma_0}\right) H^2$ ,  $\|\widetilde{\psi}_n\|_{L^2} = 1$ , s.t.,

$$\alpha_{k} - \varepsilon_{n} \leq \inf_{\substack{\psi \in \left(\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{(n)}\right)^{\perp} \cap H^{1}_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \int |\nabla \psi|^{2} + V(x) \psi^{2}$$

$$\leq \inf_{\substack{\psi \in \left(\mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{(n)}\right)^{\perp} \cap H^{2} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq \langle A\widetilde{\psi}_{n}, \widetilde{\psi}_{n} \rangle_{L^{2}} \leq \sigma_{0} + \varepsilon_{n}. \tag{2.41}$$

Let  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ , (2.41) yields

$$\alpha_{k} = \sup_{\substack{\mathfrak{B}_{k-1} \subset H^{1} \\ \dim \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} = k-1}} \inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{1} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \psi|^{2} + V(x) \psi^{2} \leq \sigma_{0} = \mu_{k}.$$
 (2.42)

Due to the fact  $\sigma_0 = \mu_{d_l+1} = \alpha_{d_l+1} \le \alpha_k$  for  $k \ge d_l + 2$ , we get  $\alpha_k = \mu_k$  for  $k \ge d_l + 2$ .

We now remain to prove  $\mu_k = \beta_k$  for  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ . In view of the definitions of  $\beta_k$  and  $\mu_k$ , for  $\varepsilon_n > 0$ , there exists  $\mathfrak{B}_k^{*(n)} \subset H^2$ , dim  $\mathfrak{B}_k^{*(n)} = k$ , and  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{B}}_{k-1}^{(n)} \subset H^2$ , dim  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{B}}_{k-1}^{(n)} = k - 1$ , s.t.

$$\max_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_k^{*(n)} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} \le \beta_k + \varepsilon_n, \tag{2.43}$$

$$\|\psi\|_{L^{2}=1}$$

$$\inf_{\substack{\psi \in \left(\widetilde{\mathfrak{B}}_{k-1}^{(n)}\right)^{\perp} \cap H^{2} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}}=1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}} \geq \mu_{k} - \varepsilon_{n}.$$

$$(2.44)$$

Since dim  $\mathfrak{B}_{k}^{*(n)} > \dim \widetilde{\mathfrak{B}}_{k-1}^{(n)}$ , there exists  $\psi_{0}^{(n)} \in \mathfrak{B}_{k}^{*(n)} \cap \left(\widetilde{\mathfrak{B}}_{k-1}^{(n)}\right)^{\perp}$ ,  $\left\|\psi_{0}^{(n)}\right\|_{L^{2}} = 1$ . Based on this, the combination of (2.43) and (2.44) yields  $\beta_{k} \geq \mu_{k}$  for  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ .

The other side of the shield, for  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ , notice that  $\dim \left( E_{\sigma_0 + \varepsilon} - E_{\sigma_0} \right) H^2 = \infty$ . If  $k \geq d_l + 2$ , pick  $\left\{ \xi_i^{(\varepsilon)} \right\}_{i=d_l+1}^k$ , s.t.,  $\sigma_0 < \xi_{d_l+1}^{(\varepsilon)} < \xi_{d_l+2}^{(\varepsilon)} < \cdots < \xi_k^{(\varepsilon)} < \sigma_0 + \varepsilon$ , and take  $\left\{ \psi_i^{(\varepsilon)} \right\}_{i=d_l+1}^k \subset \left( E_{\sigma_0 + \varepsilon} - E_{\sigma_0} \right) H^2$ , s.t.,  $\left\langle A \psi_i^{(\varepsilon)}, \psi_j^{(\varepsilon)} \right\rangle_{L^2} = 0$  for  $i \neq j$ ,  $d_l + 1 \leq i$ ,  $j \leq k$ ,  $\sigma_0 < \left\langle A \psi_{d_l+1}^{(\varepsilon)}, \psi_{d_l+1}^{(\varepsilon)} \right\rangle_{L^2} < \xi_{d_l+1}^{(\varepsilon)}$ ,  $\xi_{i-1}^{(\varepsilon)} < \left\langle A \psi_i^{(\varepsilon)}, \psi_i^{(\varepsilon)} \right\rangle_{L^2} < \xi_i^{(\varepsilon)}$  for  $d_l + 2 \leq i \leq k$ , and  $\left( E_{\xi_j^{(\varepsilon)}} - E_{\xi_{j-1}^{(\varepsilon)}} \right) \psi_j^{(\varepsilon)} = \psi_j^{(\varepsilon)}$  for  $d_l + 1 \leq j \leq k$ . Set  $\widetilde{E}_{k,\varepsilon} = \operatorname{span} \left\{ \psi_1, \cdots, \psi_{d_l}, \psi_{d_l+1}^{(\varepsilon)}, \cdots, \psi_k^{(\varepsilon)} \right\}$ . Thereby,

$$\beta_k \le \max_{\substack{\psi \in \widetilde{E}_{k,\varepsilon} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^2} < \sigma_0 + \varepsilon, \tag{2.45}$$

alluding to  $\beta_k \leq \sigma_0 = \mu_k$ . We therefore conclude the proof of Lemma 2.11.  $\square$ 

# 3. Compactness

Let V be a K-R potential. In what follows, we set  $f(x,s) = as^- + bs^+ + g(x,s)$ , g(x,0) = 0,  $\lim_{|s| \to \infty} \frac{g(x,s)}{s} = 0$  uniformly with respect to  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , and also make the following hypotheses:

 $(f_1) \exists \beta > 0$ , such that  $\forall s_1, s_2 \in \mathbb{R}, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,

$$|g(x, s_1) - g(x, s_2)| \le \beta |s_1 - s_2|$$

and  $\beta < \sigma_0 - \Lambda(a, b)$ , where  $\Lambda(a, b) = \max\{a, b\}$ .

It might just as well assume  $m + \mu_1 > 0$  and  $\inf \sigma\left(\widehat{A}_m\right) > 1$  with  $\widehat{A}_m = -\Delta + 2(V + m)$  by choosing m > 0 suitably large. Clearly,  $A_m := -\Delta + V + m$  is a positive definite self-adjoint operator with  $D\left(A_m\right) = H^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ .

Denote by

$$H_m^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right) = \left\{ u \in H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right) : \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + (V+m)u^2 < +\infty \right\}$$

the Hilbert space equipped with the norm

$$||u||_{m} = \left[\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u|^{2} + (V+m)u^{2}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

and the inner product

$$\langle u, v \rangle_m = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \nabla u \nabla v + (V + m) u v.$$

It is easy to check that  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N) = H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Indeed, notice that

$$\frac{\|u\|^2}{2} \le \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^2 + 2(V+m)u^2$$

$$= \|u\|_{m}^2 \le (C \|V_1\|_{L^p} + \|V_2\|_{L^\infty} + m + 1) \|u\|^2, \tag{3.1}$$

where p = 2 if  $N \le 3$ , and  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \ge 4$ , so the assertion follows.

On account of the hypothesis,  $\sigma(A_m) \in (0, +\infty)$ , alluding to the fact that  $A_m^{-1}$  exists. Set  $g_m(x, u) = f(x, u) + mu$ . Obviously, in view of  $(f_1)$ ,  $A_m^{-1}g_m(x, u) \in H^2$  for  $\forall u \in H^1$ . Hence, for fixed  $\varphi \in H^1$ ,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} g_{m}(x, u) \varphi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} A_{m} A_{m}^{-1} g_{m}(x, u) \cdot \varphi$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla A_{m}^{-1} g_{m}(x, u) \cdot \nabla \varphi + (V + m) A_{m}^{-1} g_{m}(x, u) \cdot \varphi. \tag{3.2}$$

Therefore,

$$\langle J'(u), \varphi \rangle_{m} = \langle u - A_{m}^{-1} g_{m}(x, u), \varphi \rangle_{m}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla u \nabla \varphi + V(x) u \varphi - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} f(x, u) \varphi, \qquad (3.3)$$

yielding  $J'(u) = u - A_m^{-1} g_m(x, u)$ .

To show the main consequence of this section, we first recall the concept of Palais-Smale condition:

**Definition 3.1.** Let X be a Hilbert space,  $\varphi \in C^1(X, \mathbb{R})$  and  $c \in \mathbb{R}$ . We say  $\varphi$  satisfies the  $(PS)_c$  condition provided that any sequence  $\{u_n\}_{n=1}^{+\infty} \subset X$  such that  $\varphi(u_n) \to c$  and  $\varphi'(u_n) \to 0$  in X, has a convergent subsequence in X.

**Definition 3.2.** Let X be a Hilbert space,  $\varphi \in C^1(X, \mathbb{R})$ . For  $c_1, c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $c_1 < c_2$ , we say  $\varphi$  satisfies the (PS) condition on  $[c_1, c_2]$  if  $\varphi$  satisfies the (PS)<sub>c</sub> condition for  $\forall c \in [c_1, c_2]$ .

**Definition 3.3.** Let X be a Hilbert space,  $\varphi \in C^1(X, \mathbb{R})$ . We say  $\varphi$  satisfies the (PS) condition provided that any sequence  $\{u_n\}_{n=1}^{+\infty} \subset X$  such that  $\{\varphi(u_n)\}_{n=1}^{+\infty}$  is bounded and  $\varphi'(u_n) \to 0$  in X, has a convergent subsequence in X.

**Theorem 3.4.** Let V be a real K-R potential,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \neq \emptyset$ ,  $\inf \sigma(A) = \inf \sigma_{\text{dis}}(A)$ . Under the hypothesis  $(f_1)$ , if  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ , then J satisfies the (PS) condition on  $H^1_m(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

Before entering the proof of Theorem 3.4, we state a well-known result (see [41]) as follows:

**Proposition 3.5.** Assume that  $|\Omega| < \infty$ ,  $1 \le p$ ,  $r < \infty$ ,  $f \in C(\overline{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$  and

$$|f(x,u)| \le C(1+|u|^{p/r}).$$
 (3.4)

Then, for every  $u \in L^p(\Omega)$ ,  $f(\cdot, u) \in L^r(\Omega)$  and the operator

$$T: L^p(\Omega) \to L^r(\Omega): u \longmapsto f(x, u)$$

is continuous.

**Proof of Theorem 3.4.** In view of the hypothesis  $(f_1)$ , it would not hurt to assume  $\Lambda(a,b) + \beta > \mu_1$ , s.t.,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \cap \left[\mu_1, \Lambda(a,b) + \beta\right] = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l$ ,  $\lambda_1 = \mu_1 = \inf \sigma(A) < \lambda_2 < \dots < \lambda_l$ . Divide the proof into three steps:

**Step one.** We prove that for any bounded sequence  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , s.t.,  $u_k \rightharpoonup u_0$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $P_{N_l}u_k \to u^*$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $u_k \rightharpoonup \widetilde{u}$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , then  $\widetilde{u} = u_0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $u^* = P_{N_l}u_0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , where  $P_{N_l}$  is the orthogonal projection onto  $N_l$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

Observe that  $u_k \to u_0$  in  $L^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , then for any bounded open domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $u_k \to u_0$  in  $L^2(\Omega)$ , and hence

$$\int_{\Omega} u_k \varphi \to \int_{\Omega} u_0 \varphi, \forall \varphi \in L^2(\Omega). \tag{3.5}$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^{N}} u_{k} \varphi \to \int_{\mathbb{D}^{N}} u_{0} \varphi, \forall \varphi \in C_{0}^{\infty} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right).$$
(3.6)

As  $u_k \rightharpoonup \widetilde{u}$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_k \varphi \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \widetilde{u}\varphi, \forall \varphi \in L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right), \tag{3.7}$$

and thus,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{k} \varphi \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \widetilde{u} \varphi, \forall \varphi \in C_{0}^{\infty} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right).$$
(3.8)

(3.6) together with (3.8) shows

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (u_0 - \widetilde{u}) \, \varphi = 0, \, \forall \varphi \in C_0^{\infty} \left( \mathbb{R}^N \right). \tag{3.9}$$

Due to the fact that  $C_0^\infty\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$  is dense in  $L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (u_0 - \widetilde{u}) \, \varphi = 0, \, \forall \varphi \in L^2 \left( \mathbb{R}^N \right), \tag{3.10}$$

so  $\widetilde{u} = u_0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . This indicates that

$$u_k \rightharpoonup u_0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right),$$
 (3.11)

and thereby,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} P_{N_{l}} u_{k} \varphi \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} P_{N_{l}} u_{0} \varphi, \forall \varphi \in L^{2} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right). \tag{3.12}$$

Since  $P_{N_l}u_k \to u^*$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  yields

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} P_{N_{l}} u_{k} \varphi \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u^{*} \varphi, \forall \varphi \in L^{2} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right), \tag{3.13}$$

combining (3.12) with (3.13) we get  $u^* = P_{N_l} u_0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . This concludes the proof. **Step two.** We show that for any sequence  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , s.t.  $\|J'(u_k)\|_m \to 0$ , is bounded in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

Suppose by contradiction, there exists  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N), \|J'(u_k)\|_m \to 0, \|u_k\|_m \to +\infty,$ and so  $||u_k|| \to +\infty$ . Take  $M_k^* \to +\infty$ , s.t.  $\frac{M_k^*}{||u_k||} \to 0$ . Set  $\widetilde{u}_k = \frac{u_k}{||u_k||}$ . We claim that for  $\forall \varphi \in \mathbb{R}$  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N),$ 

$$\lim_{k \to +\infty} \frac{\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} g(x, u_k) \varphi \right|}{\|u_k\|} = 0. \tag{3.14}$$

Actually, notice that  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N) \subset L^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , so for  $\forall \varphi \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists K_1^* =$  $K_1^*(\varepsilon, \varphi) \in \mathbb{N}, \forall k \ge K_1^*,$ 

$$\int_{|u_{k}| < M_{k}^{*}} \frac{|g(x, u_{k})\varphi|}{\|u_{k}\|} \leq \frac{\beta M_{k}^{*}}{\|u_{k}\|} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{N})}$$

$$\leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2 \|\varphi\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{N})}} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{N})} = \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$
(3.15)

On the other hand,  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists S^* = S^*(\varepsilon, \varphi) > 0$ ,  $\forall s \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $|s| \ge S^*$ ,

$$\max_{x \in \mathbb{R}^N} \left| \frac{f(x,s) - as^- - bs^+}{s} \right| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2 \|\varphi\|}, \tag{3.16}$$

and hence  $\exists K_2^* = K_2^* (\varepsilon, \varphi) \in \mathbb{N}, \forall k \geq K_2^*, M_k^* > S^*,$ 

$$\int_{|u_{k}| \geq M_{k}^{*}} \frac{|g(x, u_{k})\varphi|}{\|u_{k}\|}$$

$$= \int_{|u_{k}| \geq M_{k}^{*}} \left| \frac{g(x, u_{k})}{u_{k}} \right| \cdot |\widetilde{u}_{k}| \cdot |\varphi|$$

$$\leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2 \|\varphi\|} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widetilde{u}_{k}| \cdot |\varphi|$$

$$\leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2 \|\varphi\|} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widetilde{u}_{k}|^{2} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\varphi|^{2} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2 \|\varphi\|} \cdot \|\varphi\| = \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$
(3.17)

Therefore, for  $\forall k \geq K^* = \Lambda (K_1^*, K_2^*)$ ,

$$\frac{\left|\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} g(x, u_{k}) \varphi\right|}{\|u_{k}\|} \leq \int_{|u_{k}| < M_{k}^{*}} \frac{\left|g(x, u_{k}) \varphi\right|}{\|u_{k}\|} + \int_{|u_{k}| \geq M_{k}^{*}} \frac{\left|g(x, u_{k}) \varphi\right|}{\|u_{k}\|} \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} = \varepsilon \tag{3.18}$$

and this alludes to the claim.

Assume  $\widetilde{u}_k \to u_0$  in  $H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , then  $\widetilde{u}_k \to u_0$  in  $L^p_{\operatorname{loc}}\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ ,  $2 \leq p < 2^*$ . According to the definition, for fixed  $\varphi \in C_0^\infty\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , there is a bounded open domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^N : \varphi\left(x\right) \neq 0\right\} \subset \Omega$ . Therefore,  $\widetilde{u}_k \to u_0$  in  $L^2\left(\Omega\right)$ . Since  $\frac{\|J'(u_k)\|_m}{\|u_k\|} \to 0$ , by (3.14), we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla u_{0} \nabla \varphi + V(x) u_{0} \varphi = a \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{0}^{-} \varphi + b \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{0}^{+} \varphi, \forall \varphi \in C_{0}^{\infty} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right).$$
 (3.19)

Now we show that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla u_{0} \nabla \varphi + V(x) u_{0} \varphi = a \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{0}^{-} \varphi + b \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{0}^{+} \varphi, \forall \varphi \in H^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{N}),$$
(3.20)

and this indeed indicates that  $u_0$  is a weak solution of (1.3).

Notice that  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  is dense in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , so for fixed  $\varphi \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , we assume  $\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\varphi_k \to \varphi$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . An argument analogous to the combination of (2.16) and (2.17) gets

$$\lim_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) u_0 \varphi_k = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) u_0 \varphi, \tag{3.21}$$

alluding to (3.20).

Since  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma$  (A), we derive  $u_0 = 0$ . Now we claim that  $\|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^2} \to 0$ . Otherwise,  $\exists \delta^* > 0$ ,  $\exists K_1 \in \mathbb{N}, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \ k \geq K_1, \ \|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^2} \geq \delta^*$ . In view of the hypotheses, it is easy to verify the following fact

$$\sup_{s_1, s_2 \in \mathbb{R}, s_1 \neq s_2} \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^N} \frac{f(x, s_1) - f(x, s_2)}{s_1 - s_2} \le \Lambda(a, b) + \beta.$$
 (3.22)

Notice that  $\frac{|\langle J'(u_k), u_k \rangle_m|}{\|u_k\|^2} \to 0$ , hence, for  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists K_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $k \geq K_2$ ,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right|^{2} + V(x) \left( P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right)^{2} 
+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right|^{2} + V(x) \left( P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right)^{2} 
\leq \int_{u_{k} \neq 0} \frac{f(x, u_{k})}{u_{k}} \widetilde{u}_{k}^{2} + \varepsilon \leq (\Lambda(a, b) + \beta) \left\| \widetilde{u}_{k} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon,$$
(3.23)

where  $P_{N_l^{\perp}}$  is the orthogonal projection onto  $N_l^{\perp}$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

The hypothesis shows  $\Lambda(a, b) + \beta < \theta_l := \Gamma(\mu_{d_l+1}, \sigma_0) = \min\{\mu_{d_l+1}, \sigma_0\}$ , and then there exists  $d^* \in (\Lambda(a, b) + \beta, \theta_l)$ , for  $\varepsilon > 0$  sufficiently small and  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}, k \geq K = \Lambda(K_1, K_2)$ ,

$$(\Lambda(a,b) + \beta) \|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^2}^2 + \varepsilon \le d^* \|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{3.24}$$

Inserting (3.24) into (3.23),

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right|^{2} + V(x) \left( P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right)^{2} 
+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right|^{2} + V(x) \left( P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right)^{2} 
\leq d^{*} \left\| P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + d^{*} \left\| P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2},$$
(3.25)

and therefore by Lemma 2.11,

$$(\theta_{l} - d^{*}) \| P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k}|^{2} + V(x) (P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k})^{2} - d^{*} \| P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq d^{*} \| P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k}|^{2} + V(x) (P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k})^{2}$$

$$\leq (d^{*} - \mu_{1}) \| P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{k} \|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \qquad (3.26)$$

i.e.,

$$\left\| P_{N_l^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_k \right\|_{L^2}^2 \le \frac{d^* - \mu_1}{\theta_l - d^*} \left\| P_{N_l} \widetilde{u}_k \right\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{3.27}$$

As  $u_0 = 0$ , by step one,  $P_{N_l} \widetilde{u}_k \to 0$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , and thus

$$P_{N_l}\widetilde{u}_k \to 0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (3.28)

Thereby, it follows from (3.27) that

$$P_{N_l^{\perp}}\widetilde{u}_k \to 0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (3.29)

 $(3.28) + (3.29) \Rightarrow \widetilde{u}_k \to 0$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , which contradicts original hypothesis  $\|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^2} \ge \delta^*$  for  $k \ge K_1$ . We arrive at the claim as desired. By [23], for  $\forall r \in (2, 2^*)$ ,

$$\|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^r} \to 0, \tag{3.30}$$

and accordingly,

$$1 = \frac{\langle J'(u_k), u_k \rangle_m}{\|u_k\|^2} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) \widetilde{u}_k^2 + \|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^2}^2 + \int_{\{x \in \mathbb{R}^N : u_k \neq 0\}} \frac{f(x, u_k)}{u_k} \widetilde{u}_k^2 \leq \|J'(u_k)\|_m \cdot \frac{\|u_k\|_m}{\|u_k\|^2} + \|V_1\|_{L^p} \cdot \|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^{2q}}^2 + (\|V_2\|_{L^\infty} + |\Lambda(a, b)| + \beta + 1) \cdot \|\widetilde{u}_k\|_{L^2}^2 \to 0$$

$$(3.31)$$

as  $k \to +\infty$ ,  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ ,  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \ge 4$ , and p = 2 if  $N \le 3$ . We get a contradiction! The proof is complete.

**Step three.** We show that any sequence  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , s.t.  $\|J'(u_k)\|_m \to 0$ , contains a convergent subsequence. Since  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty}$  is bounded in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  by step two, we assume  $u_k \to u_0$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . For  $\varphi \in C_0^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , there is a bounded domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^N : \varphi(x) \neq 0\} \subset \Omega$ . Hence,  $u_k \to u_0$  in  $L^2(\Omega)$ . As

$$|f(x,s)| \le (\Lambda(|a|,|b|) + \beta) \cdot (1+|s|),$$
 (3.32)

for  $\forall x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $\forall s \in \mathbb{R}$ , by Proposition 3.5,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \left[ f(x, u_k) - f(x, u_0) \right] \cdot \varphi \right|$$

$$\leq \| f(x, u_k) - f(x, u_0) \|_{L^2(\Omega)} \cdot \| \varphi \|_{L^2(\Omega)} \to 0, \tag{3.33}$$

and a standard argument shows

$$\lim_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) u_k \varphi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) u_0 \varphi. \tag{3.34}$$

Consequently,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla u_{0} \nabla \varphi + V(x) u_{0} \varphi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} f(x, u_{0}) \varphi, \forall \varphi \in C_{0}^{\infty} (\mathbb{R}^{N}).$$
(3.35)

Based on the density of  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , we yield

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla u_{0} \nabla \varphi + V(x) u_{0} \varphi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} f(x, u_{0}) \varphi, \forall \varphi \in H^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{N}),$$
(3.36)

and this indicates that  $u_0$  is a weak solution of (1.1).

Now we remain to prove  $u_k \to u_0$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Note that

$$\langle J'(u_k) - J'(u_0), u_k - u_0 \rangle_m$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla (u_k - u_0)|^2 + V(x) (u_k - u_0)^2$$

$$- \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} [f(x, u_k) - f(x, u_0)] \cdot (u_k - u_0)$$

$$\to 0,$$
(3.37)

hence, by (3.37), for  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists K^* \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $k \geq K^*$ , such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}} \left( u_{k} - u_{0} \right) \right|^{2} + V \left( x \right) \left| P_{N_{l}} \left( u_{k} - u_{0} \right) \right|^{2}$$

$$+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \left( u_{k} - u_{0} \right) \right|^{2} + V \left( x \right) \left| P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \left( u_{k} - u_{0} \right) \right|^{2}$$

$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ f \left( x, u_{k} \right) - f \left( x, u_{0} \right) \right] \cdot \left( u_{k} - u_{0} \right) + \varepsilon$$

$$\leq \left( \Lambda \left( a, b \right) + \beta \right) \left\| u_{k} - u_{0} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon.$$
(3.38)

Mimicking the trick employed by preceding argument, we derive

$$u_k \to u_0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (3.39)

Once again by [23], for  $\forall r \in (2, 2^*)$ ,

$$u_k \to u_0 \text{ in } L^r\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (3.40)

Using (3.37), (3.39) and (3.40) we have

$$\|u_{k} - u_{0}\|^{2} \leq \|J'(u_{k})\|_{m} \cdot \|u_{k} - u_{0}\|_{m} + \|V_{1}\|_{L^{p}} \cdot \|u_{k} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2q}}^{2} + (\|V_{2}\|_{L^{\infty}} + |\Lambda(a, b)| + \beta + 1) \cdot \|u_{k} - u_{0}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\to 0, \tag{3.41}$$

 $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ ,  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \ge 4$ , and p = 2 if  $N \le 3$ . The assertion follows.  $\square$ 

# 4. Convexity and concavity

Before presenting section, we first recall some definitions:

**Definition 4.1.** Let E be a Hilbert space and  $\mu > 0$  be a number. A map  $h: E \to E$  is said to be  $\mu$ -monotone on E if and only if

$$\langle h(u) - h(v), u - v \rangle_E \ge \mu \|u - v\|_E^2, \forall u, v \in E.$$

$$(4.1)$$

**Definition 4.2.** Let E be a Hilbert space. A function  $I: E \to \mathbb{R}$  is said to be  $\mu$ -convex on E if and only if for  $\forall t \in [0, 1], \forall u, v \in E$ ,

$$I((1-t)u + tv) + \frac{\mu}{2}t(1-t)\|u - v\|_{E}^{2} \le (1-t)I(u) + tI(v). \tag{4.2}$$

Assume:

 $(V^*)$ : Let V be a K-R potential,  $\sigma_{\mathrm{dis}}(A) \neq \varnothing$ ,  $\inf \sigma(A) = \inf \sigma_{\mathrm{dis}}(A)$ ,  $\{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l \in \sigma_{\mathrm{dis}}(A)$ ,  $\sigma_{\mathrm{dis}}(A) \cap [\mu_1, \lambda_l] = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l$ ,  $l \geq 1$ , s.t.,  $\lambda_1 = \mu_1 = \inf \sigma(A) < \lambda_2 < \cdots < \lambda_l < \sigma_0$ .

**Lemma 4.3.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , then for fixed  $v \in N_l$ , I(v + w, a, b) is  $\mu$ -convex in  $w \in M_l$  if and only if  $w_1, w_2 \in M_l$ ,

$$\langle I'(v+w_1,a,b) - I'(v+w_2,a,b), w_1-w_2 \rangle_m \ge \mu \|w_1-w_2\|_m^2.$$
 (4.3)

**Proof.** "Only if". According to the definition, if I(v+w,a,b) is  $\mu$ -convex in  $w \in M_l$ , then for fixed  $v \in N_l$ ,  $\forall t \in [0,1]$ ,  $\forall w_1, w_2 \in M_l$ ,

$$I(v + (1 - t) w_1 + t w_2, a, b) + \frac{\mu}{2} t (1 - t) \|w_1 - w_2\|_m^2$$

$$\leq (1 - t) I(v + w_1, a, b) + t I(v + w_2, a, b), \tag{4.4}$$

i.e.,

$$I(v + w_1 + t(w_2 - w_1), a, b) - I(v + w_1, a, b) + \frac{\mu}{2}t(1 - t)\|w_1 - w_2\|_m^2$$

$$\leq t[I(v + w_2, a, b) - I(v + w_1, a, b)]. \tag{4.5}$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left\langle I'\left(v + w_{1} + st\left(w_{2} - w_{1}\right), a, b\right), w_{2} - w_{1}\right\rangle_{m} ds + \frac{\mu}{2} \left(1 - t\right) \left\|w_{1} - w_{2}\right\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$\leq I\left(v + w_{2}, a, b\right) - I\left(v + w_{1}, a, b\right). \tag{4.6}$$

Make use of the integral theorem of the mean,  $\exists s_1 \in (0, 1)$ ,

$$\langle I'(v+w_1+s_1t(w_2-w_1),a,b), w_2-w_1\rangle_m + \frac{\mu}{2}(1-t)\|w_1-w_2\|_m^2$$

$$\leq I(v+w_2,a,b) - I(v+w_1,a,b). \tag{4.7}$$

Proceeding along the same lines,

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left\langle I'(v+w_{2}+st(w_{1}-w_{2}),a,b),w_{1}-w_{2}\right\rangle_{m} ds + \frac{\mu}{2}(1-t)\|w_{1}-w_{2}\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$\leq I(v+w_{1},a,b) - I(v+w_{2},a,b),$$
(4.8)

and thus,  $\exists s_2 \in (0, 1)$ ,

$$\langle I'(v+w_2+s_2t(w_1-w_2),a,b), w_1-w_2\rangle_m + \frac{\mu}{2}(1-t)\|w_1-w_2\|_m^2$$

$$\leq I(v+w_1,a,b) - I(v+w_2,a,b).$$

$$(4.9)$$

Let  $t \to 0$ , hence, the combination of (4.7) and (4.9) obtains

$$\left\langle I'\left(v+w_{1},a,b\right),w_{2}-w_{1}\right\rangle _{m}+\frac{\mu}{2}\left\|w_{1}-w_{2}\right\|_{m}^{2}\leq I\left(v+w_{2},a,b\right)-I\left(v+w_{1},a,b\right),\right.\\ \left\langle I'\left(v+w_{2},a,b\right),w_{1}-w_{2}\right\rangle _{m}+\frac{\mu}{2}\left\|w_{1}-w_{2}\right\|_{m}^{2}\leq I\left(v+w_{1},a,b\right)-I\left(v+w_{2},a,b\right),\right.\\ \left.\left(4.10\right)\right.$$

and this gets (4.3).

"If". Observe that (4.4) is equivalent to (4.6), and (4.6) can be replaced by

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left\langle I'\left(v + w_{1} + st\left(w_{2} - w_{1}\right), a, b\right), w_{2} - w_{1}\right\rangle_{m} ds + \frac{\mu}{2} \left(1 - t\right) \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$\leq \int_{0}^{1} \left\langle I'\left(v + w_{1} + s\left(w_{2} - w_{1}\right), a, b\right), w_{2} - w_{1}\right\rangle_{m} ds, \tag{4.11}$$

yielding

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left\langle I'(v+w_{1}+s(w_{2}-w_{1}),a,b) - I'(v+w_{1}+st(w_{2}-w_{1}),a,b), w_{2}-w_{1} \right\rangle_{m} ds$$

$$\geq \frac{\mu}{2} (1-t) \|w_{1}-w_{2}\|_{m}^{2}. \tag{4.12}$$

(4.12) is clearly derived by (4.3). We conclude the proof.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 4.4.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l = \Gamma(\mu_{d_l+1}, \sigma_0)$ , then for fixed  $v \in N_l$ ,  $I'_w(v+w,a,b)$  is  $\mu$ -monotone on  $M_l$ , i.e.,  $\exists \mu > 0$ , for  $\forall w_1, w_2 \in M_l$ ,

$$\langle I'_w(v+w_1,a,b) - I'_w(v+w_2,a,b), w_1 - w_2 \rangle_m \ge \mu \|w_1 - w_2\|_m^2.$$
 (4.13)

**Proof.** Due to the facts

$$(v+w_1)^+ - (v+w_2)^+ \le (w_1 - w_2)^+, \tag{4.14}$$

$$(v+w_1)^+ - (v+w_2)^+ \ge (w_1 - w_2)^-, \tag{4.15}$$

$$(v+w_1)^- - (v+w_2)^- \ge (w_1 - w_2)^-, \tag{4.16}$$

$$(v+w_1)^- - (v+w_2)^- \le (w_1 - w_2)^+, \tag{4.17}$$

we have

$$\begin{split} & \left\langle I'\left(v+w_{1},a,b\right)-I'\left(v+w_{2},a,b\right),w_{1}-w_{2}\right\rangle_{m} \\ & = \int\limits_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\left|\nabla\left(w_{1}-w_{2}\right)\right|^{2}+V\left(x\right)\left(w_{1}-w_{2}\right)^{2}-a\left\|w_{1}-w_{2}\right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ & -\left(b-a\right)\int\limits_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\left[\left(v+w_{1}\right)^{+}-\left(v+w_{2}\right)^{+}\right]\cdot\left(w_{1}-w_{2}\right)^{+} \end{split}$$

$$-(b-a)\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ (v+w_{1})^{+} - (v+w_{2})^{+} \right] \cdot (w_{1}-w_{2})^{-}$$

$$\geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla (w_{1}-w_{2})|^{2} + V(x) (w_{1}-w_{2})^{2} - a \|w_{1}-w_{2}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$-(b-a) \|(w_{1}-w_{2})^{+}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - (b-a) \|(w_{1}-w_{2})^{-}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\geq \frac{\theta_{l}-b}{\theta_{l}+m} \|w_{1}-w_{2}\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$(4.18)$$

if  $a \leq b$ , and

$$\begin{aligned}
& \left\langle I'(v+w_{1},a,b) - I'(v+w_{2},a,b), w_{1} - w_{2} \right\rangle_{m} \\
&= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla (w_{1} - w_{2})|^{2} + V(x) (w_{1} - w_{2})^{2} - b \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\
&- (a-b) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ (v+w_{1})^{-} - (v+w_{2})^{-} \right] \cdot (w_{1} - w_{2})^{+} \\
&- (a-b) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ (v+w_{1})^{-} - (v+w_{2})^{-} \right] \cdot (w_{1} - w_{2})^{-} \\
&\geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla (w_{1} - w_{2})|^{2} + V(x) (w_{1} - w_{2})^{2} - b \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\
&- (a-b) \|(w_{1} - w_{2})^{+}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - (a-b) \|(w_{1} - w_{2})^{-}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\
&\geq \frac{\theta_{l} - a}{\theta_{l} + m} \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m}^{2}
\end{aligned} \tag{4.19}$$

if  $b \le a$ . This ends (4.13) as desired.  $\square$ 

Using Lemma 4.3 and Lemma 4.4 we have

**Corollary 4.5.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 4.4, for fixed  $v \in N_l$ , I(v + w, a, b) is  $\mu$ -convex in  $w \in M_l$ .

**Definition 4.6.** Let E be a Hilbert space and  $\rho > 0$  be a number. A map  $h: E \to E$  is said to be  $\rho$ -antimonotone on E if and only if

$$\langle h(u) - h(v), u - v \rangle_E \le -\rho \|u - v\|_E^2, \forall u, v \in E.$$
 (4.20)

**Definition 4.7.** Let E be a Hilbert space. A function  $I: E \to \mathbb{R}$  is said to be  $\rho$ -concave on E if and only if for  $\forall t \in [0, 1], \forall u, v \in E$ ,

$$I((1-t)u+tv) - \frac{\rho}{2}t(1-t)\|u-v\|_{E}^{2} \ge (1-t)I(u) + tI(v). \tag{4.21}$$

An argument quite similar to Lemma 4.3 yields

**Lemma 4.8.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , for fixed  $w \in M_l$ , I(v + w, a, b) is  $\rho$ -concave in  $v \in N_l$  if and only if  $\forall v_1, v_2 \in N_l$ ,

$$\langle I'(v_1+w,a,b) - I'(v_2+w,a,b), v_1-v_2 \rangle_m \le -\rho \|v_1-v_2\|_m^2.$$
 (4.22)

**Lemma 4.9.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if  $\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$ , then for fixed  $w \in M_l$ ,  $I'_v(v+w,a,b)$  is  $\rho$ -antimonotone on  $N_l$ , i.e.,  $\exists \rho > 0$ , for  $\forall v_1, v_2 \in N_l$ ,

$$\langle I'_v(v_1+w,a,b) - I'_v(v_2+w,a,b), v_1-v_2 \rangle_m \le -\rho \|v_1-v_2\|_m^2.$$
 (4.23)

**Proof.** An argument analogous to the proof of Lemma 4.4 indicates that

$$\begin{aligned}
& \left\langle I'(v_{1}+w,a,b) - I'(v_{2}+w,a,b), v_{1}-v_{2}\right\rangle_{m} \\
&= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left|\nabla (v_{1}-v_{2})\right|^{2} + V(x)(v_{1}-v_{2})^{2} - a \|v_{1}-v_{2}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\
&- (b-a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( (v_{1}+w)^{+} - (v_{2}+w)^{+} \right) (v_{1}-v_{2})^{+} \\
&- (b-a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( (v_{1}+w)^{+} - (v_{2}+w)^{+} \right) (v_{1}-v_{2})^{-} \\
&\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left|\nabla (v_{1}-v_{2})\right|^{2} + V(x)(v_{1}-v_{2})^{2} - a \|v_{1}-v_{2}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\
&\leq -\frac{a-\lambda_{l}}{\lambda_{l}+m} \|v_{1}-v_{2}\|_{m}^{2},
\end{aligned} \tag{4.24}$$

as  $a \leq b$ , and

$$\begin{aligned}
&\left\langle I'\left(v_{1}+w,a,b\right)-I'\left(v_{2}+w,a,b\right),v_{1}-v_{2}\right\rangle_{m} \\
&=\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\left|\nabla\left(v_{1}-v_{2}\right)\right|^{2}+V\left(x\right)\left(v_{1}-v_{2}\right)^{2}-b\left\|v_{1}-v_{2}\right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\
&-\left(a-b\right)\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\left[\left(v_{1}+w\right)^{-}-\left(v_{2}+w\right)^{-}\right]\cdot\left(v_{1}-v_{2}\right)^{+} \\
&-\left(a-b\right)\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\left[\left(v_{1}+w\right)^{-}-\left(v_{2}+w\right)^{-}\right]\cdot\left(v_{1}-v_{2}\right)^{-} \\
&\leq\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\left|\nabla\left(v_{1}-v_{2}\right)\right|^{2}+V\left(x\right)\left(v_{1}-v_{2}\right)^{2}-b\left\|v_{1}-v_{2}\right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\
&\leq-\frac{b-\lambda_{l}}{\lambda_{l}+m}\left\|v_{1}-v_{2}\right\|_{m}^{2}
\end{aligned} \tag{4.25}$$

as  $b \le a$ , fulfilling the prophecy (4.23).  $\square$ 

Resorting to Lemma 4.8 and Lemma 4.9 we get

**Corollary 4.10.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 4.9, for fixed  $w \in M_l$ , I(v + w, a, b) is  $\rho$ -concave in  $v \in N_l$ , i.e., for  $\forall t \in [0, 1]$ ,  $\forall v_1, v_2 \in N_l$ ,

$$I((1-t)v_1 + tv_2 + w, a, b) - \frac{\rho}{2}t(1-t)\|u - v\|_m^2$$
  
 
$$\geq (1-t)I(v_1 + w, a, b) + tI(v_2 + w, a, b). \tag{4.26}$$

# 5. The Fučík spectrum of Schrödinger operator

### 5.1. Computation of critical groups $C_*(I,0)$

Review the definitions of the following quantities

$$F_{1l}(w, a, b) = \sup\{I(v + w, a, b) : v \in N_l\},$$
(5.1)

$$F_{2l}(v, a, b) = \inf\{I(v + w, a, b) : w \in M_l\},$$
(5.2)

$$R_l(a,b) = \inf\{F_{1l}(w,a,b) : w \in M_l\},$$
(5.3)

$$r_l(a,b) = \sup\{F_{2l}(v,a,b) : v \in N_l\},$$
 (5.4)

$$M_l(a,b) = \inf\{F_{1l}(w,a,b) : w \in M_l, ||w|| = 1\},$$
 (5.5)

$$m_l(a,b) = \sup\{F_{2l}(v,a,b) : v \in N_l, ||v|| = 1\},$$
 (5.6)

$$\nu_l(a) = \sup\{b : M_l(a, b) \ge 0\}, \tag{5.7}$$

$$\mu_l(a) = \inf\{b : m_l(a, b) \le 0\},$$
(5.8)

where (5.1)–(5.4) were introduced by [35], and quantities (5.5)–(5.8) were introduced by Cac [7] (with some changes in notation).

Let E be a Hilbert space and  $f \in C^1(E, \mathbb{R})$ . Set  $K_f = \{u \in E : f'(u) = 0\}$  for the set of critical points of f on E, and assume that  $u_0$  is an isolated critical point of f on E,  $c = f(u_0)$ .

Recall that the q-th critical group, with coefficient group G of f at  $u_0$ , is defined by

$$C_q(f, u_0) = H_q\left(f^c \cap U, f^c \cap U \setminus \{u_0\}, G\right), \tag{5.9}$$

where  $f^c = \{u \in E : f(u) \le c\}$  denotes the sublevel sets as usual, and U is any neighborhood of  $u_0$  such that  $u_0$  is the only critical point of f in  $f^c \cap U$ , and  $H_*(X, Y, G)$  represents the singular relative homology groups with the abelian coefficient group G. According to the definition, if  $(a, b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ , 0 is the only critical point of I in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , and hence we can take  $U = H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Then

$$C_q(I,0) = H_q(I^0, I^0 \setminus \{0\}).$$
 (5.10)

For the convenience of later discussion, an additional assumption on V(x) is presented here:  $(V_2)$  V(x) is a real potential, s.t.,

$$\inf_{x \in \mathbb{R}^N} V(x) > -\infty. \tag{5.11}$$

**Lemma 5.1.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if

(i)  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l$ ;

or

(ii) (V<sub>2</sub>) follows, and  $\Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \theta_l < \sigma_0$ ,

then for each  $v \in N_l$ ,  $F_{2l}(v, a, b)$  can be achieved and every minimizing sequence contains a convergent subsequence. Moreover, if  $\Lambda(a, b) < \theta_l$ , the minimizer is unique.

**Proof.** First of all, we show that for fixed  $v \in N_l$ , I(v + w, a, b) is coercive on  $M_l$ , i.e., for any sequence  $\{w_i^*\}_{i=1}^{+\infty} \subset M_l$ ,

$$I(v + w_i^*, a, b) \to +\infty \tag{5.12}$$

as  $\|w_i^*\|_m \to +\infty$ . By way of negation, there exist M > 0 and a renamed sequence  $\{w_i^*\}_{i=1}^{+\infty} \subset M_i$ , s.t.

$$I(v + w_i^*, a, b) \le M$$
 (5.13)

as  $\|w_i^*\|_m \to +\infty$ . If  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l$ , we have

$$M \ge I\left(v + w_{i}^{*}, a, b\right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla v|^{2} + V\left(x\right) v^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla w_{i}^{*}|^{2} + V\left(x\right) \left|w_{i}^{*}\right|^{2}$$

$$- \frac{a}{2} \left\|\left(v + w_{i}^{*}\right)^{-}\right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \frac{b}{2} \left\|\left(v + w_{i}^{*}\right)^{+}\right\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla v|^{2} + V\left(x\right) v^{2} - \frac{\Lambda\left(a, b\right)}{2} \left\|v\right\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$+ \frac{\theta_{l} - \Lambda\left(a, b\right)}{2\left(\theta_{l} + m\right)} \cdot \left\|w_{i}^{*}\right\|_{m}^{2}$$
(5.14)

and so we get the boundedness of  $\|w_i^*\|_m$ , contradicting  $\|w_i^*\|_m \to +\infty$ .

In the case of  $\Lambda(\lambda_1, \Gamma(a, b)) < \Lambda(a, b) = \theta_l < \sigma_0$ , without loss of generality, assume  $a < b = \theta_l = \mu_{d_l+1}$ . We claim that  $\exists \varepsilon_i \ge 0$ ,  $\varepsilon_i \to 0$ , s.t.

$$a \left\| \left( v + w_i^* \right)^{-} \right\|_{L^2}^2 + b \left\| \left( v + w_i^* \right)^{+} \right\|_{L^2}^2 = (b - \varepsilon_i) \left\| v + w_i^* \right\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{5.15}$$

Otherwise,  $\exists \alpha > 0$ ,  $\lim_{i \to +\infty} \varepsilon_i \ge \alpha$ . Notice that  $\|w_i^*\|_m \to +\infty \Rightarrow \|w_i^*\|_{L^2} \to +\infty$ , consequently, (5.14) yields

$$M \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla v|^{2} + V(x) v^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla w_{i}^{*}|^{2} + V(x) |w_{i}^{*}|^{2}$$

$$- \frac{a}{2} \left\| (v + w_{i}^{*})^{-} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \frac{b}{2} \left\| (v + w_{i}^{*})^{+} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla v|^{2} + V(x) v^{2} - \frac{1}{2} (b - \alpha) \|v\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \frac{\alpha}{2} \|w_{i}^{*}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \to +\infty.$$
 (5.16)

No way! The claim is thus proved.

By (5.15) we get

$$(b - a - \varepsilon_i) \left\| \left( v + w_i^* \right)^- \right\|_{L^2}^2 = \varepsilon_i \left\| \left( v + w_i^* \right)^+ \right\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{5.17}$$

Denote  $\lambda_{l+1} = \mu_{d_l+1}$  with  $j = \dim E (\lambda_{l+1})$ , where  $E (\lambda_{l+1})$  is the eigenspace spanned by  $\lambda_{l+1}$ . Set  $w_i^* = t_{l+1}^{(i)} \psi_{l+1}^{(i)} + \widetilde{w}_i$ ,  $t_{l+1}^{(i)} \geq 0$ ,  $\psi_{l+1}^{(i)} \in E (\lambda_{l+1})$ ,  $\left\| \psi_{l+1}^{(i)} \right\|_m = 1$ , and  $\widetilde{w}_i \in M_{l+1}$ . As  $\mu_{d_l+j+1} > b$ , an argument analogous to (5.14) shows the boundedness of  $\|\widetilde{w}_i\|_{L^2}$  via (5.15), and thus  $t_{l+1}^{(i)} \to +\infty$ . For the sake of this,  $\exists I \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\forall i \geq I$ ,

$$(b - a - \varepsilon_i) \|y_i^-\|_{L^2}^2 = \varepsilon_i \|y_i^+\|_{L^2}^2, \tag{5.18}$$

 $y_i = \frac{v}{t_{l+1}^{(i)}} + \psi_{l+1}^{(i)} + \frac{\widetilde{w}_i}{t_{l+1}^{(i)}}$ . Obviously,  $y_i \to \psi_{l+1}^*$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\psi_{l+1}^* \in E(\lambda_{l+1})$ , and hence  $y_i \to \psi_{l+1}^*$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Sending i to infinity for (5.18) obtains

$$\left\| \left( \psi_{l+1}^* \right)^- \right\|_{L^2} = 0. \tag{5.19}$$

This implies  $\psi_{l+1}^* \geq 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . On the other side, as V is a K–R potential, it follows from  $(V_2)$  that A defined as a sum of quadratic forms, has a nondegenerate strictly positive ground state, i.e.,  $\lambda_1$  is a simple eigenvalue and the corresponding eigenfunction  $\psi_1$  is strictly positive (see Theorem XIII.48, [33]). Based on above argument, we derive a paradox that  $\|\psi_{l+1}^*\|_m = 1$  with  $\psi_{l+1}^* = 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ .

Coerciveness of I(v+w,a,b) on  $M_l$  indicates the boundedness of any sequence  $\{w_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset M_l$ , s.t.

$$I(v + w_k, a, b) \to F_{2l}(v, a, b).$$
 (5.20)

Assume  $w_k 
ightharpoonup w_0$  in  $H_m^1$ . Notice that a convex set is weakly closed iff it is strongly closed. And I(v+w,a,b) is convex in  $w \in M_l$ , so the weak lower semicontinuity of I(v+w,a,b) on  $M_l$  is equivalent to the lower semicontinuity of I(v+w,a,b) on  $M_l$ . Thanks to the coerciveness of I(v+w,a,b) on  $M_l$ , it follows that

$$I(v + w_0, a, b) = F_{2l}(v, a, b). (5.21)$$

Thereby,  $\forall \widetilde{w} \in M_l$ ,

$$\langle I'(v+w_0,a,b),\widetilde{w}\rangle_m = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \nabla w_0 \nabla \widetilde{w} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} V(x) w_0 \widetilde{w}$$
$$-a \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (v+w_0)^- \cdot \widetilde{w} - b \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (v+w_0)^+ \cdot \widetilde{w}$$
$$= 0. \tag{5.22}$$

Secondly, we claim that

$$\|P_{M_{l}}I'(v+w_{k},a,b)\|_{M_{l}} := \sup_{\substack{\varphi \in M_{l} \\ \|\varphi\|_{m}=1}} |\langle P_{M_{l}}I'(v+w_{k},a,b), \varphi \rangle_{m}| \to 0.$$
 (5.23)

Indeed, for fixed  $v \in N_l$ ,  $\{w_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty}$  is a minimizing sequence of the infimum  $F_{2l}(v,a,b)$ , and thus, using Ekeland variational principle, there exists a sequence  $\{\widetilde{w}_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset M_l$ , with  $\|\widetilde{w}_k - w_k\|_m \to 0$  and

$$||P_{M_l}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_k,a,b)||_{M_l} \to 0.$$
 (5.24)

Observe that for  $\varphi \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\|\varphi\|_m = 1$ ,

$$\langle P_{M_{l}}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b),\varphi\rangle_{m}$$

$$=\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\nabla P_{M_{l}}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b)\nabla P_{M_{l}}\varphi+(V+m)P_{M_{l}}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b)\cdot\varphi$$

$$+\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\nabla P_{M_{l}}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b)\nabla P_{N_{l}}\varphi.$$
(5.25)

And by [22], it follows from  $P_{M_l}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_k,a,b)\in H^1_m\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$  and  $P_{N_l}\varphi\in H^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$  that  $P_{M_l}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_k,a,b)\,\Delta P_{N_l}\varphi\in L^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ . Hence,

$$\langle P_{M_{l}}I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b),\varphi\rangle_{m}$$

$$=\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\nabla I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b)\nabla P_{M_{l}}\varphi+(V+m)I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b)\cdot P_{M_{l}}\varphi$$

$$=\langle I'(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b),P_{M_{l}}\varphi\rangle_{m}.$$
(5.26)

Consequently,

$$\begin{split} &\left\langle P_{M_{l}}I'\left(v+w_{k},a,b\right)-P_{M_{l}}I'\left(v+\widetilde{w}_{k},a,b\right),\varphi\right\rangle _{m}\\ &=\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}\nabla\left(w_{k}-\widetilde{w}_{k}\right)\nabla P_{M_{l}}\varphi+V\left(x\right)\left(w_{k}-\widetilde{w}_{k}\right)P_{M_{l}}\varphi \end{split}$$

$$-a\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ (v+w_{k})^{-} - (v+\widetilde{w}_{k})^{-} \right] \cdot P_{M_{l}} \varphi$$

$$-b\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ (v+w_{k})^{+} - (v+\widetilde{w}_{k})^{+} \right] \cdot P_{M_{l}} \varphi.$$
(5.27)

Notice that

$$(v + w_k)^- - (v + \widetilde{w}_k)^- \le -(\widetilde{w}_k - w_k)^- \le |w_k - \widetilde{w}_k|, \tag{5.28}$$

$$(v + w_k)^- - (v + \widetilde{w}_k)^- \ge (w_k - \widetilde{w}_k)^- \ge -|w_k - \widetilde{w}_k|, \tag{5.29}$$

$$(v + w_k)^+ - (v + \widetilde{w}_k)^+ < (w_k - \widetilde{w}_k)^+ < |w_k - \widetilde{w}_k|, \tag{5.30}$$

$$(v + w_k)^+ - (v + \widetilde{w}_k)^+ \ge -(\widetilde{w}_k - w_k)^+ \ge -|w_k - \widetilde{w}_k|, \tag{5.31}$$

therefore, one deduces from (5.27) that for  $\forall \varphi \in M_l$ ,  $\|\varphi\|_m = 1$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} & \left| \left\langle P_{M_{l}} I' \left( v + w_{k}, a, b \right), \varphi \right\rangle_{m} \right| \\ & \leq \left| \left\langle P_{M_{l}} I' \left( v + w_{k}, a, b \right) - P_{M_{l}} I' \left( v + \widetilde{w}_{k}, a, b \right), \varphi \right\rangle_{m} \right| \\ & + \left| \left\langle P_{M_{l}} I' \left( v + \widetilde{w}_{k}, a, b \right), \varphi \right\rangle_{m} \right| \\ & \leq \left[ 1 + 2 \left( \left| a \right| + \left| b \right| + 2m \right) \right] \cdot \left\| w_{k} - \widetilde{w}_{k} \right\|_{m} \\ & + \left\| P_{M_{l}} I' \left( v + \widetilde{w}_{k}, a, b \right) \right\|_{M_{l}} \\ & \to 0, \end{aligned} \tag{5.32}$$

alluding to (5.23),  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ ,  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \ge 4$ , and p = 2 if  $N \le 3$ . By (5.23) we have

$$|\langle P_{M_l} I'(v+w_k, a, b), w_k - w_0 \rangle_m|$$

$$= |\langle I'(v+w_k, a, b), w_k - w_0 \rangle_m| \to 0.$$
(5.33)

It might as well assume  $a \le b$ . In (5.22), taking  $\widetilde{w} = w_k - w_0$  yields

$$0 \leftarrow \langle I'(v+w_{k},a,b) - I'(v+w_{0},a,b), w_{k} - w_{0} \rangle_{m}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla (w_{k} - w_{0})|^{2} + V(x) (w_{k} - w_{0})^{2} - a \|w_{k} - w_{0}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$- (b-a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ (v+w_{k})^{+} - (v+w_{0})^{+} \right] \cdot (w_{k} - w_{0})$$

$$\geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla (w_{k} - w_{0})|^{2} + V(x) (w_{k} - w_{0})^{2} - b \|w_{k} - w_{0}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\geq \frac{\theta_{l} - b}{\theta_{l} + m} \|w_{k} - w_{0}\|_{m}^{2}, \qquad (5.34)$$

which implies that  $w_k \to w_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  as  $b < \theta_l$ . If  $b = \theta_l < \sigma_0$ , set  $w_k - w_0 = P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})}(w_k - w_0) + P_{M_{l+1}}(w_k - w_0)$ , (5.34) obtains

$$0 \leftarrow \langle I'(v+w_{k},a,b) - I'(v+w_{0},a,b), w_{k} - w_{0} \rangle_{m}$$

$$\geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})}(w_{k} - w_{0}) \right|^{2} + V(x) \left| P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})}(w_{k} - w_{0}) \right|^{2}$$

$$-b \left\| P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})}(w_{k} - w_{0}) \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{M_{l+1}}(w_{k} - w_{0}) \right|^{2} + V(x) \left| P_{M_{l+1}}(w_{k} - w_{0}) \right|^{2}$$

$$-b \left\| P_{M_{l+1}}(w_{k} - w_{0}) \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\geq (\mu_{d_{l}+j+1} - b) \left\| P_{M_{l+1}}(w_{k} - w_{0}) \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \tag{5.35}$$

and this gets

$$P_{M_{l+1}}w_k \to P_{M_{l+1}}w_0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (5.36)

Note that  $w_k \to w_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N) \iff w_k \to w_0$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  (see Lemma 9.3), so we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})} w_{k} \varphi \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})} w_{0} \varphi, \forall \varphi \in L^{2} \left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right), \tag{5.37}$$

and hence,

$$P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})}w_k \to P_{E(\lambda_{l+1})}w_0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right). \tag{5.38}$$

(5.36) together with (5.38) derives

$$w_k \to w_0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right),$$
 (5.39)

and this shows  $w_k \to w_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  by (5.34).

Finally, uniqueness follows directly from (4.19). The proof is complete.  $\Box$ 

Set 
$$I(v + \tau(v, a, b), a, b) = F_{2l}(v, a, b), \tau(v, a, b) \in M_l$$
, we have

**Lemma 5.2.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l$ , then  $\tau(v,a,b)$  is continuous on  $v \in N_l$ .

**Proof.** Without loss of generality, assume  $a \le b$ . Let  $v_n \to v_0$  in  $N_l$ . Notice that

$$0 = \langle I'(v_n + \tau(v_n, a, b), a, b) - I'(v_0 + \tau(v_0, a, b), a, b), \tau(v_n, a, b) - \tau(v_0, a, b) \rangle_m$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla(\tau(v_n, a, b) - \tau(v_0, a, b))|^2 + V(x) |\tau(v_n, a, b) - \tau(v_0, a, b)|^2$$

$$-a \|\tau(v_n, a, b) - \tau(v_0, a, b)\|_{L^2}^2$$

$$-(b-a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (v_n + \tau(v_n, a, b))^+ \cdot (\tau(v_n, a, b) - \tau(v_0, a, b))$$

$$+ (b-a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (v_0 + \tau(v_0, a, b))^+ \cdot (\tau(v_n, a, b) - \tau(v_0, a, b)), \qquad (5.40)$$

and

$$(v_n + \tau (v_n, a, b))^+ - (v_0 + \tau (v_0, a, b))^+$$

$$\leq (v_n - v_0 + \tau (v_n, a, b) - \tau (v_0, a, b))^+$$

$$< (v_n - v_0)^+ + (\tau (v_n, a, b) - \tau (v_0, a, b))^+,$$
(5.41)

and also

$$(v_{n} + \tau (v_{n}, a, b))^{+} - (v_{0} + \tau (v_{0}, a, b))^{+}$$

$$\geq -(v_{0} - v_{n} + \tau (v_{0}, a, b) - \tau (v_{n}, a, b))^{+}$$

$$\geq (v_{n} - v_{0})^{-} + (\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b))^{-},$$
(5.42)

we yield

$$0 \geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla (\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b))|^{2} + V(x) |\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b)|^{2}$$

$$-b \|\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b)\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$-(b-a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (v_{n} - v_{0})^{+} \cdot (\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b))^{+}$$

$$-(b-a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (v_{n} - v_{0})^{-} \cdot (\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b))^{-}$$

$$\geq \frac{\theta_{l} - b}{\theta_{l} + m} \|\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b)\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$-2(b-a) \|v_{n} - v_{0}\|_{L^{2}} \cdot \|\tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b)\|_{L^{2}},$$

$$(5.43)$$

and thus

$$\frac{\theta_{l} - b}{\theta_{l} + m} \| \tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b) \|_{m}^{2}$$

$$\leq 2 (b - a) \| v_{n} - v_{0} \| \cdot \| \tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b) \|$$

$$\leq 4 (b - a) \| v_{n} - v_{0} \|_{m} \cdot \| \tau (v_{n}, a, b) - \tau (v_{0}, a, b) \|_{m}, \tag{5.44}$$

showing

$$\|\tau(v_n, a, b) - \tau(v_0, a, b)\|_m \le 4(b - a)\frac{\theta_l + m}{\theta_l - b}\|v_n - v_0\|_m \to 0,$$
(5.45)

and consequently we arrive at the conclusion as desired.  $\Box$ 

**Proposition 5.3.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , for  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ , if  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l$  or  $\Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \theta_l < \sigma_0$ , then

$$C_a(I,0) \cong 0, \forall q > d_l + 1.$$
 (5.46)

**Proof.** If  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l$ , by Lemma 5.2, the proof is quite similar to that of the second half of Theorem 1.1(i) of [32]. In the case of  $\Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \theta_l < \sigma_0$ , it is no harm in supposing a < b. Denote I = I(a,b). As  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ , an argument analogous to the proof of Theorem 3.4 shows that for  $\varepsilon > 0$  suitably small and  $\forall b^* \in [b - \varepsilon, b]$ ,  $(a,b^*) \notin \Sigma(A)$  and thus  $I(a,b^*)$  satisfies the (PS) condition. Therefore, we conclude (5.46) by Proposition 9.4 (see Appendix). The proof is complete.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.4.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , let

$$\langle I'(u_j, a, b), w \rangle_m = 0, \forall w \in M_l, j = 0, 1,$$
 (5.47)

where  $u_j = v + w_j$ ,  $v \in N_l$ ,  $w_j \in M_l$ , j = 0, 1. If

- (i)  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l$ ;
- or
- (ii) (V<sub>2</sub>) follows, and  $\Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \theta_l < \sigma_0$ , and  $\exists j \in \{0,1\}$ ,  $u_j$  solves (1.3), then  $w_1 = w_0$ .

**Proof.** If  $\Lambda(a, b) < \theta_l$ , the conclusion follows directly from (4.19) and (4.20) so we focus on the second case. In view of (ii), we assume that (1.3) is solved by  $u_0$ , i.e.,

$$I(u_0, a, b) = 0, I'(u_0, a, b) = 0.$$
 (5.48)

Observe that

$$0 = \langle I'(u_1, a, b) - I'(u_0, a, b), w \rangle_m$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla w|^2 + V(x) w^2 dx - a \langle u_1^- - u_0^-, w \rangle_{L^2} - b \langle u_1^+ - u_0^+, w \rangle_{L^2}, \qquad (5.49)$$

where  $w = w_1 - w_0$ , we have

$$(b - \mu_{d_{l}+1}) \langle u_{1}^{+} - u_{0}^{+}, w \rangle_{L^{2}} + (a - \mu_{d_{l}+1}) \langle u_{1}^{-} - u_{0}^{-}, w \rangle_{L^{2}}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla w|^{2} + V(x) w^{2} dx - \mu_{d_{l}+1} \|w\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \ge 0.$$
(5.50)

On the other hand, as  $\langle u_1^+ - u_0^+, w \rangle_{L^2} \ge 0$ ,  $\langle u_1^- - u_0^-, w \rangle_{L^2} \ge 0$ , we obtain

By employing (5.50) and (5.51)

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^{N}} |\nabla w|^{2} + V(x) w^{2} dx = \mu_{d_{l}+1} \|w\|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \qquad (5.52)$$

and then  $w \in E(\mu_{d_l+1})$ .

Notice that  $\Lambda(a, b) = \theta_l = \mu_{d_l+1} < \sigma_0$  and  $a + b < 2\theta_l$ , there is no harm in assuming  $a < b = \theta_l$ . The combination of (5.50) and (5.51) leads to

$$\langle u_1^- - u_0^-, w \rangle_{L^2} = 0.$$
 (5.53)

Define

$$\Omega_{1} = \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : u_{0}(x) \geq 0, u_{1}(x) \geq 0 \right\}; 
\Omega_{2} = \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : u_{0}(x) \geq 0, u_{1}(x) \leq 0 \right\}; 
\Omega_{3} = \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : u_{0}(x) \leq 0, u_{1}(x) \geq 0 \right\}; 
\Omega_{4} = \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : u_{0}(x) \leq 0, u_{1}(x) \leq 0 \right\}.$$

Hence, (5.53) yields

$$0 = \langle u_1^- - u_0^-, w \rangle_{L^2}$$

$$= \int_{\Omega_2} u_1 (u_1 - u_0) - \int_{\Omega_3} u_0 (u_1 - u_0) + \int_{\Omega_4} (u_1 - u_0)^2.$$
(5.54)

Suppose to the contrary that  $w \neq 0$ . Notice that  $\int_{\Omega_i} \left(u_1^- - u_0^-\right) w \geq 0$ , we deduce  $|\Omega_4| = 0$ . Otherwise, w = 0 a.e. on  $\Omega_4$ . An argument analogous to (4.19) shows  $w \in E\left(\mu_{d_l+1}\right)$ . As  $V \in L^{\frac{N}{2}}_{loc}\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ , by unique continuation theorem (see [17], [18], [30]),  $w \equiv 0$  on  $\mathbb{R}^N$  (there is an extensive literature on unique continuation and we refer the readers to [12], [13], [19], [39], [40], and so forth). However, this contradicts the hypothesis  $w \neq 0$ . So if  $|\Omega_1^c| > 0$ , then  $|\Omega_2 \cup \Omega_3| > 0$ ,  $\Omega_1^c = \bigcup_{i=2}^4 \Omega_i$ . It might as well assume  $|\Omega_2| > 0$ ,  $|\Omega_3| > 0$ . It follows that  $u_1 = 0$ 

a.e. on  $\Omega_2$  and  $u_0 = 0$  a.e. on  $\Omega_3$ . Once again from unique continuation,  $u_0 > 0$  a.e. on  $\Omega_2$ , and  $u_1 > 0$  a.e. on  $\Omega_3$ .

Above argument indicates that  $u_i \ge 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$  as  $|\Omega_4| = 0$ . Thus,

$$\langle I'(u_0, a, b), v \rangle_m = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla v|^2 + V(x) v^2 dx - b \|v\|_{L^2}^2 = 0,$$
 (5.55)

which alludes to v = 0. By (5.47),

$$\langle I'(u_0, a, b), w_0 \rangle_m = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla w_0|^2 + V(x) |w_0|^2 dx - b ||w_0||_{L^2}^2 = 0,$$
 (5.56)

$$\langle I'(u_1, a, b), w_1 \rangle_m = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla w_1|^2 + V(x) |w_1|^2 dx - b ||w_1||_{L^2}^2 = 0,$$
 (5.57)

and this yields  $u_0, u_1 \in E\left(\mu_{d_l+1}\right)$ , and consequently  $u_i \perp \psi_1$ . Since  $u_0 = 0$  a.e. on  $\Omega_3$ , and  $u_1 = 0$  a.e. on  $\Omega_2$ , unique continuation shows that  $u_0 = u_1 = 0$  on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , contradicting  $w \neq 0$ .  $\square$ 

**Remark 5.5.** It seems that the assumption analogous to " $\exists j \in \{0,1\}$ ,  $u_j$  solves (1.3)" of Lemma 5.4(ii) is nonredundant for us in some cases. Indeed, for  $v = \varphi_1$ ,  $\|\varphi_1\|_{H_0^1} = 1$ , we can always choose  $t_0 > 0$  sufficiently small such that for  $\forall t \in [0,t_0]$ ,  $\varphi_1 + t\varphi_{l+1} \in (\widetilde{P})^\circ$ , where  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_l$  denote the eigenfunctions of the first eigenvalue  $\widehat{\lambda}_1$  and the l+1-th eigenvalue  $\widehat{\lambda}_{l+1}$  of  $-\Delta$  with Dirichlet boundary condition and restricted on a bounded smooth domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ , and  $\|\cdot\|_{H_0^1}$  represents the norm of  $H_0^1(\Omega)$ , and  $(\widetilde{P})^\circ$  is the interior of

$$\widetilde{P}=\operatorname{closure}\left\{u\in C_0^1\left(\overline{\Omega}\right): u>0 \text{ on } \Omega,\, u|_{\partial\Omega}=0,\, \frac{\partial u}{\partial\nu}|_{\partial\Omega}<0\right\}.$$

Set  $w_t = t\varphi_{l+1}$ , and take  $b = \widehat{\lambda}_{l+1}$ , hence, for  $v = \varphi_1, \forall \widetilde{w} \in \widehat{M}_l$ ,

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla (v + w_t) \nabla \widetilde{w} - a \int_{\Omega} (v + w_t)^{-} \widetilde{w} - b \int_{\Omega} (v + w_t)^{+} \widetilde{w}$$

$$= \int_{\Omega} \nabla w_t \nabla \widetilde{w} - \widehat{\lambda}_{l+1} \int_{\Omega} w_t \widetilde{w} = 0, \tag{5.58}$$

where  $\widehat{M}_l$  is the orthogonal complement in  $H_0^1(\Omega)$  of  $\widehat{N}_l$ , and  $\widehat{N}_l$  stands for the subspace spanned by the eigenfunctions corresponding to  $\widehat{\lambda}_1, \dots, \widehat{\lambda}_l$ .

**Lemma 5.6.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , assume  $\mu_{d_l+1} < \sigma_0$ , and  $m_{l+1}(a,b) < 0$ . If  $(i) \ \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} := \Gamma\left(\mu_{d_{l+1}+1},\sigma_0\right)$ ; or  $(ii) \ (V_2)$  follows, and  $\Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ . In addition, if  $\lambda_l < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , then  $C_q(I,0) \cong \delta_{qd_{l+1}}G$ . **Proof.** By way of negation, there is a  $u_0 = v_0 + w_0 \neq 0$ ,  $v_0 \in N_{l+1}$ ,  $w_0 \in M_{l+1}$ , such that (1.3) holds. By Lemma 5.1 and Lemma 5.4,

$$F_{2l+1}(v_0, a, b) = I(v_0 + w_0, a, b) = 0.$$
 (5.59)

If  $v_0 \neq 0$ , we may assume  $||v_0||_m = 1$ . This implies that  $m_{l+1}(a, b) \geq 0$ , contrary to assumption. If  $v_0 = 0$ , then  $w_0 \neq 0$  and

$$I(u_0, a, b) = I(w_0, a, b) \ge \frac{\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} - a}{2} \|w_0^-\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} - b}{2} \|w_0^+\|_{L^2}^2.$$
 (5.60)

If  $\Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , this will be positive, contradicting (5.59). If  $\Lambda(a,b) = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , assume  $b = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , then  $w_0 \ge 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , and thus  $w_0 \perp \psi_1$ . This shows  $w_0 = 0$ , violating  $w_0 \ne 0$ . The second half of Lemma 5.6 follows directly from Theorem 1.1(iv) of [32].  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.7.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if

(i)  $\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$ ;

or

(ii) (V<sub>2</sub>) follows, and  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a, b) = \lambda_l < \Lambda(a, b)$ ,

then for each  $w \in M_l$ ,  $F_{1l}(w, a, b)$  can be achieved and every maximizing sequence contains a convergent subsequence. Moreover, if  $\Gamma(a, b) > \lambda_l$ , the maximizer is unique.

**Proof.** We first show that for fixed  $w \in M_l$ , I(v+w,a,b) is anticoercive on  $N_l$ , i.e., for any sequence  $\left\{v_j^*\right\} \in N_l$ ,  $\left\|v_j^*\right\|_m \to +\infty$ ,  $I(v_j^*+w,a,b) \to -\infty$ . Otherwise, there is a renamed sequence  $v_j^* \in N_l$ ,  $\left\|v_j^*\right\|_m \to +\infty$ ,  $I(v_j^*+w,a,b) \ge -\eta$ , and  $\eta > 0$ .

(i)  $\Gamma(a, b) > \lambda_l$ . Thereby,

$$-\eta \le -\frac{\Gamma(a,b) - \lambda_{l}}{2(\lambda_{l} + m)} \|v_{j}^{*}\|_{m}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla w|^{2} + V(x) |w|^{2} - \frac{\Gamma(a,b)}{2} \|w\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$
(5.61)

and then derives the boundedness of  $\left\|v_{j}^{*}\right\|_{m}$ , violating the hypothesis.

(ii)  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a,b) = \lambda_l < \Lambda(a,b)$ . Assume  $a = \lambda_l < b$ . An argument analogous to (5.15) shows that  $\exists \rho_i \ge 0, \, \rho_i \to 0$ , s.t.

$$a \left\| \left( v_j^* + w \right)^{-} \right\|_{L^2}^2 + b \left\| \left( v_j^* + w \right)^{+} \right\|_{L^2}^2 = \left( a + \rho_j \right) \left\| v_j^* + w \right\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{5.62}$$

Set  $v_j^* = \widetilde{v}_j + t_l^{(j)} \psi_l^{(j)}$ ,  $t_l^{(j)} \ge 0$ ,  $\psi_l^{(j)} \in E(\lambda_l)$ ,  $\|\psi_l^{(j)}\|_m = 1$ , and  $\widetilde{v}_j \in N_{l-1}$ . Denote  $m_0 = \dim E(\lambda_l)$ . Observe that  $\mu_{d_l - m_0} < a$  as  $l \ge 2$ , it follows that  $\|\widetilde{v}_j\|_{L^2}$  is bounded, and thus  $t_l^{(j)} \to +\infty$ . On this account,  $\exists J \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\forall j \ge J$ ,

$$(b - a - \rho_j) \left\| z_j^+ \right\|_{L^2}^2 = \rho_j \left\| z_j^- \right\|_{L^2}^2, \tag{5.63}$$

 $z_j = \frac{\widetilde{v}_j}{t_l^{(j)}} + \psi_l^{(j)} + \frac{w}{t_l^{(j)}}$ . Clearly,  $z_j \to \psi_l^*$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\psi_l^* \in E(\lambda_l)$ , and hence  $z_j \to \psi_l^*$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Let  $j \to +\infty$ , (5.63) yields

$$\|(\psi_l^*)^+\|_{L^2} = 0.$$
 (5.64)

This implies  $\psi_l^* \leq 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , contradicting the fact that  $\psi_l$  has a constant sign on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Anticoerciveness of I(v+w,a,b) on  $N_l$  indicates that any sequence  $\left\{v_j^*\right\} \subset N_l$  such that

$$I\left(v_j^* + w, a, b\right) \to F_{1l}\left(w, a, b\right),$$
 (5.65)

 $\left\|v_j^*\right\|_m$  is bounded, and dim  $N_l < +\infty$  alludes to the convergence of subsequence. Uniqueness comes from Lemma 4.9, ending the proof.  $\square$ 

Set  $I(\theta(w, a, b) + w, a, b) = F_{1l}(w, a, b), \theta(w, a, b) \in N_l$ , we have

**Lemma 5.8.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if  $\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$ , then  $\theta(w,a,b)$  is continuous on  $w \in M_l$ .

**Proof.** Without loss of generality, assume  $a \le b$ . Let  $w_n \to w_0$  in  $M_l$ . Observe that

$$0 = \langle I'(\theta(w_{n}, a, b) + w_{n}, a, b) - I'(\theta(w_{0}, a, b) + w_{0}, a, b), \theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b) \rangle_{m}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla(\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b))|^{2} + V(x) |\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b)|^{2}$$

$$-a \|\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b)\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$-(b - a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} [(\theta(w_{n}, a, b) + w_{n})^{+} - (\theta(w_{0}, a, b) + w_{0})^{+}]$$

$$\cdot (\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b)).$$
(5.66)

By

$$(\theta(w_n, a, b) + w_n)^+ - (\theta(w_0, a, b) + w_0)^+$$

$$\geq (\theta(w_n, a, b) - \theta(w_0, a, b))^- + (w_n - w_0)^-,$$
(5.67)

and

$$(\theta(w_n, a, b) + w_n)^+ - (\theta(w_0, a, b) + w_0)^+$$

$$\leq (\theta(w_n, a, b) - \theta(w_0, a, b))^+ + (w_n - w_0)^+,$$
(5.68)

therefore, (5.66) is reduced to

$$\frac{a - \lambda_{l}}{\lambda_{l} + m} \|\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b)\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$\leq -(b - a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (w_{n} - w_{0})^{-} \cdot (\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b))^{+}$$

$$-(b - a) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (w_{n} - w_{0})^{+} \cdot (\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b))^{-}$$

$$\leq 4(b - a) \|w_{n} - w_{0}\|_{m} \cdot \|\theta(w_{n}, a, b) - \theta(w_{0}, a, b)\|_{m}, \qquad (5.69)$$

and further derives

$$\|\theta(w_n, a, b) - \theta(w_0, a, b)\|_m \le 4(b - a) \frac{\lambda_l + m}{a - \lambda_l} \|w_n - w_0\|_m \to 0.$$
 (5.70)

The assertion follows.  $\Box$ 

**Proposition 5.9.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.7, if  $\Lambda(a,b) < \sigma_0$ ,  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ ,  $\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$  or  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a,b) = \lambda_l < \Lambda(a,b)$ , then

$$C_a(I,0) \cong 0, \forall q < d_l - 1.$$
 (5.71)

**Proof.** The combination of  $\Lambda(a, b) < \sigma_0$  and  $(a, b) \notin \Sigma(A)$  determines the compactness of I in terms of Theorem 3.4. If  $\Gamma(a, b) > \lambda_I$ , by Lemma 5.7 and Lemma 5.8, (5.71) follows directly from the proof of the first half of Theorem 1.1(i) of [32]. An argument analogous to the proof of Proposition 5.3 deals with the case  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a, b) = \lambda_I < \Lambda(a, b)$ .  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.10.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , let

$$\langle I'(u_j, a, b), v \rangle_m = 0, \forall v \in N_l, j = 0, 1,$$
 (5.72)

where  $u_i = v_i + w$ ,  $w \in M_l$ ,  $v_i \in N_l$ , j = 0, 1. If

(i)  $\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$ ;

or

(ii) (V<sub>2</sub>) follows, and  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a, b) = \lambda_l < \Lambda(a, b)$ , and  $\exists j \in \{0, 1\}$ ,  $u_j$  solves (1.3), then  $v_1 = v_0$ .

**Proof.** Mimicking the proof of Lemma 4.9 and Lemma 5.4 we arrive at the statement (i) and (ii) respectively.

**Lemma 5.11.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.7, if  $M_l(a,b) > 0$ , then  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ . In addition, if  $\mu_{d_l+1} < \sigma_0$  and  $\lambda_l < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , then  $C_q(I,0) \cong \delta_{qd_l}G$ .

**Proof.** Suppose to the contrary that  $\exists u_0 = v_0 + w_0 \neq 0$ ,  $v_0 \in N_l$ ,  $w_0 \in M_l$ , such that  $u_0$  solves (1.3). Evidently,  $w_0 \neq 0$ . Set  $||w_0||_m = 1$ , by Lemma 5.10,

$$F_{1l}(w_0, a, b) = I(v_0 + w_0, a, b) = 0,$$
 (5.73)

violating  $M_l(a, b) > 0$ . The second half of Lemma 5.11 originates from the proof of Theorem 1.1(ii) of [32].  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 5.12.** Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , assume  $\mu_{d_l+1} < \sigma_0$ , if

- (1)  $\mu_{d_{l+1}} < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ ;
- (2) (V<sub>2</sub>) follows, and  $\mu_{d_{l+1}} = \Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , then (i)  $M_{l+1}(a,b) > 0$ ; (ii)  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ ; (iii)  $C_a(I,0) \cong \delta_{ad_{l+1}}G$ .

**Proof.** Notice that  $\forall w \in M_{l+1}$ ,  $||w||_m = 1$ ,

$$F_{1l+1}(w, a, b) = \sup_{v \in N_{l+1}} I(v + w, a, b)$$

$$\geq I(w, a, b)$$

$$\geq \frac{\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} - \Lambda(a, b)}{2} \|w\|_{L^{2}}^{2} > 0.$$
(5.74)

We deduce from (5.74) that

$$M_{l+1}(a,b) > 0 (5.75)$$

and this gets (i). An argument analogous to that of Lemma 5.11 derives (ii). (iii) still follows from the proof of Theorem 1.1(ii) of [32] for the case (1) while the identical consequence is concluded by Proposition 9.4 with respect to the case (2).  $\Box$ 

**Proposition 5.13.** Suppose  $(V_2)$ . Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if  $\mu_{d_l+1} < \sigma_0$  and  $\mu_{d_{l+1}+1} < \sigma_0$ ,  $\mu_{d_{l+1}} < \Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \mu_{d_{l+1}+1}$ , then (i)  $M_{l+1}(a,b) > 0$ ; (ii)  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ ; (iii)  $C_q(I,0) \cong \delta_{qd_{l+1}}G$ .

**Proof.** Without loss of generality, assume  $\mu_{d_{l+1}} < a < b = \mu_{d_{l+1}+1}$ . Clearly, (5.74) shows  $M_{l+1}(a,b) \ge 0$ . Argue by contradiction,  $M_{l+1}(a,b) = 0$ . As  $\mu_{d_{l+1}+1}$  is an eigenvalue of A, set  $\mu_{d_{l+2}} = \mu_{d_{l+1}+1}$ , by Lemma 5.16 below,  $\exists w \in M_{l+1}$ ,  $\|w\|_m = 1$ ,

$$0 = M_{l+1}(a, \mu_{d_{l+2}})$$

$$= I(\theta(w, a, \mu_{d_{l+2}}) + w, a, \mu_{d_{l+2}})$$

$$\geq I(\theta(w, \mu_{d_{l+2}}, \mu_{d_{l+2}}) + w, a, \mu_{d_{l+2}}).$$
(5.76)

Set  $\zeta = \theta \left( w, \mu_{d_{l+2}}, \mu_{d_{l+2}} \right)$ . We now claim that

$$I(\zeta + w, a, \mu_{d_{l+2}}) > I(\zeta + w, \mu_{d_{l+2}}, \mu_{d_{l+2}}).$$
 (5.77)

If not, we yield

$$\|(\zeta + w)^{-}\|_{L^{2}} = 0 \tag{5.78}$$

and derive  $\zeta \neq 0$  accordingly. Observe that  $\langle I'\left(\zeta+w,\mu_{d_{l+2}},\mu_{d_{l+2}}\right),\widetilde{v}\rangle_m=0$  for  $\forall \widetilde{v}\in N_{l+1}$ , we obtain

$$\mu_{d_{l+1}} \| \xi \|_{L^{2}}^{2} \ge \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \xi|^{2} + V(x) \, \xi^{2} = \mu_{d_{l+2}} \| \xi \|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \qquad (5.79)$$

and this indicates  $\zeta = 0$ , conflicting with  $\zeta \neq 0$ . The claim is thus proved.

Consequently, a self-contradictory inequality

$$0 = M_{l+1}(a, \mu_{d_{l+2}}) > I(\zeta + w, \mu_{d_{l+2}}, \mu_{d_{l+2}}) = I(w, \mu_{d_{l+2}}, \mu_{d_{l+2}}) \ge 0$$
 (5.80)

arises from the combination of (5.76) and (5.77). That's the precise statement (i).

A standard argument gets (ii). Notice that  $\mu_{d_{l+1}+1} < \sigma_0$  via Theorem 3.4 alludes to the (PS) condition, by Proposition 9.4 and Lemma 5.12(ii), we arrive at (iii). The assertion follows.

**Lemma 5.14.** *Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.7, if*  $\Lambda(a,b) < \theta_l$ , then (1)  $m_l(a,b) < 0$ ; (2)  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ ; (3)  $C_q(I,0) \cong \delta_{qd_l}G$ .

**Proof.** Observe that (2) and (3) directly follow from (1) in view of Lemma 5.6 and Proposition 9.4, so we focus on (1). If  $\Gamma(a, b) > \lambda_l$ , according to the definition, for  $\forall v \in N_l$ ,  $||v||_m = 1$ ,

$$I(v,a,b) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla v|^{2} + V(x) v^{2} - \frac{a}{2} \|v^{-}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \frac{b}{2} \|v^{+}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq \frac{\lambda_{l} - \Gamma(a,b)}{2} \|v\|_{L^{2}}^{2} < 0,$$
(5.81)

and hence  $F_{2l}(v, a, b) < 0$ . We can always choose  $\{v_n\}_{n=1}^{+\infty} \subset N_l$ ,  $\|v_n\|_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$F_{2l}(v_n, a, b) \to m_l(a, b)$$
. (5.82)

As dim  $N_l < +\infty$ , there exists a renamed subsequence  $\{v_n\}_{n=1}^{+\infty}$ ,  $v_n \to v_0 \in N_l$ ,  $||v_0||_m = 1$ . Using Lemma 5.2, we have

$$F_{2l}(v_0, a, b) = m_l(a, b).$$
 (5.83)

If  $\Gamma(a, b) = \lambda_l$ , it is no harm making the hypothesis  $a = \lambda_l < b$ . We show that (5.81) follows for  $\forall v \in N_l$ ,  $||v||_m = 1$ . Otherwise,  $\exists v^* \in N_l$ ,  $||v^*||_m = 1$ ,

$$0 = I\left(v^*, a, b\right) \le \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \left|\nabla v^*\right|^2 + V\left(x\right) \left|v^*\right|^2 - \frac{\lambda_l}{2} \left\|v^*\right\|_{L^2}^2 \le 0.$$
 (5.84)

Therefore, (5.84) yields

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla v^{*}|^{2} + V(x) |v^{*}|^{2} - \lambda_{l} ||v^{*}||_{L^{2}}^{2} = 0$$
(5.85)

and  $\|(v^*)^+\|_{L^2} = 0$ , indicating that  $v^*$  is an eigenvector of  $\lambda_l$  with  $v^* \leq 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Since  $v^* \perp \psi_1$ , we get  $v^* = 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , contradicting  $v^* \neq 0$ . The lemma is thus proved.  $\square$ 

**Proposition 5.15.** Suppose  $(V_2)$ . Under the hypothesis  $(V^*)$ , if  $\lambda_l < \Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \theta_l < \sigma_0$ , then (i)  $m_l(a,b) < 0$ ; (ii)  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ ; (iii)  $C_q(I,0) \cong \delta_{qd_l}G$ .

**Proof.** For fixed  $v \in N_l$ , set  $||v||_m = 1$ , we obtain

$$I(v,a,b) \le -\frac{a-\lambda_l}{2(\lambda_l+m)},\tag{5.86}$$

and thus

$$m_l(a,b) \le -\frac{a-\lambda_l}{2(\lambda_l + m)}. (5.87)$$

By employing Lemma 5.6 we get (ii). Due to  $\theta_l < \sigma_0$ , (ii) derives the (PS) condition. The combination of Proposition 9.4 and Lemma 5.14 determines (iii).

## 5.2. Minimal and maximal curves

In this section we construct the lower and the upper curves emanating from  $(\lambda_l, \lambda_l)$ . Aiming at this problems, we furnish some lemmas adapted to our needs. For the sake of convenience, in what follows, we assume:

 $(V_0)$  Let V be a K-R potential and suppose  $(V_2)$  holds,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \neq \emptyset$ ,  $\inf \sigma(A) = \inf \sigma_{\text{dis}}(A)$ ,  $\{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^{l+1} \in \sigma_{\text{dis}}(A)$ ,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \cap \left[\mu_1, \lambda_{l+1}\right] = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^{l+1}$ ,  $l \geq 2$ , s.t.,  $\lambda_1 = \mu_1 = \inf \sigma(A) < \lambda_2 < \dots < \lambda_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ .

Define

$$\begin{split} &Q_{l+1}^* = \left\{ (a,b) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : \lambda_l \leq \Gamma \left( a,b \right) \leq \Lambda \left( a,b \right) \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} = \Gamma \left( \mu_{d_{l+1}+1}, \sigma_0 \right) \right\}; \\ &B_M^0 = \left\{ (a,b) \in Q_{l+1}^* : M_l \left( a,b \right) = 0 \right\}; \\ &B_m^0 = \left\{ (a,b) \in Q_{l+1}^* : m_{l+1} \left( a,b \right) = 0 \right\}; \\ &B^* = \left\{ (a,b) \in Q_{l+1}^* : \lambda_l \leq a < \lambda_{l+1} < b \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \right\}; \\ &B_* = \left\{ (a,b) \in Q_{l+1}^* : \lambda_l \leq b < \lambda_{l+1} < a \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \right\}; \\ &\widetilde{D} = \left\{ (a,b) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : \Gamma \left( a,b \right) \geq \lambda_l \right\}; \\ &D = \left\{ (a,b) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : \lambda_l \leq \Gamma \left( a,b \right) \leq \Lambda \left( a,b \right) < \sigma_0 \right\}; \\ &D_M^+ = \left\{ (a,b) \in D : M_l \left( a,b \right) > 0 \right\}; \\ &D_M^0 = \left\{ (a,b) \in D : M_l \left( a,b \right) < 0 \right\}; \\ &D_M^- = \left\{ (a,b) \in D : M_l \left( a,b \right) < 0 \right\}; \\ &F = \left\{ (a,b) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : -\infty < \Gamma \left( a,b \right) \leq \Lambda \left( a,b \right) \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \right\}; \end{split}$$

$$F_m^+ = \{(a, b) \in F : m_{l+1}(a, b) > 0\};$$
  

$$F_m^0 = \{(a, b) \in F : m_{l+1}(a, b) = 0\};$$
  

$$F_m^- = \{(a, b) \in F : m_{l+1}(a, b) < 0\}.$$

Without the hypothesis of compact embedding, the following lemma considerably improves the conclusion of Lemma 3.8 of [38] (see also Lemma 7.3.8 of [36]):

**Lemma 5.16.** Under the hypothesis  $(V_0)$ , if  $\Lambda(a,b) < \sigma_0$ ,  $M_l(a,b) \le 0$ , then there is a  $w_0 \in M_l$ ,  $\|w_0\|_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$F_{1l}(w_0, a, b) = M_l(a, b).$$
 (5.88)

**Proof.** Without loss of generality, assume  $\Lambda(a,b) > \mu_1$ . Suppose  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \cap [\mu_1, \Lambda(a,b)] = {\lambda_i}_{i=1}^s$ ,  $s \ge l+1$ , and let  $E_{s-l}$  be the eigenspace spanned by  $\lambda_{l+1}, \dots, \lambda_s$ . In view of (5.5), there is a sequence  $\{w_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset M_l$ , s.t.,  $\|w_k\|_m = 1$ , and

$$F_{1l}(w_k, a, b) \to M_l(a, b)$$
. (5.89)

Let  $w_k \rightharpoonup w_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . We claim  $w_0 \neq 0$ . Otherwise, set  $w_k = P_{E_{s-l}}w_k + P_{M_s}w_k$ , then we obtain  $P_{E_{s-l}}w_k \to 0$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

Observe that

$$F_{1l}(w_k, a, b) \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{D}^N} |\nabla w_k|^2 + V w_k^2 - \frac{a}{2} \|w_k^-\|_{L^2}^2 - \frac{b}{2} \|w_k^+\|_{L^2}^2,$$
 (5.90)

hence,

$$2F_{1l}(w_k, a, b) \ge (\lambda_{l+1} - \Lambda(a, b)) \cdot \|P_{E_{s-l}}w_k\|_{L^2}^2 + (\widetilde{\theta}_s - \Lambda(a, b)) \cdot \|P_{M_s}w_k\|_{L^2}^2,$$
(5.91)

where  $\widetilde{\theta}_s = \Gamma\left(\mu_{d_s+1}, \sigma_0\right)$ . If  $M_l\left(a, b\right) < 0$ , (5.91) is self-contradictory as  $\|P_{E_{s-l}}w_k\|_{L^2} \to 0$ . If  $M_l\left(a, b\right) = 0$ , (5.91) gets

$$||P_{M_s}w_k||_{L^2} \to 0,$$
 (5.92)

indicating  $||w_k||_{L^2} \to 0$ . Consequently, the contradiction manifests by

$$1 = \|w_k\|_m^2 \le (\Lambda(a, b) + m) \|w_k\|_{L^2}^2 + 2F_{1l}(w_k, a, b) \to 0$$
 (5.93)

and the claim is verified accordingly.

For fixed  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\forall v \in N_l$ , we have

$$I(v + w_k, a, b) \le F_{1l}(w_k, a, b).$$
 (5.94)

Notice that for fixed  $v \in N_l$ , I is weakly lower semicontinuous on  $M_l$ , and thereby,

$$I(v + w_0, a, b) \le M_l(a, b).$$
 (5.95)

Set  $\widetilde{v} = \frac{v}{\|w_0\|_m}$ ,  $\widetilde{w}_0 = \frac{w_0}{\|w_0\|_m}$ . Divide (5.95) by  $\|w_0\|_m^2$ ,

$$I\left(\widetilde{v} + \widetilde{w}_0, a, b\right) \le \frac{M_l\left(a, b\right)}{\|w_0\|_{l^m}^2},\tag{5.96}$$

yielding

$$M_l(a,b) \le F_{1l}(\widetilde{w}_0,a,b) \le \frac{M_l(a,b)}{\|w_0\|_m^2},$$
 (5.97)

and this shows that if  $M_l(a, b) < 0$ , then  $||w_0||_m = 1$ , alluding to  $w_k \to w_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . We conclude the proof as required.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.17.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.16, if  $(a,b) \in B_M^0 \setminus (\lambda_{l+1}, \lambda_{l+1})$ , then  $(a,b) \in B^*$  or  $(a,b) \in B_*$ .

**Proof.** For fixed  $(a_0, b_0) \in \mathcal{Q}_{l+1}^* \setminus (B^* \cup B_*)$ , if  $a_0 \neq b_0$ , then  $(\Gamma(a_0, b_0), \Lambda(a_0, b_0)) \cap \sigma(A) = \emptyset$ . Let  $(a_0, b_0) \neq (\lambda_{l+1}, \lambda_{l+1})$ . We are confronted with the following cases:

- (1)  $\lambda_l \leq \Gamma(a_0, b_0) \leq \Lambda(a_0, b_0) \leq \lambda_{l+1}$ .
- (*i*)  $\Lambda$  ( $a_0, b_0$ ) <  $\lambda_{l+1}$ .

Observe that for  $\varphi \in E(\lambda_{l+1})$ ,  $\widetilde{w} \in M_{l+1}$ ,  $\|\varphi + \widetilde{w}\|_m = 1$ ,

$$I(\varphi + \widetilde{w}, a_{0}, b_{0}) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \varphi|^{2} + V(x) \varphi^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \widetilde{w}|^{2} + V(x) \widetilde{w}^{2}$$

$$- \frac{a_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |(\varphi + \widetilde{w})^{-}|^{2} - \frac{b_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |(\varphi + \widetilde{w})^{+}|^{2}$$

$$\geq \frac{1}{2} \left[ \lambda_{l+1} - \Lambda(a_{0}, b_{0}) \right] \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \left[ \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} - \Lambda(a_{0}, b_{0}) \right] \cdot \|\widetilde{w}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$> 0. \tag{5.98}$$

One deduces from (5.98) that

$$M_l(a_0, b_0) \ge 0.$$
 (5.99)

If  $M_l(a_0, b_0) = 0$ , by Lemma 5.16,  $\exists w_0 \in M_l$ ,  $||w_0||_m = 1$ ,  $F_{1l}(w_0, a_0, b_0) = 0$ , contradicting (5.98).

(*ii*)  $\Lambda$  ( $a_0, b_0$ ) =  $\lambda_{l+1}$ .

In case that  $M_l(a_0, b_0) = 0$ , again by Lemma 5.16,  $\exists w_0^* \in M_l$ ,  $\|w_0^*\|_m = 1$ ,  $F_{1l}(w_0^*, a_0, b_0) = 0$ . Set  $w_0^* = \varphi_0^* + \widetilde{w}_0^*$ ,  $\varphi_0^* \in E(\lambda_{l+1})$ ,  $\widetilde{w}_0^* \in M_{l+1}$ . Evidently,  $\widetilde{w}_0^* = 0$ . Therefore, the contradiction manifests by

$$0 \ge I\left(\varphi_0^*, a_0, b_0\right) = \frac{\lambda_{l+1}}{2} \left\|\varphi_0^*\right\|_{L^2}^2 - \frac{a_0}{2} \left\|\left(\varphi_0^*\right)^-\right\|_{L^2}^2 - \frac{b_0}{2} \left\|\left(\varphi_0^*\right)^+\right\|_{L^2}^2 > 0 \tag{5.100}$$

due to the facts  $a_0 < \lambda_{l+1}$  and  $\varphi_0^* \perp \psi_1$ .

(2)  $\lambda_{l+1} \leq \Gamma\left(a_0, b_0\right) \leq \Lambda\left(a_0, b_0\right) \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ . Take account of the case  $\Lambda\left(a_0, b_0\right) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ . By Lemma 5.12, we get

$$M_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) > 0,$$
 (5.101)

and

$$C_q(I_{(a_0,b_0)},0) \cong \delta_{qd_{l+1}}G,$$
 (5.102)

where  $I_{(a_0,b_0)}(u) = I(u,a_0,b_0)$ .

We claim  $M_l(a_0, b_0) < 0$ , or else invoking Lemma 4.9, Corollary 4.10, and Theorem 1.1(ii) of [32], we obtain

$$C_q\left(I_{(a_0,b_0)},0\right) \cong \delta_{qd_l}G,\tag{5.103}$$

contradicting (5.102). The claim is proved.

Consequently,

$$M_l(a_0, \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}) \le M_l(a_0, b_0) < 0$$
 (5.104)

if  $a_0 < b_0 < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$  and

$$M_l(\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}, b_0) \le M_l(a_0, b_0) < 0$$
 (5.105)

if  $b_0 \le a_0 < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , and thus  $M_l(\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}, \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}) < 0$ . The conclusion follows.

**Lemma 5.18.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.16, if  $(a, b) \in D_M^0$ ,  $\Gamma(a, b) > \lambda_l$  or  $\lambda_l = a < \lambda_{l+1} < b$ , then for  $\forall b_1 \in [\lambda_l, b), \ \forall b_2 \in (b, \sigma_0), \ (a, b_1) \in D_M^+, \ (a, b_2) \in D_M^-$ .

**Proof.** Notice that for  $\forall \widetilde{b} < b$ ,

$$M_{l}(a, \widetilde{b}) = \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m}=1} F_{1l}(w, a, \widetilde{b})$$

$$= \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m}=1} \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v + w, a, \widetilde{b})$$

$$\geq \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m}=1} \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v + w, a, b) = M_{l}(a, b).$$
(5.106)

By way of negation,  $\exists \widetilde{b} \in [\lambda_l, b), M_l(a, \widetilde{b}) = 0$ . Based on Lemma 5.7 and Lemma 5.16,  $\exists \widetilde{w} \in M_l, \|\widetilde{w}\|_m = 1, \text{ s.t.}$ 

$$I\left(\theta\left(\widetilde{w},a,\widetilde{b}\right)+\widetilde{w},a,\widetilde{b}\right)=F_{1l}\left(\widetilde{w},a,\widetilde{b}\right)=M_{l}\left(a,\widetilde{b}\right). \tag{5.107}$$

A standard argument yields

$$I\left(\theta\left(\widetilde{w},a,b\right)+\widetilde{w},a,\widetilde{b}\right) > I\left(\theta\left(\widetilde{w},a,b\right)+\widetilde{w},a,b\right). \tag{5.108}$$

Therefore, the absurd assertion occurs as

$$0 = F_{1l}(\widetilde{w}, a, \widetilde{b}) > F_{1l}(\widetilde{w}, a, b) \ge M_l(a, b) = 0.$$
 (5.109)

Likewise, we get the second half of Lemma 5.18. □

**Lemma 5.19.** Under the hypothesis  $(V_0)$ , if  $M_l(a, b) > 0$ ,  $\Lambda(a, b) < \sigma_0$ , then there exists  $\widetilde{\varepsilon}_0 > 0$ ,  $\forall \widetilde{b} \in [b - \widetilde{\varepsilon}_0, b + \widetilde{\varepsilon}_0]$ ,  $M_l(a, \widetilde{b}) > 0$ .

**Proof.** Suppose to the contrary that  $\exists \widetilde{b}_k \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\widetilde{b}_k \to b$ ,  $M_l(a, \widetilde{b}_k) \leq 0$ . Employing Lemma 5.16,  $\exists w_k \in M_l$ ,  $\|w_k\|_m = 1$ ,

$$F_{1l}\left(w_k, a, \widetilde{b}_k\right) \le 0. \tag{5.110}$$

Assume  $w_k \rightharpoonup w^*$  in  $M_l$ . A trick mimicking the proof of Lemma 5.16 gets  $w^* \neq 0$ . Observe that for fixed  $v \in N_l$ ,

$$\left| I\left( v + w_k, a, \widetilde{b}_k \right) - I\left( v + w_k, a, b \right) \right| \le \frac{\left| \widetilde{b}_k - b \right|}{2} \left( \left\| v \right\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{1}{\lambda_{l+1} + m} \right) \to 0.$$
 (5.111)

Set  $\varepsilon_k = \frac{\left|\widetilde{b}_k - b\right|}{2} \left( \|v\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{1}{\lambda_{l+1} + m} \right)$ , then we have

$$I\left(v+w_{k},a,b\right)<\varepsilon_{k}\tag{5.112}$$

and an argument analogous to the proof of Lemma 5.16 yields

$$I(v+w^*,a,b) \le 0.$$
 (5.113)

Set  $||w^*||_m = 1$ , we obtain

$$M_l(a,b) \le F_{1l}(w^*,a,b) \le 0,$$
 (5.114)

violating the hypothesis  $M_l(a, b) > 0$ .  $\square$ 

**Proposition 5.20.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.16, if  $(a,b) \in D_M^0 \setminus (\lambda_{l+1}, \lambda_{l+1})$ , then  $(a,b) \in \Sigma(A)$ .

**Proof.** Argue by contradiction. Then there exists  $\varepsilon_0 > 0$  small enough,  $(a, b^*) \notin \Sigma(A)$  for  $\forall b^* \in [b - \varepsilon_0, b + \varepsilon_0]$ . Take two cases into account:

(*i*) 
$$\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$$
.

Employing Lemma 5.17, we get  $\Gamma(a, b) < \lambda_{l+1} < \Lambda(a, b)$ . By Lemma 5.18, for  $\forall b_1 \in [b - \varepsilon_0, b), \forall b_2 \in (b, b + \varepsilon_0], M_l(a, b_1) > 0, M_l(a, b_2) < 0$ . Invoking Lemma 5.11,

$$C_q(I_{(a,b-\varepsilon_0)},0) \cong \delta_{qd_l}G.$$
 (5.115)

Similar to Theorem 1.1(iii) of [32], we obtain

$$C_{d_l}\left(I_{(a,b+\varepsilon_0)},0\right) \cong 0. \tag{5.116}$$

However, by Proposition 9.4,

$$C_q\left(I_{(a,b-\varepsilon_0)},0\right) \cong C_q\left(I_{(a,b+\varepsilon_0)},0\right),\tag{5.117}$$

contradicting the combination of (5.115) and (5.116).

(ii) 
$$\Gamma(a,b) = \lambda_l$$
.

(1) 
$$a = \lambda_l < b$$
.

Again by Lemma 5.18,  $M_l(\lambda_l, b_1) > 0$ ,  $M_l(\lambda_l, b_2) < 0$ , for  $b_1 \in [b - \varepsilon_0, b)$ ,  $b_2 \in (b, b + \varepsilon_0]$ . Arbitrarily choose  $b_1^* \in [b - \varepsilon_0, b)$ ,  $b_2^* \in (b, b + \varepsilon_0]$ . An argument analogous to that of Lemma 5.19 indicates that  $\exists \varepsilon^* > 0$  sufficiently small, s.t., for  $\forall \widetilde{a} \in (\lambda_l, \lambda_l + \varepsilon^*]$ ,  $M_l(\widetilde{a}, b_1^*) > 0$ . Notice that  $(\widetilde{a}, b_1^*)$ ,  $(\widetilde{a}, b_2^*) \notin \Sigma(A)$  and  $M_l(\widetilde{a}, b_2^*) < 0$ , a standard argument derives a contradiction

$$G \cong C_{d_l}\left(I_{(\lambda_l,b_1^*)},0\right) \cong C_{d_l}\left(I_{(\lambda_l,b_2^*)},0\right) \cong 0.$$
 (5.118)

(2)  $b = \lambda_l < a$ .

Repeating the proof procedure of Lemma 5.18 shows that  $\exists \widetilde{\varepsilon} > 0$  suitably small,  $M_l(\widetilde{a}_1, b) > 0$ ,  $M_l(\widetilde{a}_2, b) < 0$ , for  $\forall \widetilde{a}_1 \in [a - \widetilde{\varepsilon}, a)$ ,  $\forall \widetilde{a}_2 \in (a, a + \widetilde{\varepsilon}]$ . Fully imitating the trick furnished by (1), we conclude the proof.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 5.21.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.16, if  $(a_i, b_i) \in D_M^0$ ,  $a_1 < a_2$ , then  $b_1 > b_2$ .

**Proof.** If not, hence, by Lemma 5.16,  $\exists w \in M_l$ ,  $||w||_m = 1$ ,

$$0 = M_{l}(a_{1}, b_{1}) = F_{1l}(w, a_{1}, b_{1})$$

$$= \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v + w, a_{1}, b_{1})$$

$$\geq \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v + w, a_{2}, b_{2}) = F_{1l}(w, a_{2}, b_{2}).$$
(5.119)

Due to  $M_l(a_2, b_2) = 0$ , we get

$$\sup_{v \in N_l} I(v + w, a_2, b_2) = 0. \tag{5.120}$$

Thus, by Lemma 5.7,  $\exists \theta (w, a_2, b_2) \in N_l$ ,

$$0 = I (\theta (w, a_2, b_2) + w, a_2, b_2)$$

$$\leq I (\theta (w, a_2, b_2) + w, a_1, b_1)$$

$$\leq I (\theta (w, a_1, b_1) + w, a_1, b_1) = 0,$$
(5.121)

and this yields

$$\|(\theta(w, a_2, b_2) + w)^-\|_{L^2} = 0.$$
 (5.122)

Observe that  $w \neq 0 \Rightarrow \theta(w, a_2, b_2) \neq 0$ . On the other side,

$$\lambda_{l} \|\theta(w, a_{2}, b_{2})\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \theta(w, a_{2}, b_{2})|^{2} + V(x) |\theta(w, a_{2}, b_{2})|^{2}$$

$$= b_{2} \|\theta(w, a_{2}, b_{2})\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \geq \lambda_{l} \|\theta(w, a_{2}, b_{2})\|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \qquad (5.123)$$

indicating that  $\theta$   $(w, a_2, b_2)$  is an eigenvector of  $\lambda_l = b_2$ . Set  $\xi = \theta$   $(w, a_2, b_2) + w$ . As  $\xi \ge 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$  and  $\xi \perp \psi_1$ , one derives  $\xi = 0$ . Out of the question! The conclusion follows.  $\square$ 

For fixed  $a \in [\lambda_l, \sigma_0)$ , if there exists  $b \in D$ , s.t.,  $(a, b) \in D_M^+ \cup D_M^0$ , we denote

$$\widetilde{v}_l(a) = \sup \left\{ b : (a, b) \in D_M^+ \cup D_M^0 \right\}.$$

**Lemma 5.22.** Under the hypothesis  $(V_0)$ , if  $(a,b) \in D$ , then  $b = \widetilde{v}_l(a) \iff (a,b) \in D_M^0$ .

**Proof.** " $\Rightarrow$ " is determined by the combination of Lemma 5.19 and Lemma 5.24 below, and simultaneously Lemma 5.18 offers a powerful guarantee to " $\Leftarrow$ ".  $\Box$ 

Denote

$$D^* = \{(a, b) \in D : \lambda_l \le a \le \lambda_{l+1} \le b\};$$
  
$$D_* = \{(a, b) \in D : \lambda_l \le b \le \lambda_{l+1} \le a\}.$$

**Theorem 5.23.** Under the hypothesis  $(V_0)$ ,  $\widetilde{v}_l(a)$  is continuous on  $a \in [\lambda_l, \lambda_{l+1}]$  as  $(a, \widetilde{v}_l(a)) \in D^*$ , and also on  $a \in [\lambda_{l+1}, \sigma_0)$  as  $(a, \widetilde{v}_l(a)) \in D_*$ .

Aiming at Theorem 5.23, we prove two lemmas below adapted to our needs:

**Lemma 5.24.** Under the hypothesis  $(V_0)$ ,  $M_l(a,b)$  is continuous on  $(a,b) \in \widetilde{D}$ .

**Proof.** Without loss of generality, assume that  $(a_n, b_n) \in \widetilde{D}$ ,  $(a_n, b_n) \to (a, b)$ , and  $a \le b$ . Divide the proof into three cases:

$$\langle 1 \rangle \ b \geq a > \lambda_l$$
.

We prove that for fixed  $w \in M_l$ ,  $||w||_m = 1$ ,

$$F_{1l}(w, a_n, b_n) \to F_{1l}(w, a, b)$$
. (5.124)

Since

$$F_{1l}(w, a_n, b_n) > F_{1l}(w, \Lambda(a, b) + \varepsilon, \Lambda(a, b) + \varepsilon) > -\infty$$
 (5.125)

for n large enough and  $\varepsilon > 0$  suitably small, an argument analogous to that of Lemma 5.7 derives boundedness of  $\|\theta(w, a_n, b_n)\|_m$ . With the aid of boundedness of  $\|\theta(w, a_n, b_n)\|_m$ , we deduce from dim  $N_l < +\infty$  that there is a subsequence  $\left\{\theta\left(w, a_{n_j}, b_{n_j}\right)\right\}_{j=1}^{+\infty}$ ,

$$\theta\left(w, a_{n_{i}}, b_{n_{i}}\right) \to v^{*} \text{ in } H_{m}^{1} \cap N_{l} \tag{5.126}$$

as  $j \to +\infty$ , and then

$$I(\theta(w, a_{n_i}, b_{n_i}) + w, a_{n_i}, b_{n_i}) \to I(v^* + w, a, b).$$
 (5.127)

Consequently,

$$I(\theta(w, a, b) + w, a, b)$$

$$= \lim_{j \to +\infty} I(\theta(w, a, b) + w, a_{n_{j}}, b_{n_{j}})$$

$$\leq \lim_{j \to +\infty} \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v + w, a_{n_{j}}, b_{n_{j}})$$

$$= \lim_{j \to +\infty} I(\theta(w, a_{n_{j}}, b_{n_{j}}) + w, a_{n_{j}}, b_{n_{j}})$$

$$= I(v^{*} + w, a, b) \leq I(\theta(w, a, b) + w, a, b),$$
(5.128)

so we have

$$F_{1l}(w, a_{n_i}, b_{n_i}) \to F_{1l}(w, a, b),$$
 (5.129)

alluding to (5.124). Hence,

$$\overline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} M_l(a_n, b_n) \le \overline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} F_{1l}(w, a_n, b_n) = F_{1l}(w, a, b), \qquad (5.130)$$

and this yields

$$\overline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} M_l(a_n, b_n) \le M_l(a, b). \tag{5.131}$$

On the other side, in view of definition, for  $\varepsilon_n > 0$ ,  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ ,  $\exists w_n \in M_l$ ,  $||w_n||_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$M_l(a_n, b_n) \ge F_{1l}(w_n, a_n, b_n) - \varepsilon_n.$$
 (5.132)

We claim that

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} |F_{1l}(w_n, a_n, b_n) - F_{1l}(w_n, a, b)| = 0.$$
(5.133)

Indeed, observe that

$$\langle I'_{v}(\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) + w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - I'_{v}(\theta(w_{n}, a, b) + w_{n}, a, b), \theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - \theta(w_{n}, a, b) \rangle_{m}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla(\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - \theta(w_{n}, a, b))|^{2} + V(\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - \theta(w_{n}, a, b))^{2}$$

$$-a \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - \theta(w_{n}, a, b))^{2}$$

$$-(b-a)\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left[ (\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) + w_{n})^{+} - (\theta(w_{n}, a, b) + w_{n})^{+} \right]$$

$$\cdot (\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - \theta(w_{n}, a, b))$$

$$-(a_{n} - a)\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) + w_{n})^{-} \cdot (\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - \theta(w_{n}, a, b))$$

$$-(b_{n} - b)\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) + w_{n})^{+} \cdot (\theta(w_{n}, a_{n}, b_{n}) - \theta(w_{n}, a, b)),$$

$$(5.134)$$

and

$$(\theta(w_n, a_n, b_n) + w_n)^+ - (\theta(w_n, a, b) + w_n)^+$$

$$\geq (\theta(w_n, a_n, b_n) - \theta(w_n, a, b))^-,$$
(5.135)

and

$$(\theta(w_n, a_n, b_n) + w_n)^+ - (\theta(w_n, a, b) + w_n)^+$$

$$\leq (\theta(w_n, a_n, b_n) - \theta(w_n, a, b))^+.$$
(5.136)

Inserting (5.135) and (5.136) into (5.134), we get

$$0 \le \frac{\lambda_l - a}{\lambda_l + m} \|\theta\left(w_n, a_n, b_n\right) - \theta\left(w_n, a, b\right)\|_m^2 + \widetilde{\varepsilon}_n \tag{5.137}$$

as  $\widetilde{\varepsilon}_n \to 0$ . Since  $a > \lambda_l$ , we derive

$$\|\theta(w_n, a_n, b_n) - \theta(w_n, a, b)\|_m \to 0.$$
 (5.138)

The prediction (5.133) is confirmed accordingly. Therefore, (5.132) yields

$$M_l(a_n, b_n) \ge F_{1l}(w_n, a, b) - \varepsilon_n^* \ge M_l(a, b) - \varepsilon_n^*$$
 (5.139)

as  $\varepsilon_n^* \to 0$ . The assertion is concluded by the combination of (5.131) and (5.139).

$$\langle 2 \rangle \ b > a = \lambda_l$$
.

A similar discussion gets (5.124) and (5.131). Based on the definition, for  $\varepsilon_n > 0$ ,  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ ,  $\exists w_n \in M_l$ ,  $\|w_n\|_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$M_l(a_n, b_n) + \varepsilon_n \ge F_{1l}(w_n, a_n, b_n), \tag{5.140}$$

and then

$$\underline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} M_l(a_n, b_n) \ge \underline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} (F_{1l}(w_n, a_n, b_n) - \varepsilon_n).$$
(5.141)

Notice that

$$\frac{\lim_{n \to +\infty} (F_{1l}(w_n, a_n, b_n) - \varepsilon_n)}{\sum_{n \to +\infty} (I(\theta(w_n, \lambda_l, b) + w_n, a_n, b_n) - \varepsilon_n)}$$

$$\geq \lim_{n \to +\infty} F_{1l}(w_n, \lambda_l, b)$$

$$+ \lim_{n \to +\infty} [I(\theta(w_n, \lambda_l, b) + w_n, a_n, b_n) - F_{1l}(w_n, \lambda_l, b)]$$

$$= \lim_{n \to +\infty} F_{1l}(w_n, \lambda_l, b) \geq M_l(\lambda_l, b). \tag{5.142}$$

Combining (5.131), (5.141) and (5.142), we obtain

$$M_l(\lambda_l, b) \ge \overline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} M_l(a_n, b_n) \ge \underline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} M_l(a_n, b_n) \ge M_l(\lambda_l, b),$$
 (5.143)

alluding to  $M_l(a_n, b_n) \rightarrow M_l(\lambda_l, b)$ .

 $\langle 3 \rangle \ a = b = \lambda_l$ .

Observe that  $M_l(a_n, b_n) \le M_l(\lambda_l, \lambda_l)$  shows (5.131). In virtue of the definition, for  $\varepsilon_n > 0$ ,  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ ,  $\exists w_n \in M_l$ ,  $\|w_n\|_m = 1$ , (5.141) follows. As  $\theta(w_n, \lambda_l, \lambda_l) = 0$ , again by (5.131), (5.141) and (5.142), we reach the conclusion as desired. The proof is complete.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.25.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.16, if  $(a,b) \in D_M^0$  and  $\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$ , then  $\exists \delta > 0, \ \forall a^* \in [a - \delta, a + \delta], \ \exists b^* \in \mathbb{R}, \ s.t., \ (a^*,b^*) \in D_M^0$ . If  $(a,b) \in D_M^0$  and  $a = \lambda_l < b$ , then  $\exists \widetilde{\delta} > 0, \ \forall a^* \in [a,a+\widetilde{\delta}], \ \exists b^* \in \mathbb{R}, \ s.t., \ (a^*,b^*) \in D_M^0$ . If  $(a,b) \in D_M^0$  and  $b = \lambda_l < a$ , then  $\exists \overline{\delta} > 0, \ \forall a^* \in [a - \overline{\delta},a], \ \exists b^* \in \mathbb{R}, \ s.t., \ (a^*,b^*) \in D_M^0$ .

**Proof.** For the case  $\Gamma(a,b) > \lambda_l$ , by Lemma 5.18,  $\forall b_1 \in [\lambda_l,b), \forall b_2 \in (b,\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}), (a,b_1) \in D_M^+$ ,  $(a,b_2) \in D_M^-$ . Take  $\varepsilon > 0$  sufficiently small,  $\forall b_1 \in [b-\varepsilon,b), \forall b_2 \in (b,b+\varepsilon], (a,b_1) \in D_M^+$ ,  $(a,b_2) \in D_M^-$ . Using Lemma 5.24,  $\exists \delta_1 > 0, \forall a^* \in [a-\delta_1,a+\delta_1], (a^*,b+\varepsilon) \in D_M^-$ , and also  $\exists \delta_2 > 0, \forall a^* \in [a-\delta_2,a+\delta_2], (a^*,b-\varepsilon) \in D_M^+$ . Taking  $\delta = \Gamma(\delta_1,\delta_2)$  concludes the proof. A similar argument tackles with the case  $\Gamma(a,b) = \lambda_l < \Lambda(a,b)$ .  $\square$ 

**Proof of Theorem 5.23.** In view of Lemma 5.25, suppose that  $(a_n, \widetilde{\nu}_l(a_n)), (a, \widetilde{\nu}_l(a)) \in D_M^0$  and  $a_n \to a$ , we prove  $\widetilde{\nu}_l(a_n) \to \widetilde{\nu}_l(a)$ . Without loss of generality, assume  $(a, \widetilde{\nu}_l(a)) \in D^*$ . Take two cases into account:

(1)  $\{a_n\}$  is strictly increasing.

Using Lemma 5.21 we obtain that  $\{\widetilde{v}_l(a_n)\}_{n=1}^{+\infty}$  is strictly decreasing and thus convergent. Assume  $\widetilde{v}_l(a_n) \to b^*$ . As  $\widetilde{v}_l(a_n) > \widetilde{v}_l(a)$  for fixed  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , we get

$$\sigma_0 > \widetilde{\nu}_l(a_n) > b^* \ge \widetilde{\nu}_l(a) \ge \lambda_{l+1} \ge a > a_n \ge \lambda_l, \tag{5.144}$$

alluding to  $(a, b^*)$ ,  $(a_n, b^*) \in D^*$ . Hence, by Lemma 5.22,

$$0 = M_l (a_n, \widetilde{v}_l (a_n))$$

$$= \inf_{w \in M_l, ||w||_m = 1} F_{1l} (w, a_n, \widetilde{v}_l (a_n))$$

$$= \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m}=1} \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v+w, a_{n}, \widetilde{v}_{l}(a_{n}))$$

$$\leq \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m}=1} \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v+w, a_{n}, b^{*})$$

$$= M_{l}(a_{n}, b^{*}). \tag{5.145}$$

By Lemma 5.24, we obtain  $M_l(a, b^*) \ge 0$  so  $b^* = \widetilde{\nu}_l(a)$ .

(2)  $\{a_n\}$  is strictly decreasing.

Similarly, we yield that  $\{\widetilde{\nu}_l(a_n)\}_{n=1}^{+\infty}$  is strictly increasing and thus convergent.

Assume  $\widetilde{v}_l(a_n) \to b_0^*$ . Since  $\widetilde{v}_l(a_n) < \widetilde{v}_l(a)$  for fixed  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , we get

$$\lambda_l \le \widetilde{\nu}_l(a_n) < b_0^* \le \widetilde{\nu}_l(a), \tag{5.146}$$

showing  $(a, b_0^*)$ ,  $(a_n, b_0^*) \in D$ . Again by Lemma 5.22,

$$0 = M_{l}(a_{n}, \widetilde{v}_{l}(a_{n}))$$

$$= \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m} = 1} F_{1l}(w, a_{n}, \widetilde{v}_{l}(a_{n}))$$

$$= \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m} = 1} \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v + w, a_{n}, \widetilde{v}_{l}(a_{n}))$$

$$\geq \inf_{w \in M_{l}, \|w\|_{m} = 1} \sup_{v \in N_{l}} I(v + w, a_{n}, b_{0}^{*})$$

$$= M_{l}(a_{n}, b_{0}^{*}).$$
(5.147)

Resorting to Lemma 5.24,  $M_l\left(a,b_0^*\right) \leq 0$  and then  $b_0^* = \widetilde{v}_l\left(a\right)$ , ending the proof.  $\square$ 

Next we turn our eyesight to analysis of the maximal curves.

**Lemma 5.26.** Under the hypothesis  $(V_0)$ , if

(i) 
$$\Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$$
;

or

(ii) 
$$\Gamma(a,b) < \Lambda(a,b) = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$$
,  
then  $\exists v_0 \in N_{l+1}$ ,  $\|v_0\|_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$F_{2l+1}(v_0, a, b) = m_{l+1}(a, b).$$
 (5.148)

**Proof.** Set  $c = m_{l+1}(a, b)$ . Notice that for fixed  $v \in N_{l+1}$ ,  $||v||_m = 1$ ,

$$F_{2l+1}(v, a, b) \le I(v, a, b) \le \frac{\lambda_{l+1} - \Gamma(a, b)}{2(\lambda_{l+1} + m)},$$
(5.149)

so we get  $c < +\infty$ .

On the other side, as  $\Lambda(a,b) \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , for  $\forall w \in M_{l+1}$ ,

$$I(v+w,a,b) \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla v|^{2} + Vv^{2} - \frac{\Lambda(a,b)}{2} \|v\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\ge \frac{\lambda_{1} - \Lambda(a,b)}{2(\lambda_{1} + m)}$$
(5.150)

and this shows  $c > -\infty$ .

In virtue of the definition, there exists a sequence  $\{v_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset N_{l+1}, \|v_k\|_m = 1, \text{ s.t. }$ 

$$F_{2l+1}(v_k, a, b) \to c.$$
 (5.151)

Due to dim  $N_{l+1} < +\infty$ , assume  $v_k \to v_0$ . Observe that for fixed  $w \in M_{l+1}$ ,  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,

$$\lim_{k \to +\infty} F_{2l+1}(v_k, a, b) \le \lim_{k \to +\infty} I(v_k + w, a, b) = I(v_0 + w, a, b),$$
 (5.152)

implying that  $c \leq F_{2l+1}(v_0, a, b)$ . The assertion follows.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.27.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26, if  $(a,b) \in B_m^0 \setminus (\lambda_{l+1}, \lambda_{l+1})$ , then  $(a,b) \in B^*$  or  $(a,b) \in B_*$ .

**Proof.** For fixed  $(a_0, b_0) \in Q_{l+1}^* \setminus (B^* \cup B_*)$ , take account of the following cases:

- (1)  $\lambda_l \leq \Gamma(a_0, b_0) \leq \Lambda(a_0, b_0) \leq \lambda_{l+1}$ .
- (*i*)  $\Lambda$  ( $a_0, b_0$ ) <  $\lambda_{l+1}$ .

For fixed  $\varphi_0 \in E(\lambda_{l+1})$ ,  $\|\varphi_0\|_m = 1$ , and  $\forall w \in M_{l+1}$ ,

$$I(\varphi_{0} + w, a_{0}, b_{0}) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \varphi_{0}|^{2} + V(x) \varphi_{0}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla w|^{2} + V(x) w^{2}$$

$$- \frac{a_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |(\varphi_{0} + w)^{-}|^{2} - \frac{b_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |(\varphi_{0} + w)^{+}|^{2}$$

$$\geq \frac{1}{2} \left( 1 - \frac{\Lambda(a_{0}, b_{0}) + m}{\lambda_{l+1} + m} \right) + \frac{1}{2} \left[ \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} - \Lambda(a_{0}, b_{0}) \right] \cdot ||w||_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\geq \frac{\lambda_{l+1} - \Lambda(a_{0}, b_{0})}{2(\lambda_{l+1} + m)}$$

$$(5.153)$$

and thus

$$m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) \ge F_{2l+1}(\varphi_0, a_0, b_0) \ge \frac{\lambda_{l+1} - \Lambda(a_0, b_0)}{2(\lambda_{l+1} + m)} > 0.$$
 (5.154)

 $(ii) \Lambda (a_0, b_0) = \lambda_{l+1}.$ 

Clearly,  $m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) \ge 0$ . If  $m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) = 0$ , then for fixed  $\varphi_0 \in E(\lambda_{l+1})$ ,  $\|\varphi_0\|_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$0 \geq F_{2l+1}(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0}) = I(\varphi_{0} + \tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0}), a_{0}, b_{0})$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \varphi_{0}|^{2} + V(x) |\varphi_{0}|^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0})|^{2} + V(x) |\tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0})|^{2}$$

$$- \frac{a_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |(\varphi_{0} + \tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0}))^{-}|^{2} - \frac{b_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |(\varphi_{0} + \tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0}))^{+}|^{2}.$$

$$(5.155)$$

We claim that

$$a_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| (\varphi_{0} + \tau (\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0}))^{-} \right|^{2} + b_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| (\varphi_{0} + \tau (\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0}))^{+} \right|^{2}$$

$$< \lambda_{l+1} \left( \|\varphi_{0}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|\tau (\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0})\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right). \tag{5.156}$$

Without loss of generality, assume  $b_0 = \lambda_{l+1} > a_0$ . If (5.156) is violated, we get

$$\|(\varphi_0 + \tau(\varphi_0, a_0, b_0))^-\|_{L^2} = 0,$$
 (5.157)

and then  $\varphi_0 + \tau (\varphi_0, a_0, b_0) \ge 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ .

As  $\left\langle I_{w}'\left(\varphi_{0}+\tau\left(\varphi_{0},a_{0},b_{0}\right),a_{0},b_{0}\right),\widetilde{w}\right\rangle =0$  for  $\forall\widetilde{w}\in M_{l+1}$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \nabla \tau \left( \varphi_0, a_0, b_0 \right) \nabla \widetilde{w} + V \left( x \right) \tau \left( \varphi_0, a_0, b_0 \right) \widetilde{w} = \lambda_{l+1} \left\langle \tau \left( \varphi_0, a_0, b_0 \right), \widetilde{w} \right\rangle_{L^2}. \tag{5.158}$$

Take  $\widetilde{w} = \tau (\varphi_0, a_0, b_0)$ , (5.158) yields

$$\begin{aligned} &\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \| \tau \left( \varphi_0, a_0, b_0 \right) \|_{L^2}^2 \\ &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \tau \left( \varphi_0, a_0, b_0 \right)|^2 + V(x) |\tau \left( \varphi_0, a_0, b_0 \right)|^2 \\ &= \lambda_{l+1} \| \tau \left( \varphi_0, a_0, b_0 \right) \|_{L^2}^2 \end{aligned} \tag{5.159}$$

and this shows  $\varphi_0 \ge 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . As  $\varphi_0 \perp \psi_1$ , it follows that  $\varphi_0 = 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , contradicting  $\|\varphi_0\|_m = 1$ . The claim is proved.

Combining (5.155) and (5.156), we derive a self-contradictory inequality

$$0 \ge I(\varphi_{0} + \tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0}), a_{0}, b_{0})$$

$$> \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0})|^{2} + V(x) |\tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0})|^{2} - \frac{\lambda_{l+1}}{2} ||\tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0})||_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\ge \frac{\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} - \lambda_{l+1}}{2} ||\tau(\varphi_{0}, a_{0}, b_{0})||_{L^{2}}^{2} \ge 0,$$
(5.160)

also alluding to  $m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) > 0$ .

(2)  $\lambda_{l+1} \leq \Gamma(a_0, b_0) \leq \Lambda(a_0, b_0) \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ . If  $\Gamma(a_0, b_0) > \lambda_{l+1}$ , for fixed  $v \in N_{l+1}$ ,  $||v||_m = 1$ ,

$$I(v, a_0, b_0) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla v|^2 + V(x) v^2 - a_0 (v^-)^2 - b_0 (v^+)^2$$

$$\leq -\frac{\Gamma(a_0, b_0) - \lambda_{l+1}}{2(\lambda_{l+1} + m)} < 0,$$
(5.161)

and thus  $m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) < 0$ . If  $\Gamma(a_0, b_0) = \lambda_{l+1}$ , without loss of generality, assume  $\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \ge b_0 > a_0 = \lambda_{l+1}$ . Evidently,  $I(v, a_0, b_0) < 0$  unless

$$a_0 \|v^-\|_{L^2}^2 + b_0 \|v^+\|_{L^2}^2 = \lambda_{l+1} \|v\|_{L^2}^2, \qquad (5.162)$$

so we are merely to deal with this case.

Observe that  $(5.162) \Rightarrow v \leq 0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Hence, if  $I(v, a_0, b_0) = 0$ , we have

$$\langle Av, v \rangle_{L^2} = \lambda_{l+1} \| v \|_{L^2},$$
 (5.163)

indicating that v is an eigenvector of  $\lambda_{l+1}$ , and consequently  $v \perp \psi_1 \Rightarrow v = 0$ , contradicting  $||v||_m = 1$ . Therefore,  $I(v, a_0, b_0) < 0$ , and by Lemma 5.26, we also derive  $m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) < 0$ . The proof is complete.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.28.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26, if  $(a,b) \in F_m^0$ ,  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$  or  $\lambda_1 < b < \lambda_{l+1} < a = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then for  $\forall b_1 \in (-\infty,b)$ ,  $\forall b_2 \in (b,\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}]$ ,  $(a,b_1) \in F_m^+$ ,  $(a,b_2) \in F_m^-$ . In addition, if  $(a,b) \in F_m^0$ ,  $\lambda_1 < a < \lambda_{l+1} < b = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then for  $\forall \widetilde{b} \in (-\infty,b)$ ,  $(a,\widetilde{b}) \in F_m^+$ .

Aiming at Lemma 5.28, we prove the following lemma adapted to our needs:

**Lemma 5.29.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26, if  $(a,b) \in F_m^0$ ,  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) \le \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then  $(a,b) \in \Sigma(A)$ .

**Proof.** We divide the proof into two cases:

(1)  $a \le b$ . We deduce from Lemma 5.27 that for fixed  $(a_0, b_0) \in \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus (\lambda_{l+1}, \lambda_{l+1})$ , if  $\Lambda(a_0, b_0) \le \lambda_{l+1}$ ,  $m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) > 0$ , and if  $\Gamma(a_0, b_0) \ge \lambda_{l+1}$ ,  $m_{l+1}(a_0, b_0) < 0$ . Therefore, it follows that  $a < \lambda_{l+1} < b$ .

Suppose by contradiction,  $(a, b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ , then there exists  $\varepsilon_0 > 0$  sufficiently small,  $(a^*, b) \notin \Sigma(A)$  for  $\forall a^* \in [a - \varepsilon_0, a + \varepsilon_0]$ . We claim that  $\forall a_1^* \in [a - \varepsilon_0, a), m_{l+1}(a_1^*, b) > 0$ . Otherwise,  $\exists a_1^* \in [a - \varepsilon_0, a), m_{l+1}(a_1^*, b) = 0$ . By Lemma 5.26,  $\exists v \in N_{l+1}, ||v||_m = 1$ ,

$$F_{2l+1}(v, a, b) = m_{l+1}(a, b) = 0.$$
 (5.164)

We first show

$$I(v + \tau(v, a_1^*, b), a_1^*, b) > I(v + \tau(v, a_1^*, b), a, b).$$
 (5.165)

By way of negation, we obtain  $v + \tau(v, a_1^*, b) \ge 0$ .

Notice that  $\langle I'_w(v + \tau(v, a_1^*, b), a_1^*, b), \widetilde{w} \rangle = 0$  for  $\forall \widetilde{w} \in M_{l+1}$ , i.e.,

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^{N}} \nabla \tau \left( v, a_{1}^{*}, b \right) \nabla \widetilde{w} + V \left( x \right) \tau \left( v, a_{1}^{*}, b \right) \widetilde{w} = b \left\langle \tau \left( v, a_{1}^{*}, b \right), \widetilde{w} \right\rangle_{L^{2}}, \tag{5.166}$$

yielding

$$\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \| \tau (v, a_1^*, b) \|_{L^2}^2$$

$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \tau (v, a_1^*, b)|^2 + V(x) |\tau (v, a_1^*, b)|^2$$

$$= b \| \tau (v, a_1^*, b) \|_{L^2}^2.$$
(5.167)

If  $b = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , notice that

$$0 = m_{l+1} (a_1^*, b)$$

$$\geq F_{2l+1} (v, a_1^*, b)$$

$$= I (v + \tau (v, a_1^*, b), a, b)$$

$$\geq F_{2l+1} (v, a, b)$$

$$= m_{l+1} (a, b) = 0,$$
(5.168)

and we immediately derive a self-contradictory inequality

$$0 = I\left(v + \tau\left(v, a_1^*, b\right), a, b\right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla v|^2 + V\left(x\right) v^2 - \frac{b}{2} \|v\|_{L^2}^2 < 0,$$
(5.169)

alluding to (5.165). Clearly  $\tau\left(v,a_1^*,b\right)=0$  if  $b<\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , (5.165) also follows from (5.171). (5.165) indicates that  $m_{l+1}\left(a_1^*,b\right)>0$ , violating the hypothesis  $m_{l+1}\left(a_1^*,b\right)=0$ . The claim

Along the same lines,  $\forall a_2^* \in (a, a + \varepsilon_0], m_{l+1}(a_2^*, b) < 0$ . Hence, an argument resembling Theorem 1.1(iv) and (v) of [32], gives rise to

$$C_{d_{l+1}}\left(I_{(a_1^*,b)},0\right) \cong 0, C_q\left(I_{(a_2^*,b)},0\right) \cong \delta_{qd_{l+1}}G.$$
 (5.170)

However, by Proposition 9.4,

$$C_q\left(I_{(a_1^*,b)},0\right) \cong C_q\left(I_{(a_2^*,b)},0\right),$$
 (5.171)

contradicting (5.170). The assertion follows.

(2)  $b \le a$ .

Employing Lemma 5.27 gets  $b < \lambda_{l+1} < a$ . Suppose to the contrary that  $(a, b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ . Then there exists  $\varepsilon > 0$  suitably small,  $(a, b^*) \notin \Sigma(A)$  for  $\forall b^* \in [b - \varepsilon, b + \varepsilon]$ . A standard argument concludes the proof.  $\square$ 

**Proof of Lemma 5.28.** Obviously, for  $\forall \widetilde{b} < b$ ,  $m_{l+1}\left(a, \widetilde{b}\right) \ge m_{l+1}\left(a, b\right)$ . By way of negation,  $\exists \widetilde{b} \in (-\infty, b), m_{l+1}\left(a, \widetilde{b}\right) = 0$ . Using Lemma 5.26,  $\exists v \in N_{l+1}, \|v\|_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$F_{2l+1}(v, a, b) = m_{l+1}(a, b) = 0.$$
 (5.172)

We claim

$$I\left(v+\tau\left(v,a,\widetilde{b}\right),a,\widetilde{b}\right) > I\left(v+\tau\left(v,a,\widetilde{b}\right),a,b\right).$$
 (5.173)

Argue by contradiction. If  $\Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , a standard argument shows  $v \leq 0$  and  $\tau(v,a,\widetilde{b}) = \tau(v,a,b) = 0$ , and then by Lemma 5.4 and Lemma 5.29, we infer that a is an eigenvalue of A and so (5.173) follows immediately as  $a \notin \sigma_{\mathrm{dis}}(A)$ . If  $a \in \sigma_{\mathrm{dis}}(A)$ , it follows that v is an eigenvector of a and accordingly the combination of  $v \perp \psi_1$  and  $v \leq 0$  determines v = 0, conflicting with  $\|v\|_m = 1$ . In like manner, we get  $(a,b_2) \in F_m^-$  for  $\forall b_2 \in (b,\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}]$ .

Quite similarly, we can treat the case  $\Gamma(a,b) < \lambda_{l+1} < \Lambda(a,b) = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , ending the proof of Lemma 5.28.  $\square$ 

Denote

$$F^* = \left\{ (a, b) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : -\infty < a \le \lambda_{l+1} \le b \le \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \right\};$$
  
$$F_* = \left\{ (a, b) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : -\infty < b \le \lambda_{l+1} \le a \le \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \right\}.$$

**Lemma 5.30.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26, if  $(a_i, b_i) \in F_m^0$ ,  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a_i, b_i) \le \Lambda(a_i, b_i) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$  or  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a_i, b_i) < \lambda_{l+1} < \Lambda(a_i, b_i) \le \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , i = 1, 2, and  $a_1 < a_2$ , then  $b_1 > b_2$ .

**Proof.** In terms of Lemma 5.27, if  $(a,b) \neq (\lambda_{l+1},\lambda_{l+1})$ , then  $m_{l+1}(a,b) > 0$  as  $\lambda_l \leq \Gamma(a,b) \leq \Lambda(a,b) \leq \lambda_{l+1}$ , and  $m_{l+1}(a,b) < 0$  as  $\lambda_{l+1} \leq \Gamma(a,b) \leq \Lambda(a,b) \leq \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , so we are merely to deal with two cases:  $\{(a_1,b_1),(a_2,b_2)\} \subset F^*$  or  $\{(a_1,b_1),(a_2,b_2)\} \subset F_*$ . Suppose to the contrary that  $b_1 \leq b_2$ . Actually, the contradiction originates directly from the combination of Lemma 5.26 and the proof of Lemma 5.29.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.31.** Under the hypothesis  $(V_0)$ , if  $(a, b) \in F$ ,  $m_{l+1}(a, b) < 0$ , then there exists  $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ ,  $\forall \widetilde{b} \in [b - \varepsilon_0, b)$ ,  $m_{l+1}(a, \widetilde{b}) < 0$ .

**Proof.** Otherwise,  $\exists \widetilde{b}_k \to b$ ,  $\widetilde{b}_k < b$ , s.t.  $m_{l+1}\left(a, \widetilde{b}_k\right) \geq 0$ . Hence, for  $\varepsilon_k > 0$ ,  $\varepsilon_k \to 0$ ,  $\exists v_k \in N_{l+1}$ ,  $\|v_k\|_m = 1$ , for fixed  $w \in M_{l+1}$ ,

$$I\left(v_{k}+w,a,\widetilde{b}_{k}\right) \geq F_{2l+1}\left(v_{k},a,\widetilde{b}_{k}\right) \geq m_{l+1}\left(a,\widetilde{b}_{k}\right) - \varepsilon_{k} \geq -\varepsilon_{k}.$$
(5.174)

Assume  $v_k \to v_0$  and let  $k \to +\infty$ ,

$$I(v_0 + w, a, b) \ge 0 (5.175)$$

and then yields  $m_{l+1}(a, b) \ge 0$ , violating the hypothesis  $m_{l+1}(a, b) < 0$ .  $\square$ 

Define

$$\widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a) = \inf \left\{ b : (a,b) \in F_m^0 \cup F_m^- \right\}.$$

**Lemma 5.32.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26, if  $(a,b) \in F$ ,  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$  or  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a,b) < \lambda_{l+1} < \Lambda(a,b) = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then  $b = \widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a) \iff (a,b) \in F_m^0$ .

**Proof.** " $\Rightarrow$ " originates from the combination of Lemma 5.31 and Lemma 5.34 below while " $\Leftarrow$ " is concluded by Lemma 5.28.  $\Box$ 

**Theorem 5.33.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26, if  $\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then  $\widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a)$  is continuous on  $(\lambda_1, \lambda_{l+1}]$  as  $(a, \widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a)) \in F^*$  and also on  $[\lambda_{l+1}, \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}]$  as  $(a, \widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a)) \in F_*$ . In addition, if  $\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} = \sigma_0$ , then  $\widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a)$  is continuous on  $(\lambda_1, \lambda_{l+1}]$  as  $(a, \widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a)) \in (F^*)^\circ$  and also on  $[\lambda_{l+1}, \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1})$  as  $(a, \widetilde{\mu}_{l+1}(a)) \in (F_*)^\circ$ , where  $(F^*)^\circ$  and  $(F_*)^\circ$  denote the interior of  $F^*$  and  $F_*$  respectively.

Two lemmas below serve as indispensable supplementary means to verify Theorem 5.33.

**Lemma 5.34.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26,  $m_{l+1}(a,b)$  is continuous on  $(a,b) \in F$  if  $\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , and also on  $(a,b) \in F^{\circ} \cup \{(\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1},\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1})\}$  if  $\widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} = \sigma_0$ .

**Proof.** Without loss of generality, suppose that  $(a_n, b_n) \in F$ ,  $(a_n, b_n) \to (a, b)$ ,  $a \le b$ . Take two cases into account:

$$\langle 1 \rangle \ a \le b < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} \ \text{or} \ a < b = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0.$$

We claim that for fixed  $v \in N_{l+1}$ ,  $||v||_m = 1$ ,

$$F_{2l+1}(v, a_n, b_n) \to F_{2l+1}(v, a, b)$$
. (5.176)

Take  $\varepsilon > 0$ . As

$$F_{2l+1}(v, a_n, b_n) \le F_{2l+1}(v, a - \varepsilon, a - \varepsilon) \le I(v, a - \varepsilon, a - \varepsilon) < +\infty, \tag{5.177}$$

an argument analogous to that of Lemma 5.1 derives the boundedness of  $\|\tau(v, a_n, b_n)\|_m$ . Assume that a renamed subsequence  $(a_n, b_n)$ , s.t.  $\tau(v, a_n, b_n) \rightharpoonup w^*$  in  $H_m^1$ , and thus

$$\underline{\lim_{j \to +\infty}} I\left(v + \tau\left(v, a_n, b_n\right), a, b\right) \ge I\left(v + w^*, a, b\right). \tag{5.178}$$

Hence, for  $\forall w \in M_{l+1}$ ,

$$I(v + \tau(v, a, b), a, b)$$

$$\leq I(v + w^*, a, b)$$

$$\leq \underline{\lim}_{j \to +\infty} I \left( v + \tau \left( v, a_n, b_n \right), a, b \right) 
\leq \overline{\lim}_{j \to +\infty} I \left( v + \tau \left( v, a_n, b_n \right), a, b \right) 
\leq \overline{\lim}_{j \to +\infty} \left[ I \left( v + \tau \left( v, a_n, b_n \right), a, b \right) - I \left( v + \tau \left( v, a_n, b_n \right), a_n, b_n \right) \right] 
+ \overline{\lim}_{j \to +\infty} I \left( v + \tau \left( v, a_n, b_n \right), a_n, b_n \right) 
\leq \overline{\lim}_{j \to +\infty} I \left( v + w, a_n, b_n \right) 
= I \left( v + w, a, b \right).$$
(5.179)

yielding  $w^* = \tau(v, a, b)$ , and accordingly we get (5.176). Therefore,

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} m_{l+1}(a_n, b_n) \ge \lim_{n \to +\infty} F_{2l+1}(v, a_n, b_n) = F_{2l+1}(v, a, b), \tag{5.180}$$

indicating that

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} m_{l+1}(a_n, b_n) \ge m_{l+1}(a, b). \tag{5.181}$$

The other side of the shield, for  $\varepsilon_n > 0$ ,  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ ,  $\exists v_n \in N_{l+1}$ ,  $||v_n||_m = 1$ , s.t.

$$m_{l+1}(a_n, b_n) \le F_{2l+1}(v_n, a_n, b_n) + \varepsilon_n.$$
 (5.182)

Assume  $v_n \to v_0$ . For fixed  $w \in M_{l+1}$ ,

$$\overline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} F_{2l+1}(v_n, a_n, b_n) \le \overline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} I(v_n + w, a_n, b_n) = I(v_0 + w, a, b)$$

$$(5.183)$$

and consequently,

$$\overline{\lim_{n \to +\infty}} F_{2l+1}(v_n, a_n, b_n) \le F_{2l+1}(v_0, a, b) \le m_{l+1}(a, b). \tag{5.184}$$

Combining (5.181), (5.182) and (5.184) we arrive at the conclusion.

 $\langle 2 \rangle \ a = b = \widetilde{\gamma} \le \sigma_0.$ 

Thanks to  $m_{l+1}(a_n, b_n) \ge m_{l+1}(a, b)$ , the assertion follows.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 5.35.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 5.26, if  $(a,b) \in F_m^0$ ,  $\lambda_1 < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1}$ , then  $\exists \delta_1 > 0$ ,  $\forall \widetilde{a} \in [a - \delta_1, a + \delta_1]$ ,  $\exists \widetilde{b} \in \mathbb{R}$ , s.t.,  $(\widetilde{a}, \widetilde{b}) \in F_m^0$ , and if  $(a,b) \in F_m^0$ ,  $\lambda_1 < a < \lambda_{l+1} < b = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then  $\exists \delta_2 > 0$ ,  $\forall \widetilde{a} \in [a,a+\delta_2]$ ,  $\exists \widetilde{b} \in \mathbb{R}$ , s.t.,  $(\widetilde{a}, \widetilde{b}) \in F_m^0$ , and if  $(a,b) \in F_m^0$ ,  $\lambda_1 < b < \lambda_{l+1} < a = \widetilde{\theta}_{l+1} < \sigma_0$ , then  $\exists \delta_3 > 0$ ,  $\forall \widetilde{a} \in [a - \delta_3, a]$ ,  $\exists \widetilde{b} \in \mathbb{R}$ , s.t.,  $(\widetilde{a}, \widetilde{b}) \in F_m^0$ .

**Proof.** The conclusion is fully based on Lemma 5.28 and Lemma 5.34.

**Proof of Theorem 5.33.** By Lemma 5.30, Lemma 5.32, Lemma 5.34 and Lemma 5.35, the consequence follows directly from an argument resembling that of Theorem 5.23. □

## 6. Critical groups of J at infinity and zero

In this section we present the computation of critical groups of J at zero and infinity, which are exploited as tools to deal with the problems on the existence of nontrivial solutions of (1.1).

6.1. Computation of  $C_*(J, \infty)$ 

Let E be a Hilbert space and  $\Phi: E \to \mathbb{R}$  be of class  $C^1$ . Recall the concept of critical groups of  $\Phi$  at infinity introduced by [2]:

**Definition 6.1.** Suppose  $\Phi(K_{\Phi})$  is strictly bounded from below by  $c \in \mathbb{R}$  and that  $\Phi$  satisfies the (PS) condition. Then  $C_q(\Phi, \infty) \cong H_q(E, \Phi^c)$ ,  $q \geq 0$ , is the q-th critical group of  $\Phi$  at infinity. It is independent of the choice of c with (PS) condition.

Define

$$J_{t}(u) = J_{t}(u, a, b) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (|\nabla u|^{2} + V(x)u^{2}) dx - \frac{a}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (u^{-})^{2} dx - \frac{b}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (u^{+})^{2} - t \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} G(x, u),$$

 $t \in [0, 1], G(x, u) = \int_0^u g(x, s) ds$ , and consider the following equation:

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta u + V(x)u = au^{-} + bu^{+} + tg(x, u), & x \in \mathbb{R}^{N}, \\
u(x) \to 0, & \text{as } |x| \to +\infty.
\end{cases}$$
(6.1)

Our main result concerning the computation of critical groups at infinity reads:

**Theorem 6.2.** Suppose  $(f_1)$  and  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ , then

$$C_q(J,\infty) \cong C_q(J_t,\infty) \cong C_q(I,0), \forall t \in [0,1].$$
(6.2)

To complete the proof of Theorem 6.2, we present some lemmas adapted to our needs.

**Lemma 6.3.** Under the hypotheses of Theorem 6.2, there exists M > 0, s.t.

$$\sup_{t \in [0,1]} \sup_{u \in K_{J_t}} \|u\|_m < M. \tag{6.3}$$

**Proof.** The conclusion follows directly from an argument analogous to that of Theorem 3.4.

**Lemma 6.4.** *Under the hypotheses of Lemma 6.3*,

$$\delta = \inf_{t \in [0,1], \ u \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N) \setminus B_m(0,M)} \frac{\|J_t'(u)\|_m}{\|u\|_m} > 0, \tag{6.4}$$

where

$$J'_{t}(u) = u - A_{m}^{-1} \left[ (a+m)u^{-} + (b+m)u^{+} + tg(x,u) \right],$$
  
$$B_{m}(u, M) = \left\{ w \in H_{m}^{1} : ||w - u||_{m} < M \right\}.$$

**Proof.** By way of negation, there exist  $t_k \in [0, 1]$ ,  $u_k \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N) \setminus B_m(0, M)$ , s.t.

$$\frac{\|J'_{t_k}(u_k)\|_m}{\|u_k\|_m} \to 0, k \to +\infty \tag{6.5}$$

Repeating an argument analogous to Step two of the proof of Theorem 3.4, it follows that  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty}$  is bounded in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  and  $\|J'_{t_k}(u_k)\|_m \to 0$ . Assume  $t_k \to t_0$ ,  $u_k \rightharpoonup u_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla u_{0} \nabla \varphi + V(x) u_{0} \varphi$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( a u_{0}^{-} + b u_{0}^{+} \right) \varphi + t_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} g(x, u_{0}) \varphi, \forall \varphi \in C_{0}^{\infty} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right). \tag{6.6}$$

Due to the density of  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , we yield

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla u_{0} \nabla \varphi + V(x) u_{0} \varphi$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( a u_{0}^{-} + b u_{0}^{+} \right) \varphi + t_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} g(x, u_{0}) \varphi, \forall \varphi \in H^{1} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right), \tag{6.7}$$

and this shows that  $u_0$  is a weak solution of (6.1) for  $t = t_0$ , i.e.,

$$J'_{t_0}(u_0) = u_0 - A_m^{-1} \left[ (a+m) u_0^- + (b+m) u_0^+ + t_0 g(x, u_0) \right] = 0.$$
 (6.8)

Notice that

$$J'_{t_k}(u_k) = u_k - A_m^{-1} \left[ (a+m) u_k^- + (b+m) u_k^+ + t_k g(x, u_k) \right] \to 0, \tag{6.9}$$

fully imitating the trick employed by the proof of Theorem 3.4, we get  $u_k \to u_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , so  $u_0 \in K_{J_{t_0}} \setminus B_m(0, M)$ , which contradicts (6.3). The proof is complete.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 6.5.** Under the hypothesis  $(f_1)$ ,  $\exists \widetilde{C} < 0$ ,  $\forall t \in [0, 1]$ , for  $u \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , if  $J_t(u) \leq \widetilde{C}$ , then  $||u||_m \geq M$ .

**Proof.** Suppose the contrary. Take  $C_k \to -\infty$  as  $k \to +\infty$ , then  $\exists t_k \in [0, 1]$  and  $u_k \in E$ ,  $J_{t_k}(u_k) \leq C_k$ ,  $||u_k||_m < M$ . We just treat the case  $\Lambda(a, b) + \beta > \mu_1$ . Observe that

$$J_{t_{k}}(u_{k}) \geq \frac{1}{2} \|u_{k}\|_{m}^{2} - \frac{\Lambda(a,b) + \beta + m}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{k}^{2}$$

$$\geq \frac{1}{2} \|u_{k}\|_{m}^{2} - \frac{\Lambda(a,b) + \beta + m}{2(\mu_{1} + m)} \|u_{k}\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$= -\frac{\Lambda(a,b) + \beta - \mu_{1}}{2(\mu_{1} + m)} \|u_{k}\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$\geq -\frac{\Lambda(a,b) + \beta - \mu_{1}}{2(\mu_{1} + m)} M^{2} > -\infty$$
(6.10)

and this contradicts  $J_{t_k}(u_k) \to -\infty$ . The proof is complete.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 6.6.** If  $\widetilde{C} \ll -\frac{\Lambda(a,b)+\beta-\mu_1}{2(\mu_1+m)}M^2$ , then  $\partial_t J_t(w) \frac{J_t'(w)}{\|J_t'(w)\|_m^2}$  is local Lipschitz for  $\forall u \in J_t^{\widetilde{C}} := \{u \in H_m^1 : J_t(u) \leq \widetilde{C}\}, \forall t \in [0,1].$ 

**Proof.** Notice that

$$\partial_{t}J_{t}\left(w\right)=-\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}G\left(x,w\right),$$

we write  $F_1(w) = \partial_t J_t(w)$ ,  $F_2(w) = \frac{J_t'(w)}{\|J_t'(w)\|_m^2}$ . As  $\widetilde{C} \ll -\frac{\Lambda(a,b)+\beta-\mu_1}{2(\mu_1+m)}M^2$  indicates that  $\|u\|_m \ge M$ , by (6.4) we have

$$\inf_{t \in [0,1], \ w \in J_t^{\widetilde{C}}} \frac{\left\| J_t'(w) \right\|_m}{\|w\|_m} \ge \delta. \tag{6.11}$$

Therefore, there exist R > 0, s.t.

$$\inf_{t \in [0,1], \ w \in \overline{B_m(u,R)}} \frac{\|J_t'(w)\|_m}{\|w\|_m} \ge \frac{\delta}{2},\tag{6.12}$$

and  $\|w\|_{m} \geq \frac{M}{2}$  for  $\forall w \in \overline{B_{m}(u, R)}$ . This yields

$$\inf_{t \in [0,1], \ w \in \overline{B_m(u,R)}} \|J_t'(w)\|_m \ge \frac{M\delta}{4}. \tag{6.13}$$

Take  $w_1, w_2 \in \overline{B_m(u, R)}$ . Estimating crudely shows that for  $\forall \varphi \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N), \|\varphi\|_m = 1$ ,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} V(w_{1} - w_{2}) \varphi \right|$$

$$\leq \|V_{1}\|_{L^{p}} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{2q}} \cdot \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{L^{2q}} + \|V_{2}\|_{L^{\infty}} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}} \cdot \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$< \widetilde{C}_{1} \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m}$$

$$(6.14)$$

if  $p > \frac{N}{2} \ge 2$ , and

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} V(x) (w_{1} - w_{2}) \varphi \right|$$

$$\leq \|V_{1}\|_{L^{2}} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{4}} \cdot \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{L^{4}} + \|V_{2}\|_{L^{\infty}} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}} \cdot \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq \widetilde{C}_{2} \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m}$$
(6.15)

if p = 2 and  $N \le 3$ ,  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . Thereby,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} V(x) (w_{1} - w_{2}) \varphi \right| \leq \widetilde{C}_{3} \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m},$$
(6.16)

 $\widetilde{C}_3 = \Lambda (\widetilde{C}_1, \widetilde{C}_2).$ 

And also observe that for  $\forall \varphi \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\|\varphi\|_m = 1$ ,

$$\left| \int_{\Omega} \left( w_{1}^{+} - w_{2}^{+} \right) \varphi \right| \leq \left\| w_{1}^{+} - w_{2}^{+} \right\|_{L^{2}} \cdot \left\| \varphi \right\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$= \left[ \int_{w_{1}^{+} \geq w_{2}^{+}} \left( w_{1}^{+} - w_{2}^{+} \right)^{2} + \int_{w_{2}^{+} \geq w_{1}^{+}} \left( w_{2}^{+} - w_{1}^{+} \right)^{2} \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \cdot \left\| \varphi \right\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq \left[ \int_{w_{1}^{+} \geq w_{2}^{+}} \left( w_{1} - w_{2} \right)^{2} + \int_{w_{2}^{+} \geq w_{1}^{+}} \left( w_{1} - w_{2} \right)^{2} \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \cdot \left\| \varphi \right\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$= 2 \left\| w_{1} - w_{2} \right\|_{m}. \tag{6.17}$$

Proceeding along the same lines, we have

$$\left| \int_{\Omega} \left( w_1^- - w_2^- \right) \varphi \right| = \left| \int_{\Omega} \left[ (-w_2)^+ - (-w_1)^+ \right] \varphi \right| \le 2 \|w_1 - w_2\|_m. \tag{6.18}$$

Therefore,

$$||J_t'(w_1) - J_t'(w_2)||_m \le (1 + \widetilde{C}_3 + 2|a + m| + 2|b + m| + 2\beta) ||w_1 - w_2||_m.$$
 (6.19)

Consequently,

$$\begin{aligned}
& \|F_{2}(w_{1}) - F_{2}(w_{2})\|_{m} \\
& \leq \frac{\|J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}^{2} \cdot \|J'_{t}(w_{1}) - J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}}{\|J'_{t}(w_{1})\|_{m}^{2} \cdot \|J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}^{2}} \\
& + \frac{\|J'_{t}(w_{1})\|_{m}^{2} + \|J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}}{\|J'_{t}(w_{1})\|_{m}^{2} \cdot \|J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}} \cdot \|J'_{t}(w_{1}) - J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}} \\
& = \left(\frac{2}{\|J'_{t}(w_{1})\|_{m}^{2}} + \frac{1}{\|J'_{t}(w_{1})\|_{m} \cdot \|J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}}\right) \cdot \|J'_{t}(w_{1}) - J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m}} \\
& \leq \frac{48}{(M\delta)^{2}} \|J'_{t}(w_{1}) - J'_{t}(w_{2})\|_{m} \leq \widetilde{C}_{4} \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m}.
\end{aligned} (6.20)$$

As

$$|G(x, w_1) - G(x, w_2)| = |g(x, w_2 + \theta(w_1 - w_2))| \cdot |w_1 - w_2|$$

$$\leq \beta |w_2 + \theta(w_1 - w_2)| \cdot |w_1 - w_2|, \tag{6.21}$$

 $0 < \theta < 1$ , we get

$$|F_{1}(w_{1}) - F_{1}(w_{2})| \leq \beta \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |w_{2} + \theta (w_{1} - w_{2})| \cdot |w_{1} - w_{2}|$$

$$\leq 2\beta \|w_{2}\|_{m} \cdot \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m} + 2\beta \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m}^{2}$$

$$\leq 2\beta (3R + \|u\|_{m}) \cdot \|w_{1} - w_{2}\|_{m}. \tag{6.22}$$

Hence,

$$||F_{1}(w_{1}) F_{2}(w_{1}) - F_{1}(w_{2}) F_{2}(w_{2})||_{m}$$

$$\leq ||(F_{1}(w_{1}) - F_{1}(w_{2})) F_{2}(w_{1})||_{m} + ||(F_{2}(w_{1}) - F_{2}(w_{2})) F_{1}(w_{2})||_{m}$$

$$= |F_{1}(w_{1}) - F_{1}(w_{2})| \cdot ||F_{2}(w_{1})||_{m} + |F_{1}(w_{2})| \cdot ||F_{2}(w_{1}) - F_{2}(w_{2})||_{m}$$

$$\leq \left[\frac{8}{M\delta} \beta (3R + ||u||_{m}) + 2\widetilde{C}_{4}\beta (3R + ||u||_{m})^{2}\right] \cdot ||w_{1} - w_{2}||_{m}$$

$$\leq \widetilde{C}_{5} ||w_{1} - w_{2}||_{m}$$
(6.23)

and we arrive at the desired conclusion.  $\Box$ 

**Proof of Theorem 6.2.** Consider the following equation on  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,

$$\frac{d}{dt}\sigma(t,u) = -\partial_t J_t(\sigma(t,u)) \frac{J_t'(\sigma(t,u))}{\|J_t'(\sigma(t,u))\|_m^2}, \sigma(0,u) = u, t \in [0,1]$$
(6.24)

(see [9]). Let  $u \in I^{\widetilde{C}} = \{u \in H_m^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right) : I\left(u\right) \leq \widetilde{C}\}, \ \widetilde{C} \ll -\frac{\Lambda(a,b)+\beta-\mu_1}{2(\mu_1+m)}M^2$ . Since  $\partial_t J_t\left(w\right) \frac{J_t'(w)}{\|J_t'(w)\|_m^2}$  is local Lipschitz for  $\forall u \in J_t^{\widetilde{C}}, \ \forall t \in [0,1],$  there is a  $t_0 > 0$  such that the solution of (6.24) exists for any initial value  $u \in I^{\widetilde{C}}$  and  $t \in [0,t_0]$ .

Observe that

$$\frac{d}{dt}J_{t}\left(\sigma\left(t,u\right)\right) = \left\langle J_{t}'\left(\sigma\left(t,u\right)\right), \frac{d}{dt}\sigma\left(t,u\right)\right\rangle + \partial_{t}J_{t}\left(\sigma\left(t,u\right)\right) = 0,\tag{6.25}$$

we have

$$J_t(\sigma(t, u)) \le \widetilde{C}$$
 if and only if  $I(u) \le \widetilde{C}$ . (6.26)

In view of the fact

$$\left|\partial_{t} J_{t}\left(u\right)\right| = \left|\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} G\left(x, u\right)\right| \leq 2\beta \left\|u\right\|_{m}^{2}, \tag{6.27}$$

consequently, by (6.11)

$$\left\| \partial_t J_t \left( \sigma \left( t, u \right) \right) \frac{J_t' \left( \sigma \left( t, u \right) \right)}{\left\| J_t' \left( \sigma \left( t, u \right) \right) \right\|_m^2} \right\|_m \le \frac{2\beta \left\| \sigma \left( t, u \right) \right\|_m^2}{\left\| J_t' \left( \sigma \left( t, u \right) \right) \right\|_m} \le \frac{2\beta}{\delta} \left\| \sigma \left( t, u \right) \right\|_m. \tag{6.28}$$

Notice that (6.24) derives

$$\sigma(t,u) - u = -\int_{0}^{t} \partial_{s} J_{s}\left(\sigma(s,u)\right) \frac{J'_{s}\left(\sigma(s,u)\right)}{\left\|J'_{s}\left(\sigma(s,u)\right)\right\|_{m}^{2}} ds.$$

$$(6.29)$$

Taking  $\varphi = \frac{\sigma(t,u)}{\|\sigma(t,u)\|_m}$  yields

$$\langle \sigma(t, u), \varphi \rangle_m = \|\sigma(t, u)\|_m. \tag{6.30}$$

By Fubini theorem and (6.28) we obtain

$$\|\sigma(t,u)\|_{m} \leq \|u\|_{m} + \int_{0}^{t} \frac{|\partial_{s} J_{s}(\sigma(s,u))|}{\|J'_{s}(\sigma(s,u))\|_{m}^{2}} \cdot \|J'_{s}(\sigma(s,u))\|_{m} ds$$

$$\leq \|u\|_{m} + \frac{2\beta}{\delta} \int_{0}^{t} \|\sigma(s,u)\|_{m} ds$$
(6.31)

and by Gronwall inequality

$$\|\sigma(t,u)\|_{m} \le \|u\|_{m} \cdot e^{\frac{2\beta}{\delta}t}. \tag{6.32}$$

Repeat above procedure we deduce that (6.32) follows for  $\forall t \in [0, 1]$ . Now we define a map:

$$\Phi: u \mapsto \sigma(1, u)$$
.

which is a homeomorphism between the level sets of  $I^{\widetilde{C}}$  and  $J^{\widetilde{C}}$ . Thereby,

$$H_q\left(J^{\widetilde{C}}\right) \cong H_q\left(I^{\widetilde{C}}\right)$$
 (6.33)

and the proof is complete.  $\Box$ 

## 6.2. Computation of $C_*(J, 0)$

Also set  $f(x,s) = a_0 s^- + b_0 s^+ + \widetilde{g}(x,s)$ ,  $\widetilde{g}(x,s) = g(x,s) - (a_0 - a) s^- - (b_0 - b) s^+$ , g(x,0) = 0 and assume  $\lim_{s \to 0} \frac{\widetilde{g}(x,s)}{s} = 0$ ,  $\lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{g(x,s)}{s} = 0$ , uniformly with respect to  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . To show our consequence in this subsection, we need the following stronger hypotheses:

by our consequence in this subsection, we need the following stronger hypotheses.   
(
$$f_2$$
)  $\max_{t \in [0,1]} \Lambda(a_t, b_t) \le \max_{t \in [0,1]} (\Lambda(a_t, b_t) + t\beta) < \sigma_0, a_t = (1-t)a_0 + ta, b_t = (1-t)b_0 + tb.$ 
Define

$$\widetilde{J}_{t}(u) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( |\nabla u|^{2} + V(x) u^{2} \right) dx - \frac{a_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (u^{-})^{2} dx - \frac{b_{0}}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} (u^{+})^{2} - t \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \widetilde{G}(x, u),$$

 $t \in [0, 1], \widetilde{G}(x, u) = \int_0^u \widetilde{g}(x, s) ds$ , and consider the following equation:

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta u + V(x) u = a_0 u^- + b_0 u^+ + t \widetilde{g}(x, u), & x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \\
u(x) \to 0, & \text{as } |x| \to +\infty.
\end{cases}$$
(6.34)

Our main result concerning computation of critical groups of J at zero reads:

**Lemma 6.7.** Let V be a real K-R potential and suppose  $(f_1)$ ,  $(a_0, b_0) \notin \Sigma(A)$ ,  $\Lambda(a_0, b_0) < \sigma_0$ , then 0 is an isolated critical point of J. In addition,

$$C_q(J,0) \cong C_q(\widetilde{J}_t,0) \cong C_q(I,0), \forall t \in [0,1].$$
 (6.35)

**Remark 6.8.** Note that the combination of  $(f_1)$  and  $\Lambda(a_0, b_0) < \sigma_0$  alludes to  $(f_2)$ .

**Proof of Lemma 6.7.** To show the first half of the proof, we verify that  $\exists r > 0, \forall t \in [0, 1],$ 

$$K_{\widetilde{L}} \cap B_m(0,r) = \{0\},$$
 (6.36)

where  $K_{\widetilde{J}_t} := \{u \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N) : \widetilde{J}_t'(u) = 0\}$ . Suppose by contradiction,  $\exists r_n > 0, r_n \to 0, \exists t_n \in [0, 1], \exists u_n \in K_{\widetilde{J}_{t_n}} \cap B_m(0, r_n) \setminus \{0\}$ , and thus  $\|u_n\|_m \to 0$ . Set  $\widetilde{u}_n = \frac{u_n}{\|u_n\|_m}$ . Hence,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla \widetilde{u}_{n} \nabla \varphi + V(x) \widetilde{u}_{n} \varphi - a_{0} \widetilde{u}_{n}^{-} \varphi - b_{0} \widetilde{u}_{n}^{+} \varphi - t_{n} \frac{\widetilde{g}(x, u_{n})}{\|u_{n}\|_{m}} \varphi = 0, \forall \varphi \in H_{m}^{1} \left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right). \tag{6.37}$$

Set  $||u_n||_m = \rho_n$ , and take  $\delta_n > 0$ ,  $\delta_n \to 0$ , s.t.  $\frac{\rho_n}{\delta_n} \to 0$ . Now we claim that  $\forall \varphi \in H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\widetilde{g}(x, u_n) \varphi|}{\|u_n\|_m} = 0.$$
 (6.38)

Indeed, observe that  $\frac{f(x,s)}{s} \to a_0$  as  $s \to 0^-$  and  $\frac{f(x,s)}{s} \to b_0$  as  $s \to 0^+$ , then for  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists S > 0, \forall s \in \mathbb{R}, 0 < |s| \le S$ ,

$$\max_{x \in \mathbb{R}^N} \left| \frac{\widetilde{g}(x, s)}{s} \right| < \frac{\varepsilon}{4 \|\varphi\|_m}. \tag{6.39}$$

Clearly,  $\exists N_1 \in \mathbb{N}, \forall n \geq N_1, \delta_n < S$ . Therefore,

$$\frac{\int_{|u_n| \le \delta_n} |\widetilde{g}(x, u_n) \varphi|}{\|u_n\|_m} \\
\le \frac{\varepsilon}{4 \|\varphi\|_m} \cdot \|\widetilde{u}_n\| \cdot \|\varphi\| \\
\le \frac{\varepsilon}{4 \|\varphi\|_m} \cdot 2 \|\varphi\|_m = \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$
(6.40)

On the other side, notice that  $\widetilde{g}(x,s) = g(x,s) - (a_0 - a)s^- - (b_0 - b)s^+$ , so there is a C > 0, for  $\forall x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $\forall s \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $|\widetilde{g}(x,s)| \le C|s|$ .

If  $N \geq 3$ , picking  $\widetilde{q} \in (2, 2^*) \Rightarrow \frac{2N}{N+2} < \widetilde{p} < 2$ ,  $\frac{1}{\widetilde{p}} + \frac{1}{\widetilde{q}} = 1$ . Choosing  $\alpha \in \left(\frac{2}{N}, \frac{2}{N-2}\right) \Rightarrow 2 < (1+\alpha)\widetilde{p} < 2^*$ . As  $\frac{\rho_n}{\delta_n} \to 0$ ,  $\exists N_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\forall n \geq N_2$ ,

$$\frac{\int_{|u_{n}| > \delta_{n}} |\widetilde{g}(x, u_{n}) \varphi|}{\|u_{n}\|_{m}}$$

$$\leq \frac{C \int_{|u_{n}| > \delta_{n}} |u_{n}|^{1+\alpha} \cdot |\varphi|}{\delta_{n}^{\alpha} \|u_{n}\|_{m}}$$

$$\leq \frac{C \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |u_{n}|^{(1+\alpha)\widetilde{p}}\right)^{\frac{1}{\widetilde{p}}} \cdot \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\varphi|^{\widetilde{q}}\right)^{\frac{1}{\widetilde{q}}}}{\delta_{n}^{\alpha} \|u_{n}\|_{m}}$$

$$\leq \widetilde{C} \left(\frac{\rho_{n}}{\delta_{n}}\right)^{\alpha} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{m} < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$
(6.41)

Take  $N = \Lambda (N_1, N_2)$ , we have

$$\frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widetilde{g}(x, u_{n}) \varphi|}{\|u_{n}\|_{m}}$$

$$\leq \frac{\int_{|u_{n}| \leq \delta_{n}} |\widetilde{g}(x, u_{n}) \varphi|}{\|u_{n}\|_{m}} + \frac{\int_{|u_{n}| > \delta_{n}} |\widetilde{g}(x, u_{n}) \varphi|}{\|u_{n}\|_{m}}$$

$$\leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} = \varepsilon, \tag{6.42}$$

and the claim is thus proved.

Assume  $\widetilde{u}_n \to u_0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . A standard argument shows that  $u_0$  is a weak solution of the following homogeneous problem:

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta u + V(x) u = a_0 u^- + b_0 u^+, & x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \\
u(x) \to 0, & \text{as } |x| \to +\infty.
\end{cases}$$
(6.43)

Thanks to  $(a_0,b_0) \notin \Sigma$ , we get  $u_0 = 0$ . Observe that  $\Lambda(a_0,b_0) < \sigma_0$  alludes to  $(f_2)$ . Set  $d_0 = \max_{t \in [0,1]} (\Lambda(a_t,b_t) + t\beta)$ . There is no harm supposing  $d_0 > \mu_1 = \inf \sigma(A)$ , s.t.,  $\sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \cap [\mu_1,d_0] = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l$ ,  $\lambda_1 = \mu_1 = \inf \sigma(A) < \lambda_2 < \dots < \lambda_l$ .

It deduces from (6.37) that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \widetilde{u}_{n}|^{2} + V(x) |\widetilde{u}_{n}|^{2} \leq \left(\Lambda \left(a_{t_{n}}, b_{t_{n}}\right) + t_{n}\beta\right) \|\widetilde{u}_{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\leq d_{0} \|\widetilde{u}_{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \tag{6.44}$$

i.e.,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{n} \right|^{2} + V(x) \left( P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{n} \right)^{2} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left| \nabla P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{n} \right|^{2} + V(x) \left( P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{n} \right)^{2}$$

$$\leq d_{0} \left\| P_{N_{l}} \widetilde{u}_{n} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + d_{0} \left\| P_{N_{l}^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_{n} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \tag{6.45}$$

yielding

$$\left\| P_{N_l^{\perp}} \widetilde{u}_n \right\|_{L^2}^2 \le \frac{d_0 - \mu_1}{\theta_l - d_0} \left\| P_{N_l} \widetilde{u}_n \right\|_{L^2}^2. \tag{6.46}$$

As  $\widetilde{u}_n \rightharpoonup 0$  in  $H_m^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , we infer from (6.46) that

$$\widetilde{u}_n \to 0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right),$$
 (6.47)

and hence by (6.44),

$$1 \le (d_0 + m) \|\widetilde{u}_n\|_{L^2}^2 \to 0. \tag{6.48}$$

A contradiction! Thus we get (6.36). In view of the hypotheses,  $\widetilde{J}_t$  satisfies the (PS) condition for  $\forall t \in [0, 1]$ . Making use of Proposition 9.4, we arrive the conclusion.

## 7. Four solutions theorem and some preliminaries on Morse theory

In this and next section we always assume that V(x) is a real K-R potential and also make the following hypotheses:

$$(V_3) \ V \in C^{N-2,\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^N) \text{ if } N \geq 3 \text{ and } V \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^N) \text{ if } N = 1, 2, 0 < \alpha < 1;$$

$$(V_4) \ \lambda_1 = \mu_1 = \inf \sigma(A) < \lambda_2 < \dots < \lambda_l < \sigma_0, \ \sigma_{\text{dis}}(A) \cap [\mu_1, \sigma_0) = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l;$$

$$(V_4) \ \lambda_1 = \mu_1 = \inf \sigma \ (A) < \lambda_2 < \dots < \lambda_l < \sigma_0, \ \sigma_{\text{dis}} \ (A) \cap [\mu_1, \sigma_0) = \{\lambda_i\}_{i=1}^l;$$

$$(f_3) \ \text{Let} \ f \ (x, s) = a_0 s^- + b_0 s^+ + \widetilde{g} \ (x, s), \ \lim_{s \to 0_-} \frac{f(x, s)}{s} = a_0, \ \lim_{s \to 0_+} \frac{f(x, s)}{s} = b_0, \ \text{uniformly on}$$

 $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , and  $\widetilde{g}(x,s) \in C^{N-2,\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R},\mathbb{R})$  if  $N \geq 3$ , and  $\widetilde{g}(x,s) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R},\mathbb{R})$  if N =

$$(f_4) \lambda_k < \Gamma(a,b) \le \Lambda(a,b) < \widetilde{\theta}_{k+1} = \Gamma(\mu_{d_{k+1}+1},\sigma_0), l > k \ge 3;$$

 $(f_5)$   $\Lambda$   $(a_0, b_0) < \lambda_1;$   $(f_6)$   $f'_s(x, s) > \frac{f(x, s)}{s} > -m, \forall s \neq 0, \text{ a.e. on } x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \text{ where } m \text{ is given by Section 3.}$ 

$$J(u) = \frac{1}{2} \|u\|_{m}^{2} - \frac{m}{2} \|u\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} F(x, u).$$

Let  $A_m = -\Delta + V + m$ , if  $m + \lambda_1 > 0$ , then  $A_m$  is a positive definite self-adjoint operator with  $D(A_m) = H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . According to the spectral resolution of self-adjoint operator we have

$$A_m = \int_{0}^{+\infty} \lambda dE_{\lambda}.$$
 (7.1)

**Lemma 7.1.** Suppose  $\lambda_1 = \inf \sigma(A) < \sigma_0$ . Under the hypothesis  $(V_2)$ , if  $u \in H_m^1$ ,  $||u||_{L^2} = 1$ , then

- $(1)\ \langle u,v\rangle_m=\langle (m+\lambda_1)\,u,v\rangle_{L^2}\ iff\ \langle u,u\rangle_m=m+\lambda_1, for\ \forall v\in H^1_m;$
- (2) The dimension of solution space  $E_1$  of the following linear equation

$$\langle u, v \rangle_m = \langle (m + \lambda_1) u, v \rangle_{L^2}, \forall v \in H_m^1, \tag{7.2}$$

is 1, and so we can choose  $\psi_1 > 0$ , the corresponding eigenvector of  $\lambda_1$ , such that  $E_1 = N_1 = \text{span}\{\psi_1\}$ .

**Proof.** As  $H_m^1 = H^1$ , decompose  $H_m^1 = N_l \bigoplus M_l$ . We just deal here with the "if" part since the "only if" part is trivial. Set u = v + w,  $||u||_{L^2} = 1$ ,  $v \in N_l$ ,  $w \in M_l$ . We claim that  $u \in N_l$ . In fact, if  $w \neq 0$ , then  $\langle A_m v, w \rangle_{L^2} = 0$ . Therefore, by using Lemma 2.11, we have

$$\lambda_{1} + m = \langle A_{m}v, v \rangle_{L^{2}} + \langle w, w \rangle_{m} + 2 \langle A_{m}v, w \rangle_{L^{2}}$$

$$\geq (\lambda_{1} + m) \|v\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + (\sigma_{0} + m) \|w\|_{L^{2}}^{2} > \lambda_{1} + m. \tag{7.3}$$

A paradox! A similar way shows  $u \in N_1$  if  $v \in N_1$ ,  $w \in M_1$ . The claim (1) is thus proved and (2) follows directly from Theorem XIII.48 of [33], ending the proof.  $\Box$ 

It is clearly apparent that  $J \notin C^2(H_m^1, \mathbb{R})$  as f(x, s) has jumping nonlinearity at 0, so we need some preliminaries on Morse theory for this kind of functional.

In order to use Morse theory for jumping nonlinear problems, we present the following splitting theorem and shifting theorem and they were essentially given in [20] and [21].

Let X and Y be Banach spaces and U be a subset of X. Recall that  $F: U \to Y$  is said to be a strictly Fréchet differentiable at  $x_0 \in U$  if there exists  $A \in L(X, Y)$  such that

$$\lim_{x_1, x_2 \to x_0} \frac{\|F(x_2) - F(x_1) - A(x_2 - x_1)\|}{\|x_2 - x_1\|} = 0.$$
 (7.4)

Compared to a splitting theorem yielded by [21], the following statement shows a little variation version but the proof is almost the same.

**Proposition 7.2.** (Splitting theorem) Let E be a Hilbert space,  $J \in C^1(E, \mathbb{R})$  and  $u_0 \in E$  be an isolated critical point of J. Assume

- (i)  $\nabla J: E \to E$  is Lipschitz continuous, and  $\nabla J(u)$  is strictly Fréchet differentiable at  $u_0$ , and  $\widetilde{A} = J''(u_0)$  is a Fredholm operator with index 0;
- (ii) With  $N = \ker \widetilde{A}$  and  $N^{\perp_E}$  being the orthogonal complement of N in E, for  $\forall v \in N$ , there exists a dense subset  $D_v$  of  $N^{\perp_E}$  such that  $\lambda w_1 + (1 \lambda) w_2 \in D_v$  for a.e.  $\lambda \in [0, 1]$ , if  $w_1, w_2 \in D_v$ .  $J''(u_0 + v + w)$  exists for  $\forall (v, w) \in Y_N$ , and  $J''(u_0 + v + v) : Y_N \to L(E, E)$  is continuous, where  $Y_N = \{(v, w) : v \in N, w \in D_v\}$ . Then there exist a ball  $B(u_0, \delta)$  in E centered at  $u_0$  and with radius  $\delta > 0$ , a  $u_0$ -preserving local homeomorphism h from  $B(u_0, \delta)$  to  $h(B(u_0, \delta)) \subset E$  and a Lipschitz continuous map  $g: B(u_0, \delta) \cap N \to N^{\perp_E}$  such that

$$J(h(u)) = \frac{1}{2} \langle \widetilde{A}w, w \rangle + J(u_0 + v + g(v)), \qquad (7.5)$$

 $u - u_0 = v + w, v \in N, w \in N^{\perp_E}.$ 

**Proposition 7.3.** (Shifting theorem) Under the hypotheses of Proposition 7.2, if there is an orthogonal decomposition  $N^{\perp_E} = W_1 \bigoplus_E W_2$ , such that  $j = \dim W_1 < +\infty$  and

(i)  $P_2J'(u_0+v+w_1+\cdot): W_2 \to W_2$  is  $\mu$ -monotone for all  $(v,w_1) \in N \bigoplus_E W_1$ ;

(ii)  $-P_1J'(u_0+v+\cdot+w_2):W_1\to W_1$  is  $\mu$ -monotone for all  $(v,w_2)\in N\bigoplus_E W_2$ , where  $\bigoplus_E$  denotes decomposition into direct sum in E, and  $P_i:E\to W_i$  is the projection onto  $W_i$ , i=1,2.

Denote  $\widetilde{J}(v) = J(u_0 + v + g(v))$ , then

$$C_q(J, u_0) \cong C_{q-j}(\widetilde{J}, 0). \tag{7.6}$$

**Lemma 7.4.** Under the hypotheses  $(f_1)$ ,  $(f_3)$ , then  $\nabla J(u): H_m^1 \to H_m^1$  is Lipschitz continuous.

**Proof.** We just need to verify that

$$A_m^{-1}(f(x,u)): H_m^1 \to H_m^1$$
 (7.7)

is Lipschitz continuous, i.e., there exists l > 0, s.t.

$$\left\| A_m^{-1} \left( f(x, u_1) - f(x, u_2) \right) \right\|_{m} \le l \left\| u_1 - u_2 \right\|_{m}, \forall u_1, u_2 \in H_m^1.$$
 (7.8)

 $(f_1)$  indicates that  $\exists C > 0$ ,

$$|f(x, s_1) - f(x, s_2)| < C|s_1 - s_2|, \forall s_1, s_2 \in \mathbb{R}, x \in \mathbb{R}^N.$$
(7.9)

Therefore,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |f(x, u_1) - f(x, u_2)|^2 \le C^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |u_1 - u_2|^2.$$
 (7.10)

Notice that  $A_m: L^2 \to L^2$  is a self-adjoint operator with  $D(A_m) = H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , then  $T(A_m) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} T(\lambda) dE_{\lambda}$  is also a self-adjoint operator, where  $T: \mathbb{R}^1 \to \mathbb{R}^1$  is any bounded Borel measurable function. Especially,  $A_m^{-1}: L^2 \to L^2$  is self-adjoint.

In view of the definition, for  $\forall u \in L^2$ ,  $A_m^{-1}u \in H^2$  as  $\inf \sigma(A_m) > 0$ . Hence,

$$\|A_{m}^{-1}u\|_{m}^{2} = \langle A_{m}^{-1}u, A_{m}^{-1}u\rangle_{m}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla A_{m}^{-1}u|^{2} + (V+m) (A_{m}^{-1}u)^{2}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} A_{m} A_{m}^{-1} u \cdot A_{m}^{-1} u$$

$$= \langle A_{m}^{-1}u, u\rangle_{L^{2}}.$$
(7.11)

Set  $\alpha_0 = m + \lambda_1$ . Observe that for  $\forall \lambda \in \sigma(A_m)$ ,  $\alpha_0 \le \lambda < +\infty \Rightarrow 0 < \frac{1}{\lambda} \le \frac{1}{\alpha_0}$ . Set  $\mu = \frac{1}{\lambda}$ , then  $\sigma(A_m^{-1}) \subset \left[0, \frac{1}{\alpha_0}\right]$ . Due to the fact  $A_m^{-1}u = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mu dE_\mu u$ , we have

$$\left\langle A_{m}^{-1}u,u\right\rangle_{L^{2}} = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mu d\left\langle E_{\mu}u,u\right\rangle_{L^{2}}$$

$$= \int_{0}^{\frac{1}{a_{0}}} \mu d\left\langle E_{\mu}u,u\right\rangle_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{\alpha_{0}} \|u\|_{L^{2}}^{2}. \tag{7.12}$$

(7.11) along with (7.12) yields

$$\left\| A_m^{-1} u \right\|_m \le \alpha_0^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left\| u \right\|_{L^2}. \tag{7.13}$$

(7.13) implies that  $A_m^{-1}: L^2 \to H_m^1$  is a bounded linear operator. The combination of (7.10) and (7.13) derives

$$\left\| A_{m}^{-1} \left( f\left( x, u_{1} \right) - f\left( x, u_{2} \right) \right) \right\|_{m}$$

$$\leq \alpha_{0}^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left\| f\left( x, u_{1} \right) - f\left( x, u_{2} \right) \right\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq C\alpha_{0}^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left\| u_{1} - u_{2} \right\|_{L^{2}} \leq C\alpha_{0}^{-1} \left\| u_{1} - u_{2} \right\|_{m}. \tag{7.14}$$

The proof is complete.  $\Box$ 

Define

$$\begin{split} &D_{0}\left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right)=\left\{ u\in C^{N}\left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right):\left|u\left(x\right)\right|+\left|\nabla u\left(x\right)\right|\neq0,u\left(x\right)\rightarrow0\text{ as }\left|x\right|\rightarrow+\infty\right\};\\ &D_{1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right)=\left\{ u\in C^{N}\left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right):\operatorname{mes}\left\{ x\in\mathbb{R}^{N};u\left(x\right)=0\right\}=0\right\};\\ &D\left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right)=\left\{ u\in H_{m}^{1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{N}\right):\operatorname{mes}\left\{ x\in\mathbb{R}^{N};u\left(x\right)=0\right\}=0\right\}. \end{split}$$

**Lemma 7.5.** Suppose  $(V_3)$ ,  $(V_4)$ ,  $(f_1)$ ,  $(f_3)$  hold, then

- (1) for any solution  $u_0$  of (1.1),  $u_0 \in D(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ;
- (2)  $\nabla J(\widetilde{u})$  is strictly Fréchet differentiable in  $H_m^1$  for  $\forall \widetilde{u} \in D(\mathbb{R}^N)$  and  $J''(\widetilde{u})$  is a bounded operator from  $H_m^1$  into  $H_m^1$ ;
  - (3)  $J''(u_0)$  is a Fredholm operator with index zero.

# **Proof.** Replace

$$-\Delta u_0 + V(x) u_0 = f(x, u_0), \tag{7.15}$$

with

$$-\Delta u_0 + \widetilde{V}(x) u_0 = 0, \tag{7.16}$$

where

$$\widetilde{V}(x) = \begin{cases} V(x), & x \in \mathbb{R}^{N}, u_{0}(x) = 0, \\ V(x) - \frac{f(x, u_{0}(x))}{u_{0}(x)}, & x \in \mathbb{R}^{N}, u_{0}(x) \neq 0. \end{cases}$$
(7.17)

As  $\widetilde{V}(x) \in L^{\frac{N}{2}}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , by the unique continuation property of solutions of Schrödinger equation (see [15], [17], [18], [30]), we get  $u_0 \in D(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

Let  $I^{\pm}(u) = u^{\pm}$ ,  $u \in H_m^1$ , for any  $\widetilde{u} \in D(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , define

$$A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm}u\left(x\right) = \begin{cases} u\left(x\right), & x \in R_{\pm}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right), \\ 0, & x \in R_{\pm}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right) \cup R_{0}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right), \end{cases}$$
(7.18)

where

$$\begin{split} R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right) &= \left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : \widetilde{u}\left(x\right) > 0\right\}; \\ R_{-}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right) &= \left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : \widetilde{u}\left(x\right) < 0\right\}; \\ R_{0}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right) &= \left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : \widetilde{u}\left(x\right) = 0\right\}. \end{split}$$

It is easy to check that  $A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm} \in L\left(H_m^1, L^q\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)\right)$ ,  $\forall q \in (1, 2^*)$ , where  $L\left(X, Y\right)$  denotes the space of all bounded linear operators from Banach space X into Banach space Y. First, we show that  $\left(I^{\pm}\right)': D\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right) \to L\left(H_m^1, L^q\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)\right)$ ,  $\forall q \in (1, 2^*)$ , and the Fréchet derivative of the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the space Y is the space Y in the s

tive  $(I^{\pm})'(\widetilde{u}) = A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm}$ . For  $u \in H_m^1$ , denoting

$$E\left(u,\widetilde{u}\right) = \left(R_{-}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}+u\right) \cap R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right)\right) \cup \left(R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}+u\right) \cap R_{-}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right)\right). \tag{7.19}$$

If mes  $(E(u, \widetilde{u})) < +\infty$ , then

$$\|(\widetilde{u}+u)^{\pm} - \widetilde{u}^{\pm} - A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm}u\|_{L^{q}}$$

$$= \left(\int_{E(u,\widetilde{u})} |\widetilde{u}+u|^{q}\right)^{\frac{1}{q}}$$

$$\leq \left(\int_{E(u,\widetilde{u})} |u|^{q}\right)^{\frac{1}{q}}$$

$$\leq (\operatorname{mes}(E(u,\widetilde{u})))^{\frac{1}{q}-\frac{1}{2^{*}}} \|u\|_{L^{2^{*}}} \leq C \|u\|_{m}. \tag{7.20}$$

It suffices to verify that

$$\operatorname{mes}(E(u,\widetilde{u})) \to 0 \text{ as } \|u\|_m \to 0. \tag{7.21}$$

As a matter of fact, notice that

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \operatorname{mes} \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : 0 < \widetilde{u}(x) \le \frac{1}{n} \right\} = 0, \tag{7.22}$$

hence,  $\forall \varepsilon > 0, \exists N \in \mathbb{N}, \forall n \geq N$ ,

$$\operatorname{mes}\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : 0 < \widetilde{u}\left(x\right) \le \frac{1}{n}\right\} < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.\tag{7.23}$$

For fixed  $n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n_0 \ge N$ ,

$$\operatorname{mes}\left(R_{-}^{N}(\widetilde{u}+u) \cap R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)\right) \\
= \int_{R_{-}^{N}(\widetilde{u}+u) \cap R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)} 1 \\
\leq n_{0}^{2^{*}} \int_{R_{-}^{N}(\widetilde{u}+u) \cap R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)} |u|^{2^{*}} \\
\leq C n_{0}^{2^{*}} ||u||_{m}^{2^{*}}, \tag{7.24}$$

indicating that  $\exists \delta = \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2C}\right)^{\frac{1}{2^*}} n_0^{-1} > 0$ , if  $||u||_m \le \delta$ , then

$$\operatorname{mes}\left(R_{-}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}+u\right)\cap R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)\right)\leq\frac{\varepsilon}{2}.\tag{7.25}$$

Consequently, combining (7.23) and (7.25),

$$\operatorname{mes}\left(R_{-}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}+u\right)\cap R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}\right)\right)$$

$$\leq \operatorname{mes}\left(R_{-}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}+u\right)\cap R_{+}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)\right)$$

$$+\operatorname{mes}\left(R_{-}^{N}\left(\widetilde{u}+u\right)\cap\left\{x\in\mathbb{R}^{N}:0<\widetilde{u}\left(x\right)\leq\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right\}\right)$$

$$\leq\frac{\varepsilon}{2}+\frac{\varepsilon}{2}=\varepsilon.$$
(7.26)

Proceeding along the same lines, we have

$$\operatorname{mes}\left(R_{+}^{N}(\widetilde{u}+u)\cap R_{-}^{N}(\widetilde{u})\right)\to 0 \text{ as } \|u\|_{m}\to 0.$$

$$(7.27)$$

Therefore, (7.21) is valid and  $(I^{\pm})'(\widetilde{u}) = A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm}$  for  $\widetilde{u} \in D(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

For  $\widetilde{u}$ ,  $\widetilde{u} + u \in D(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,

$$\|A_{\widetilde{u}+u}^{\pm} - A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm}\|_{L(L^{2*}, L^{2})}$$

$$= \sup_{\|v\|_{2^{*}=1}} \|(A_{\widetilde{u}+u}^{\pm} - A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm})v\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$= \sup_{\|v\|_{2^{*}=1}} \left(\int_{E(u, \widetilde{u})} |v|^{2}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$< (\operatorname{mes} E(u, \widetilde{u}))^{\frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{2^{*}}}, \tag{7.28}$$

yielding  $A_{\widetilde{u}}^{\pm} \in L(H_m^1, L^2)$ . The combination of (7.20) and (7.21) obtains

$$J''(\widetilde{u}) = id - A_m^{-1} \left( a A_{\widetilde{u}}^- + b A_{\widetilde{u}}^+ + g_s'(x, \widetilde{u}) + m \right). \tag{7.29}$$

This together with (7.13) and  $aA_{\widetilde{u}}^- + bA_{\widetilde{u}}^+ + g_s'(x,\widetilde{u}) + m \in L(H_m^1,L^2)$  shows that  $J''(\widetilde{u}): H_m^1 \to H_m^1$  is a bounded operator. That's the precise statement (2).

Observe that  $(f_1) + (f_3) \Rightarrow \sigma_0 > \Lambda(a, b) + \beta > f'_s(x, s)$  for  $\forall s \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ , a.e. on  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . Using  $(V_4)$ ,  $(f_1)$ ,  $(f_3)$ , it follows that if  $u_0$  is a solution of (1.1), for  $\forall v \in H^2$ ,

$$\left\langle \left(-\Delta+V-f_{s}'\left(x,u_{0}\right)\right)v,v\right\rangle _{L^{2}}\geq\left\langle \left(-\Delta+V-\Lambda\left(a,b\right)-\beta\right)v,v\right\rangle _{L^{2}},\tag{7.30}$$

then by Proposition 2.7

$$\inf \sigma_{\text{ess}} \left( A_m J'' \left( u_0 \right) \right) \ge \inf \sigma_{\text{ess}} \left( A_0 \right) = \sigma_0 - \Lambda \left( a, b \right) - \beta, \tag{7.31}$$

dropping hints that  $\sigma_{\rm ess}\left(A_mJ''(u_0)\right)\subset\left[\sigma_0-\Lambda\left(a,b\right)-\beta,+\infty\right)$  and thus  $m\left(u_0\right)+N\left(u_0\right)<+\infty$ , where  $A_0=-\Delta+V-\Lambda\left(a,b\right)-\beta$ ,  $m\left(u_0\right)$  denotes Morse index of J at  $u_0$  and  $N\left(u_0\right)=\dim \ker J''\left(u_0\right)$ . Since  $J''\left(u_0\right)$  is self-adjoint, it concludes claim (3) and the lemma is proved.  $\square$ 

In what follows, we set  $E = H_m^1$ . Now we present a crucial consequence stated as follows:

**Lemma 7.6.** Let  $u_0$  be a solution of (1.1),  $\widetilde{A} = J''(u_0)$ ,  $N = \ker \widetilde{A}$ ,  $E = N \bigoplus_E N^{\perp_E}$ . Under the hypotheses of Lemma 7.5, then

- (1) For any  $v \in N$ , there exists a dense subset  $D_v$  of  $N^{\perp_E}$  such that  $\lambda w_1 + (1 \lambda) w_2 \in D_v$  for a.e.  $\lambda \in [0, 1]$ , if  $w_1, w_2 \in D_v$ ;
  - (2)  $J''(u_0 + v + w)$  exists for any  $v \in N$  and  $w \in D_v$ ;
  - (3)  $J''(u_0 + v + w) : Y_N \to L(E, E)$  is continuous,  $Y_N = \{(v, w) : v \in N, w \in D_v\}$ .

## Proof. Define

$$\begin{split} W &= \left\{ w \in C^{N} \left( \mathbb{R}^{N} \right) \cap E : \langle w, v \rangle_{m} = 0, \forall v \in N \right\}; \\ D_{v} &= \left\{ w \in W : \operatorname{mes} \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} : u_{0} \left( x \right) + v \left( x \right) + w \left( x \right) = 0 \right\} = 0 \right\}. \end{split}$$

We claim that  $\lambda w_1 + (1-\lambda)\,w_2 \in D_v$  for a.e.  $\lambda \in [0,1]$  if  $w_1,\,w_2 \in D_v$ . Denote  $B = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^N : u_0(x) \neq 0, u_0(x) + v(x) + w_2(x) \neq 0\}$ . By  $(V_3)$ ,  $(f_3)$  and regularity of solutions for Schrödinger equation (see [22]) we get  $u_0 \in C^N(B)$ . As  $w_2 \in D_v$ , in view of the definition of B, we have  $\operatorname{mes} \left(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus B\right) = 0$ . Notice that  $u_0(x) + v(x) + w_1(x) \in C^N(B)$ , by Sard theorem, for a.e.  $\mu \in \mathbb{R}$  if  $\frac{u_0(x) + v(x) + w_1(x)}{u_0(x) + v(x) + w_2(x)} = \mu$  at some  $x \in B$ , then

$$0 \neq (u_{0}(x) + v(x) + w_{2}(x)) \cdot \nabla \left(\frac{u_{0}(x) + v(x) + w_{1}(x)}{u_{0}(x) + v(x) + w_{2}(x)}\right)$$

$$= \nabla (u_{0}(x) + v(x) + w_{1}(x))$$

$$-\frac{u_{0}(x) + v(x) + w_{1}(x)}{u_{0}(x) + v(x) + w_{2}(x)} \cdot \nabla (u_{0}(x) + v(x) + w_{2}(x))$$

$$= \nabla F(x), \qquad (7.32)$$

and this shows mes  $\{x \in B : F(x) = 0\} = 0$ , where

$$F(x) = u_0(x) + v(x) + w_1(x) - \mu (u_0(x) + v(x) + w_2(x)).$$

Let  $D_v(B) = \{w \in W : \text{mes } \{x \in B : u_0(x) + v(x) + w(x) = 0\} = 0\}$ . Take  $\mu = \frac{\lambda - 1}{\lambda}$ , then we get

$$\lambda (u_0(x) + v(x) + w_1(x)) + (1 - \lambda) (u_0(x) + v(x) + w_2(x))$$

$$= u_0(x) + v(x) + \lambda w_1(x) + (1 - \lambda) w_2(x),$$
(7.33)

and  $\lambda w_1(x) + (1 - \lambda) w_2(x) \in D_v(B)$ . Since mes  $(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus B) = 0$ , claim (1) is verified. In view of the definition of  $D_v$ , we arrive at conclusion (2) via Lemma 7.5.

For fixed  $v_0 \in N$ ,  $w_0 \in D_{v_0}$ , due to the facts that  $E \hookrightarrow L^{2^*}$  and  $A_m^{-1} \in L(L^2, E)$ , by (7.28) we get

$$\left\| A_m^{-1} \left( A_{u_0 + v + w}^{\pm} - A_{u_0 + v_0 + w_0}^{\pm} \right) \right\|_{L(E, E)} \to 0 \tag{7.34}$$

as  $v \to v_0$ ,  $w \to w_0$ ,  $v \in N$ ,  $w \in D_v$ . Consequently (7.34) derives assertion (3). The proof is complete.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 7.7.** Suppose that  $u_0$  is a solution of (1.1) and  $m(u_0) = 0$ . Under the hypotheses of Lemma 7.5, if  $\lambda = 1$  is an eigenvalue of the following weighted eigenequation

$$\begin{cases} (-\Delta + V + m) \varphi = \lambda \left( f_s'(x, u_0) + m \right) \varphi, & x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \\ \varphi(x) \to 0, & |x| \to +\infty, \end{cases}$$
(7.35)

then 1 is the first eigenvalue of (7.35) and dim  $E_1(u_0) = 1$ , where  $E_1(u_0)$  is the eigenspace corresponding to  $\lambda = 1$ .

**Proof.** By Lemma 7.5 we have  $u_0 \in D(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , and combining this with  $(f_1)$  and  $(f_3)$ ,  $f'_s(x, u_0) \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , indicating that  $V^*$  is a K–R potential,  $V^*(x) = V(x) - f'_s(x, u_0)$ . Based on the hypothesis, it admits of no doubt that  $\eta = 0$  is the first eigenvalue of the following linear problem

$$\begin{cases} (-\Delta + V^*) \varphi = \eta \varphi, & x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \\ \varphi(x) \to 0, & |x| \to +\infty, \end{cases}$$
 (7.36)

and invoking Lemma 7.1 the assertion follows.

**Lemma 7.8.** Suppose that  $u_0$  is a mountain-pass type solution of (1.1). Under the hypotheses of Lemma 7.5, then

$$C_a(J, u_0) \cong \delta_{a1}G. \tag{7.37}$$

**Proof.** By Lemma 7.4, Lemma 7.5 and Lemma 7.6, we get Proposition 7.3 and  $m(u_0) < +\infty$ . Set  $j = m(u_0)$ . Consequently,

$$C_q(J, u_0) \cong C_{q-j}(\widetilde{J}, u_0). \tag{7.38}$$

 $\widetilde{J}(v) = J(u_0 + v + g(v))$ . If j = 1,  $C_0(\widetilde{J}, u_0) \neq 0$ , indicating that 0 is a local minimizer of  $\widetilde{J}$  and thus we yield (7.37) by (7.38). If j = 0, as  $C_1(\widetilde{J}, u_0) \neq 0$ , it deduces from Lemma 7.7 that  $N(u_0) = 1$  and then 0 is a local maximizer of  $\widetilde{J}$ . Again by (7.38) we also derive (7.37), ending the proof.  $\square$ 

#### 8. Proof of Theorem 1.1

## 8.1. A weak maximum principle for $\mathbb{R}^N$

We first recall some concepts and classical results. Consider the elliptic operator L of the form

$$Lu = -D_i \left( a^{ij}(x) D_j u + b^i(x) u \right) + c^i(x) D_i u + d(x) u, a^{ij} = a^{ji},$$
 (8.1)

and coefficients  $a^{ij}$ ,  $b^i$ ,  $c^i$ , d  $(i, j = 1, \cdots, N)$  are assumed to be measurable functions on a domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ . If u is weakly differentiable, and  $a^{ij}D_ju + b^iu$ ,  $c^iD_iu + du$  are locally integrable, then, in a weak or generalized sense, u is said to satisfy Lu = 0  $(\geq 0, \leq 0)$  respectively in  $\Omega$ , i.e.,

$$\varpi(u,v) = \int_{\Omega} \left[ -D_i \left( a^{ij} D_j u + b^i u \right) v + \left( c^i D_i u + du \right) v \right] dx = 0, (\ge 0, \le 0)$$
 (8.2)

for  $\forall v \in C_0^1(\Omega), v \ge 0$  on  $\Omega$  (see [14]).

**Proposition 8.1.** (see [14]) Let  $u \in W^{1,2}(\Omega)$  satisfy  $Lu \ge 0$  in  $\Omega$ . Then

$$\inf_{x \in \Omega} u \ge \inf_{x \in \partial \Omega} u^{-}. \tag{8.3}$$

From Proposition 8.1 we derive the following fact:

**Lemma 8.2.** Let  $u \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$  satisfy  $Lu \geq 0$  in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Then  $u \geq 0$  on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ .

**Proof.** Suppose to contrary that  $\exists x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $u(x_0) < 0$ . Set  $\alpha = -u(x_0)$ . Pick R > 0,  $\Omega = B(0, R)$ ,  $x_0 \in \Omega$ . By Proposition 8.1,

$$\inf_{x \in \partial\Omega} u^{-} \le -\alpha,\tag{8.4}$$

which implies that for  $\varepsilon = \frac{\alpha}{2}$ ,  $\exists x^* \in \partial \Omega$ ,

$$u\left(x^{*}\right) \le -\alpha + \frac{\alpha}{2} = -\frac{\alpha}{2}.\tag{8.5}$$

Choose  $R_n \to +\infty$ , then  $\exists x_n^* \in \partial \Omega_n$ ,

$$u\left(x_{n}^{*}\right) \le -\frac{\alpha}{2},\tag{8.6}$$

 $\Omega_n = B(0, R_n)$ . However, this contradicts  $u(x_n^*) \to 0$  since  $u \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .  $\square$ 

## 8.2. Hilbert-Riemann manifold N

Let

$$\mathbf{N} = \left\{ u \in E \setminus \{0\} : \left\langle J'(u), u \right\rangle_m = 0 \right\};$$

$$S_1 = \left\{ \widehat{u} \in E : \|\widehat{u}\|_m = 1 \right\};$$

$$\widehat{S} = \left\{ \widehat{u} \in S_1 : \widehat{u} = \frac{u}{\|u\|_m}, u \in \mathbf{N} \right\}.$$

**Lemma 8.3.** Under the hypotheses  $(f_3)$ ,  $(f_5)$ ,  $(f_6)$ ,

- (1)  $\widehat{S}$  is an open set in  $S_1$ ;
- (2) N is a Hilbert-Riemann manifold without boundary.

**Proof.** We first claim that for each  $\widehat{u} \in \widehat{S}$  there exists a unique  $t(\widehat{u}) > 0$  such that  $t(\widehat{u}) \widehat{u} \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $t(\widehat{u}) \widehat{u} : \widehat{S} \to \mathbb{N}$  is a differentiable homeomorphism. Notice that for  $u \in \mathbb{N}$ , set  $u = t\widehat{u}$ , t > 0,  $\widehat{u} \in S_1$ , then we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \widehat{u}|^2 + (V+m)\,\widehat{u}^2 = \frac{1}{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} g_m(x,t\widehat{u})\,\widehat{u},\tag{8.7}$$

 $g_m(x,u) = f(x,u) + mu$ . By  $(f_6)$ , the right hand side of (8.7) is an increasing function of t. Therefore there exists a unique  $t^* > 0$  such that  $t^*\widehat{u} \in \mathbb{N}$ . Let  $h(t,\widehat{u}) = \langle J'(t\widehat{u}), t\widehat{u} \rangle_m$ . We show that  $h'_t(t,\widehat{u}) < 0$  if  $h(t,\widehat{u}) = 0$ . Clearly,  $h(t,\widehat{u}) = 0$  if and only if (8.7) follows. Again by  $(f_6)$  we obtain that if t solves (8.7) then

$$h'_{t}(t,\widehat{u}) = 2t - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( f'_{s}(x,t\widehat{u}) t\widehat{u}^{2} + 2mt\widehat{u}^{2} \right) - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} f(x,t\widehat{u}) \widehat{u} < 0.$$
 (8.8)

This indicates that for each  $\widehat{u} \in \widehat{S}$ ,

$$\sup_{t \in [0, +\infty)} J(t\widehat{u}) = J(t(\widehat{u})\widehat{u}) < +\infty.$$
(8.9)

## 8.3. Brezis-Martin theorem and separability of $+P \cap N$ with $-P \cap N$

Define  $+P = \{u \in E : u \ge 0\}$  and  $-P = \{u \in E : u \le 0\}$ . The following local existence and uniqueness result have a positive effect on proving the invariant property of  $\pm P$  under the negative gradient flow of J (see [6], [8] and [28]).

**Proposition 8.4.** (Brezis–Martin) Let A be an open subset of a Banach space X, and let  $B \subset A$  be closed in A. If  $\widetilde{V}: A \to X$  is a locally Lipschitz mapping, then for  $\forall u \in B, \exists r > 0$  and  $\eta(t, u)$ , satisfying

$$\begin{cases} \dot{\eta}(t,u) = \widetilde{V}(\eta(t,u)), & \forall t \in [0,r), \\ \eta(0,u) = u \in B, & \eta(t,u) \in B, \end{cases}$$

$$(8.10)$$

if and only if

$$\lim_{h \searrow 0} h^{-1} d\left(u + h\widetilde{V}\left(u\right), B\right) = 0. \tag{8.11}$$

**Lemma 8.5.** (Invariant property of  $\pm P$ ) Under the assumptions  $(f_1)$ ,  $(f_3)$ ,  $(f_6)$ ,  $\pm P$  are invariant sets under the negative gradient flow  $\eta(t, u)$  of J, i.e.,  $\eta(t, u) \in \pm P$ ,  $\forall u \in \pm P$ ,  $t \geq 0$ .

**Proof.** Let  $\eta(t, u)$  be the negative gradient flow of J given by

$$\begin{cases}
\frac{d\eta(t,u)}{dt} = -\nabla J(\eta(t,u)), \\
\eta(0,u) = u.
\end{cases}$$
(8.12)

By  $(f_1)$ ,  $(f_3)$  and Lemma 7.4, the maximal interval of existence of  $\eta(t, u)$  is  $[0, +\infty)$ . Take A = E, B = +P,  $\widetilde{V} = -\nabla J$ ,  $r = +\infty$  in Proposition 8.4. We now show

$$\lim_{h \searrow 0} h^{-1} d (u - h \nabla J (u), +P) = 0.$$
(8.13)

Notice that

$$\inf_{v \in +P} \|u - h\nabla J(u) - v\|_{m} \le \|(u - h\nabla J(u))^{-}\|_{m}, \tag{8.14}$$

invoking Lemma 8.2 and  $(f_6)$ ,

$$A_m^{-1}g_m(x, u) \ge 0, \forall u \in +P, \tag{8.15}$$

and hence

$$\lim_{h \searrow 0} h^{-1} d (u - h \nabla J (u), +P)$$

$$\leq \lim_{h \searrow 0} \left\| h^{-1} (u - h \nabla J (u))^{-} \right\|_{m}$$

$$= \left\| \lim_{h \searrow 0} \left[ h^{-1} u - u + A_{m}^{-1} g_{m} (x, u) \right]^{-} \right\|_{m} = 0.$$
(8.16)

Proceeding along the same lines, we have

$$\lim_{h \searrow 0} h^{-1} d(u - h \nabla J(u), -P) = 0.$$
(8.17)

The assertion follows.  $\Box$ 

Recall that if M is a H–R manifold in Hilbert space X and  $\Omega(u, v)$  denotes the family of all piecewise smooth curves connected u, v in M, then we define

$$d_{M}(u,v) = \inf_{\sigma \in \Omega(u,v)} \int_{a}^{b} \left\| \dot{\sigma}(\tau) \right\| d\tau, \tag{8.18}$$

where  $\sigma(a) = u$ ,  $\sigma(b) = v$ ,  $\forall \sigma \in \Omega(u, v)$ .

**Remark 8.6.** Palais [31] (see also [8]) showed that  $d_M$  is a metric on M and the reduced topology is equivalent to the topology on the manifold.

**Theorem 8.7.** (Separation theorem) Under the hypotheses  $(f_3)$ – $(f_6)$ , there exists a  $\delta_0 > 0$  such that if  $\delta \in (0, \delta_0)$ , then

$$(i) \left( (+P)^{\delta} \cap \mathbf{N} \right) \cap \left( (-P)^{\delta} \cap \mathbf{N} \right) = \varnothing;$$

(ii) 
$$\eta(t, u) \in ((\pm P)^{\delta})^{\circ}$$
 as  $u \in (\pm P)^{\delta}$ ,  $\forall t \in (0, +\infty)$ .

**Proof.** First it is easy to see that  $(+P \cap N) \cap (-P \cap N) = \emptyset$ . Otherwise,  $\exists u \in (+P \cap N) \cap (-P \cap N)$ , and this implies that u = 0, contradicting  $u \in N$ . By way of negation,  $\exists \delta_n \to 0$ ,  $u_n \in N$ , s.t.  $u_n \in ((+P)^{\delta_n} \cap N) \cap ((-P)^{\delta_n} \cap N)$ .

Note that

$$\inf_{w \in +P} \|u - w\|_{L^2} = \|u^-\|_{L^2} \tag{8.19}$$

and

$$\inf_{w \in +P} \|u_n - w\|_{L^2} \le C \inf_{w \in +P} \|u_n - w\|_m \le C\delta_n, \tag{8.20}$$

thereby,

$$u_n^- \to 0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (8.21)

An analogous argument yields

$$u_n^+ \to 0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (8.22)

This together with (8.21) shows

$$u_n \to 0 \text{ in } L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right).$$
 (8.23)

Notice that

$$||u_n||_m^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} g_m(x, u_n) u_n \le C_1 ||u_n||^2.$$
(8.24)

Hence by (8.23),

$$||u_n||_m \to 0. \tag{8.25}$$

We now claim that

$$\inf_{u \in \mathcal{N}} \|u\|_m > 0. \tag{8.26}$$

In view of the hypotheses  $(f_3)$  and  $(f_4)$ , for fixed  $p \in (2, 2^*)$ ,  $\widetilde{g}(x, s) = o(|s|^{p-1})$  as  $s \to \infty$ , uniformly on  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , and therefore for  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists C(\varepsilon) > 0$ , s.t.

$$|\widetilde{g}(x,s)| \le \varepsilon |s| + C(\varepsilon) |s|^{p-1}, \forall (x,s) \in \mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R}.$$
 (8.27)

Suppose to the contrary that  $\exists u_n^* \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\|u_n^*\|_m \to 0$ . Set  $u_n^* = t_n \widehat{u}_n$ ,  $t_n > 0$ ,  $t_n \to 0$ ,  $\|\widehat{u}_n\|_m = 1$ . By  $(f_5)$ , we can pick  $\varepsilon > 0$  small sufficiently such that  $\Lambda(a_0, b_0) + \varepsilon < \lambda_1$ . Consequently,

$$1 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \widehat{u}_{n}|^{2} + (V + m) \widehat{u}_{n}^{2}$$

$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( a_{0} |\widehat{u}_{n}|^{2} + b_{0} |\widehat{u}_{n}^{+}|^{2} \right) + (\varepsilon + m) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widehat{u}_{n}|^{2} + t_{n}^{p-2} C(\varepsilon) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widehat{u}_{n}|^{p}$$

$$\leq (\Lambda (a_{0}, b_{0}) + \varepsilon + m) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widehat{u}_{n}|^{2} + t_{n}^{p-2} C(\varepsilon) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widehat{u}_{n}|^{p}$$

$$\leq \frac{\Lambda (a_{0}, b_{0}) + \varepsilon + m}{\lambda_{1} + m} + t_{n}^{p-2} C(\varepsilon) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\widehat{u}_{n}|^{p}, \qquad (8.28)$$

yielding a contradiction

$$1 - \frac{\Lambda(a_0, b_0) + \varepsilon + m}{\lambda_1 + m} < t_n^{p-2} C(\varepsilon) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\widehat{u}_n|^p \to 0.$$
 (8.29)

The claim is thus proved, conflicting with (8.25). That's the precise statement (i). (8.27) shows that  $\exists \rho > 0$ , for fixed  $q \in (2, 2^*), \exists K > 0$ , s.t.

$$|g_m(x,s)| \le (\lambda_1 + m - \rho)|s| + K|s|^{q-1}, \forall (x,s) \in \mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R},$$
 (8.30)

and using  $(f_6)$  we get  $g_m(x, s) s > 0$ ,  $\forall s \neq 0$ , a.e. on  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . Notice that for any  $u \in (+P)^{\delta}$  and  $v = A_m^{-1} g_m(x, u)$ ,

$$\inf_{w \in +P} \|v - w\|_{m} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{m} 
\leq \|v^{-}\|_{m}^{2} = \langle v, v^{-} \rangle_{m} 
= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} g_{m}(x, u) v^{-} \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} g_{m}(x, u^{-}) v^{-} 
\leq (\lambda_{1} + m - \rho) \|u^{-}\|_{L^{2}} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{L^{2}} + K \|u^{-}\|_{L^{q}}^{q-1} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{L^{q}} 
= (\lambda_{1} + m - \rho) \inf_{w \in +P} \|u - w\|_{L^{2}} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{L^{2}} 
+ K \inf_{w \in +P} \|u - w\|_{L^{q}}^{q-1} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{L^{q}} 
\leq \frac{\lambda_{1} + m - \rho}{\lambda_{1} + m} \inf_{w \in +P} \|u - w\|_{m} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{m} 
+ \widetilde{K} \inf_{w \in +P} \|u - w\|_{m}^{q-1} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{m} 
\leq \left(\frac{\lambda_{1} + m - \rho}{\lambda_{1} + m} + \widetilde{K} \delta^{q-2}\right) \cdot \inf_{w \in +P} \|u - w\|_{m} \cdot \|v^{-}\|_{m}. \tag{8.31}$$

In virtue of (8.31), it follows that for  $\delta > 0$  sufficiently small,  $\exists \beta \in (0, 1)$ , s.t.

$$\inf_{w \in LP} \|v - w\|_m \le \beta \cdot \inf_{w \in LP} \|u - w\|_m \le \beta \delta, \tag{8.32}$$

i.e.,

$$v \subset (+P)^{\beta\delta} \subset ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \text{ as } u \in (+P)^{\delta}.$$
 (8.33)

Similarly we have

$$v \subset (-P)^{\beta\delta} \subset ((-P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \text{ as } u \in (-P)^{\delta}.$$
 (8.34)

Hence,  $\exists w_u, w_v \in +P$ ,

$$||u - w_u||_m = \inf_{w \in P} ||u - w||_m \le \delta, \tag{8.35}$$

$$\|v - w_v\|_m = \inf_{w \in +P} \|v - w\|_m \le \delta, \tag{8.36}$$

therefore,

$$\inf_{w \in +P} \|u - hJ'(u) - w\|_{m}$$

$$= \inf_{v \in +P} \|(1 - h)u + hv - w\|_{m}$$

$$< (1 - h)\|u - w_{u}\|_{m} + h\|v - w_{v}\|_{m} < \delta,$$
(8.37)

yielding

$$\inf_{w \in (+P)^{\delta}} \|u - hJ'(u) - w\|_{m} = 0.$$
(8.38)

Likewise, we have

$$\inf_{w \in (-P)^{\delta}} \|u - hJ'(u) - w\|_{m} = 0.$$
(8.39)

By Proposition 8.4 we consequently verified (ii). The proof of Theorem 8.7 is complete.

**Lemma 8.8.** Under the assumptions  $(V_2)-(V_4)$ ,  $(f_1)$ ,  $(f_3)-(f_6)$ , if  $(a,b) \notin \Sigma(A)$ , then J has at least two nontrivial critical points  $u_1 \in +P \cap \mathbb{N}$ ,  $u_2 \in -P \cap \mathbb{N}$ . Moreover, if  $K_J \cap (+P)^{\delta} = \{0, u_1\}$ ,  $K_J \cap (-P)^{\delta} = \{0, u_2\}$ , then  $C_q(J, u_i) \cong \delta_{q1}G$ , i = 1, 2, where  $C_q(J, u_i)$  denotes the q-th critical group, with coefficient group G of J at  $u_i$ .

**Proof.** For  $\forall \varphi \in ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap \mathbb{N}$ , define

$$\Gamma_{+,\varphi,\delta} = \left\{ \begin{array}{l} h\left(t\right) : h \in C\left(\left[0,1\right], \left(\left(+P\right)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ}\right), \text{ with } h\left(0\right) = 0, h\left(1\right) = c\widehat{\varphi}, \\ \text{where } \widehat{\varphi} = \frac{\varphi}{\|\varphi\|}, c > t\left(\widehat{\varphi}\right) > 0 \text{ such that } J\left(c\widehat{\varphi}\right) < 0, \end{array} \right\}$$

and for  $\forall \varphi \in ((-P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap \mathbb{N}$ , denote

$$\Gamma_{-,\varphi,\delta} = \left\{ \begin{array}{l} h\left(t\right) : h \in C\left(\left[0,1\right], \left(\left(-P\right)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ}\right), \text{ with } h\left(0\right) = 0, h\left(1\right) = c\widehat{\varphi}, \\ \text{where } \widehat{\varphi} = \frac{\varphi}{\|\varphi\|}, c > t\left(\widehat{\varphi}\right) > 0 \text{ such that } J\left(c\widehat{\varphi}\right) < 0. \end{array} \right\}$$

By  $(f_5)$ , 0 is a local minimizer of J and there exist  $\rho$ , r > 0 such that

$$\inf_{u \in \partial B(0,r)} J(u) \ge \rho. \tag{8.40}$$

In view of Theorem 8.7, a standard argument shows that

$$C_{1,\varphi,\delta} = \inf_{h(t)\in\Gamma_{+,\varphi,\delta}} \sup_{u\in h(t)} J(u) \ge \rho$$
(8.41)

is a critical value of J and the corresponding critical point  $u_{1,\varphi,\delta} \in ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ}$ . Since  $\delta$  is arbitrary, there exists  $u_{1,\varphi} \in +P \cap \mathbb{N}$ . This follows directly from step three of the proof of Theorem 3.4, and thus  $u_{1,\varphi,\delta}$  has a convergent subsequence as  $\delta \to 0$ .

Set

$$C_1 = \inf_{\varphi \in ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap \mathbf{N}} J\left(u_{1,\varphi}\right). \tag{8.42}$$

Then by Theorem 3.4 there exists  $u_1 \in +P \cap \mathbb{N}$ ,  $J(u_1) = C_1 > 0$ ,  $J'(u_1) = 0$ . Similarly, for  $\forall \varphi \in ((-P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$C_{2,\varphi,\delta} = \inf_{h(t)\in\Gamma_{-\varphi,\delta}} \sup_{u\in h(t)} J(u)$$
(8.43)

is a critical value of J and  $\exists u_{2,\varphi} \in -P \cap K_J \setminus \{0\}$ . Take

$$C_2 = \inf_{\varphi \in ((-P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap \mathcal{N}} J\left(u_{2,\varphi}\right),\tag{8.44}$$

and thus  $\exists u_2 \in -P \cap N$ ,  $J(u_2) = C_2 > 0$ ,  $J'(u_2) = 0$ .

We now claim that if  $u_1$  is the unique critical point of J in +P, then

- (i)  $((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap J^{C_1} \setminus \{u_1\}$  is not path-connected;
- (ii)  $((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap J^{C_1}$  is path-connected.

Otherwise, if  $((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap J^{C_1} \setminus \{u_1\}$  is path-connected, then due to the facts that  $\widehat{u}_1 \in \widehat{S}$  and  $\widehat{S}$  is an open set in  $S_1$ , we can take  $v_1, v_2$  such that  $\widehat{v}_1, \widehat{v}_2 \in \widehat{S}, t(\widehat{v}_1) \ge ||v_1||_m, t(\widehat{v}_2) \le ||v_2||_m$ , and there exist  $r_1 > 0$ , and a path  $r(s) \in ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ}$  for  $\forall s \in [0, 1]$ , with  $r(0) = v_1, r(1) = v_2$ ,  $\inf_{s \in [0, 1]} ||u_1 - r(s)||_m > r_1$ ,  $\sup_{s \in [0, 1]} J(r(s)) \le C_1$ .

Let

$$\widetilde{r}(\tau) = \begin{cases} 3\tau v_1, & \tau \in \left[0, \frac{1}{3}\right], \\ r\left(3\left(\tau - \frac{1}{3}\right)\right), & \tau \in \left[\frac{1}{3}, \frac{2}{3}\right], \\ 3\left(1 - \tau\right)v_2 + 3\left(\tau - \frac{2}{3}\right)c\widehat{v}_2, & \tau \in \left[\frac{2}{3}, 1\right], \end{cases}$$

where  $\widehat{v}_i = \frac{v_i}{\|v_i\|_m}$ ,  $c > t(\widehat{v}_2)$  such that  $J(c\widehat{v}_2) < 0$ . It is evident that  $\widetilde{r}(\tau) \in \Gamma_{+,t(\widehat{v}_2)\widehat{v}_2,\delta}$ ,  $\sup_{\tau \in [0,1]} J(\widetilde{r}(\tau)) \leq C_1$ . Employing quantitative deformation lemma (see [41]), we can find  $\varepsilon > 0$ , a flow  $\xi(t,u):[0,1] \times E \to E$ , s.t.

$$\|\xi(t,u) - u\|_m < \frac{r_1}{2}, \forall u \in ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ},$$
 (8.45)

$$\xi(1, \widetilde{r}(\tau)) \in \Gamma_{+,t(\widehat{v})\widehat{v}_2,\delta}, \tau \in [0, 1], \tag{8.46}$$

$$\xi\left(1,\widetilde{r}\left(\tau\right)\right) \subset J^{C_{1}-\varepsilon} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ}, \tau \in [0,1]. \tag{8.47}$$

Combining (8.45), (8.46) and (8.47) we derive an expected contradiction

$$C_1 - \varepsilon > \sup_{\tau \in [0,1]} J(\xi(1, \widetilde{r}(\tau))) \ge C_{1,\nu_2,\delta} \ge C_1,$$
 (8.48)

concluding the proof of (i).

Next, for any  $v_1, v_2 \in ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \cap J^{C_1}$ , we intend to indicate that there exists a path r connecting  $v_1$  and  $v_2$ , s.t.

$$r(s) \in ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ}, \forall s \in [0, 1],$$
 (8.49)

$$\sup_{s \in [0,1]} J(r(s)) \le C_1. \tag{8.50}$$

As a matter of fact, we can define

$$r_{1}(s) = \begin{cases} 2\left(\frac{1}{2} - s\right)v_{1}, & s \in \left[0, \frac{1}{2}\right], \\ 2\left(s - \frac{1}{2}\right)v_{2}, & s \in \left[\frac{1}{2}, 1\right]. \end{cases}$$

By second deformation lemma there exists  $\zeta(t,u):[0,1]\times (+P)^\delta\to J^{C_1}\cap (+P)^\delta$  such that  $J^{C_1}\cap (+P)^\delta$  is a strong deformation retract of  $(+P)^\delta$ . Take  $r(s)=\zeta(1,r_1(s))$ . It is easy to check that  $r(0)=v_1, r(1)=v_2$ , and (8.49), (8.50) follow.

Consider the following exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_{1}\left(J^{C_{1}} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ}, J^{C_{1}} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ} \setminus \{u_{1}\}\right)$$

$$\stackrel{\partial}{\to} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{1}} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ} \setminus \{u_{1}\}\right) \stackrel{i_{*}}{\to} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{1}} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ}\right)$$

$$\stackrel{j_{*}}{\to} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{1}} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ}, J^{C_{1}} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ} \setminus \{u_{1}\}\right)$$

$$\to \cdots , \tag{8.51}$$

where

$$i: J^{C_1} \cap \left( (+P)^{\delta} \right)^{\circ} \setminus \{u_1\} \to J^{C_1} \cap \left( (+P)^{\delta} \right)^{\circ}$$

and

$$j:J^{C_1}\cap \left((+P)^\delta\right)^\circ \to \left(J^{C_1}\cap \left((+P)^\delta\right)^\circ,J^{C_1}\cap \left((+P)^\delta\right)^\circ\setminus \{u_1\}\right)$$

are the inclusions, and  $\partial$  is the boundary operator.

Set  $X = J^{C_1} \cap ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ}$ ,  $Y = J^{C_1} \cap ((+P)^{\delta})^{\circ} \setminus \{u_1\}$ . Notice that  $\exists r > 0$  small suitably, s.t.  $B_m(0,r) \subset Y^{\circ}$ . By using the excision property

$$C_0(J, u_1) \cong H_0(X \setminus B_m(0, r), Y \setminus B_m(0, r)) \cong H_0(X, Y) \cong 0.$$

$$(8.52)$$

As

$$H_0\left(J^{C_1}\cap\left((+P)^\delta\right)^\circ\right)\cong G,$$
 (8.53)

and

$$\operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_1} \cap \left((+P)^{\delta}\right)^{\circ} \setminus \{u_1\}\right) \ge 2,\tag{8.54}$$

(8.51) yields

$$C_1(J, u_1) \cong H_1(X, Y) \neq 0.$$
 (8.55)

Along the same lines, if  $u_2$  is the unique critical point of J in  $-P \setminus \{0\}$ , then we have

$$C_1(J, u_2) \neq 0,$$
 (8.56)

and in terms of Lemma 7.8, we conclude the proof.  $\Box$ 

#### 8.4. The proof of Theorem 1.1

So far we have got a positive solution  $u_1$  and a negative solution  $u_2$  in terms of Lemma 8.8. To find a sign-changing solution  $u_3$ , it is necessary for us to use the method based on the work of [26] and [25]. Let  $\eta(t, u)$  be the negative gradient flow given by (8.12) and consider

$$O_{\pm} = \left\{ u \in E : \eta(t, u) \in (\pm P)^{\delta} \text{ for some } t \in (0, +\infty) \right\};$$

$$O = O_{+} \cap O_{-},$$

then O,  $O_+$ ,  $O_-$  are the open neighborhoods of 0, +P, -P respectively. In view of [26],  $(f_4)$  yields

$$\partial O \cap P \neq \emptyset, \partial O \cap (-P) \neq \emptyset, \partial O \setminus (O_{+} \cup O_{-}) \neq \emptyset.$$
 (8.57)

Hence one can find a critical point  $u_3$  in  $\partial O \setminus (O_+ \cup O_-)$ , and of course it is a sign-changing solution of (1.1).

Without loss of generality, suppose (a, b) is below  $C_{k+1}^{(1)}$ . Assume that (1.1) has only three nontrivial solutions  $u_1, u_2$  and  $u_3$ , we will be devoted to showing

$$J(u_3) > \Lambda(J(u_1), J(u_2)).$$
 (8.58)

Suppose to the contrary. Clearly,  $\inf_{u \in \mathcal{N}} J(u) > 0 \Rightarrow \inf_{u \in K_J \setminus \{0\}} J(u) > 0$ . On account of the hypotheses of Theorem 1.1, invoking Theorem 6.2,  $C_q(J, \infty) \cong \delta_{qd_k}G$ . Therefore, by the following exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_{q+1}(E) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_{q+1}(E, J^{-\varepsilon}) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_q(J^{-\varepsilon}) \xrightarrow{i_*} H_q(E) \to \cdots, \tag{8.59}$$

we get

$$H_q(J^{-\varepsilon}) \cong H_{q+1}(E, J^{-\varepsilon}) = C_{q+1}(J, \infty) \cong \delta_{q+1d_k}G, q \ge 1.$$
 (8.60)

Set  $C_1 = J(u_1)$ ,  $C_2 = J(u_2)$ . Take  $\varepsilon > 0$  suitably small, s.t.  $K_J \cap J^{\varepsilon} = \{0\}$ . As  $C_q(J, 0) \cong \delta_{q0}G$ , it follows that

$$H_q(J^{\varepsilon}) \cong H_q(J^{-\varepsilon}) \cong \delta_{q+1d_k} G, q \ge 1.$$
 (8.61)

Without loss of generality,  $C_1 \le C_2$ . We are merely to deal with the case  $C_1 < C_2$ . Take four cases into account:

Case 1:  $C_3 < C_1$ . For above  $\varepsilon > 0$ , s.t.,  $3\varepsilon < C_3 + \varepsilon < C_1$ , according to Lemma 8.8 and Morse inequalities

$$0 = \sum_{i=1}^{2} \operatorname{rank} C_{q} (J, u_{i}) = M_{q} (C_{3} + \varepsilon, C_{2} + \varepsilon)$$

$$\geq \beta_{q} (C_{3} + \varepsilon, C_{2} + \varepsilon) = \operatorname{rank} H_{q} \left( J^{C_{2} + \varepsilon}, J^{C_{3} + \varepsilon} \right)$$
(8.62)

for  $q \ge 2$ , alluding to

$$H_q\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \cong 0, q \ge 2.$$
 (8.63)

Since  $H_q(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}) \cong H_q(E)$ , we have

$$H_q\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_{q+1}\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \cong 0, q \ge 1.$$
 (8.64)

An argument analogous to [3] and [1] shows that

$$n\left(u_{i}\right) \leq m\left(u_{i}\right) \tag{8.65}$$

holds for  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ , where  $n(u_i)$  stands for the number of nodal domains of  $u_i$ , and then  $m(u_i) \ge 1$ , i = 1, 2.

Due to  $H_0(E, J^{-\varepsilon}) \cong 0$ , by the short exact sequence below

$$\cdots \to H_1\left(E, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_0\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{i_*} H_0\left(E\right) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_0\left(E, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \to \cdots, \tag{8.66}$$

we obtain

$$H_0(J^{-\varepsilon}) \cong H_0(E) \cong G.$$
 (8.67)

Also observe that

$$\cdots \to H_{1}\left(J^{\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_{0}\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{i_{*}} H_{0}\left(J^{\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\xrightarrow{j_{*}} H_{0}\left(J^{\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_{-1}\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\to \cdots$$
(8.68)

which via (8.67) implies

$$\operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{\varepsilon}\right) = \operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) + 1 = 2,\tag{8.69}$$

Note that  $m(u_3) \ge n(u_3) \ge 2$ , so  $C_0(J, u_3) \cong C_1(J, u_3) \cong 0$ . In virtue of  $H_q(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}) \cong H_q(J^{\varepsilon})$ , invoking the exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_1\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_0\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\xrightarrow{i_*} H_0\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_0\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \cdots, \tag{8.70}$$

one deduces that

$$H_0\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_0\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \cong G \oplus G.$$
 (8.71)

Evidently,  $M_0(C_3 + \varepsilon, C_2 + \varepsilon) = \beta_0(C_3 + \varepsilon, C_2 + \varepsilon) = 0$ . Employing Morse equality

$$\sum_{q=0}^{+\infty} (-1)^q M_q (C_3 + \varepsilon, C_2 + \varepsilon) = \sum_{q=0}^{+\infty} (-1)^q \beta_q (C_3 + \varepsilon, C_2 + \varepsilon)$$
 (8.72)

indicates that

$$2 = \sum_{i=1}^{2} \operatorname{rank} C_{1}(J, u_{i}) = M_{1}(C_{3} + \varepsilon, C_{2} + \varepsilon)$$

$$= \beta_{1}(C_{3} + \varepsilon, C_{2} + \varepsilon) = \operatorname{rank} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{2} + \varepsilon}, J^{C_{3} + \varepsilon}\right), \tag{8.73}$$

yielding rank $H_0(J^{C_3+\varepsilon})=3$ , violating (8.71).

Case 2:  $C_3 = C_1$ . Consider the exact sequence

$$\cdots \xrightarrow{j_*} H_2\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{i_*} H_1\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}\right) 
\xrightarrow{j_*} H_1\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{i_*} H_0\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}\right) 
\xrightarrow{j_*} H_0\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \cdots$$
(8.74)

and observe that

$$H_2\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_1\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_0\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \cong 0,$$
 (8.75)

we derive  $H_1(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}) \cong 0$  and

$$H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_1\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \oplus H_0\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}\right)$$
  

$$\cong G \oplus G. \tag{8.76}$$

Thanks to  $H_0(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}, J^{\varepsilon}) \cong C_0(J, u_1) \oplus C_0(J, u_3)$ , based on the exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{j_*}{\to} H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}, J^{\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{\partial}{\to} H_0\left(J^{\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\stackrel{i_*}{\to} H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{j_*}{\to} H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}, J^{\varepsilon}\right) \cdots, \tag{8.77}$$

we get

$$H_0(J^{\varepsilon}) \cong H_1(J^{C_2 - \varepsilon}, J^{\varepsilon}) \oplus H_0(J^{C_2 - \varepsilon})$$
  

$$\cong G \oplus G \oplus G,$$
(8.78)

contradicting (8.69).

Case 3:  $C_2 > C_3 > C_1$ . Notice that  $H_1(E) \cong H_0(E, J^{C_3 + \varepsilon}) \cong 0$ , by the exact sequence

$$\cdots \xrightarrow{i_*} H_1(E) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_1\left(E, J^{C_3 + \varepsilon}\right) 
\xrightarrow{\partial} H_0\left(J^{C_3 + \varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{i_*} H_0(E) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_0\left(E, J^{C_3 + \varepsilon}\right) 
\rightarrow \cdots$$
(8.79)

we have

$$H_{0}\left(J^{C_{3}+\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_{1}\left(E, J^{C_{3}+\varepsilon}\right) \oplus H_{0}\left(E\right)$$

$$\cong H_{1}\left(J^{C_{2}+\varepsilon}, J^{C_{2}-\varepsilon}\right) \oplus H_{0}\left(E\right)$$

$$\cong G \oplus G.$$
(8.80)

Again observe  $C_0(J, u_3) \cong C_1(J, u_3) \cong 0$ , invoking the exact sequence

$$\cdots \xrightarrow{j_*} H_1\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_0\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) 
\xrightarrow{i_*} H_0\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_0\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \cdots$$
(8.81)

shows

$$H_0\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_0\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right).$$
 (8.82)

As  $H_1(J^{-\varepsilon}) \cong H_{-1}(J^{-\varepsilon}) \cong 0$ , based on the following exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_{1}\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{i_{*}}{\to} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{j_{*}}{\to} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\stackrel{\partial}{\to} H_{0}\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{i_{*}}{\to} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{j_{*}}{\to} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\to H_{-1}\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \cdots, \tag{8.83}$$

one deduces

$$\operatorname{rank} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}\right) - \operatorname{rank} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) + \operatorname{rank} H_{0}\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$-\operatorname{rank} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}\right) + \operatorname{rank} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{3}-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$= 0. \tag{8.84}$$

Thanks to  $M_q(-\varepsilon, C_3 - \varepsilon) = \beta_q(-\varepsilon, C_3 - \varepsilon) = 0$  for  $q \ge 2$ , an argument analogous to Case 1 indicates

$$\operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) = \operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right). \tag{8.85}$$

Combining (8.84) with (8.85), we obtain

$$\operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) = \operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) + \operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right), \tag{8.86}$$

alluding to

$$H_1\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \cong G.$$
 (8.87)

As  $C_2(J, u_2) \cong H_2(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}) \cong H_2(E, J^{C_3+\varepsilon}) \cong 0$ , resorting to the short exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_2\left(E, J^{C_3 + \varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_1\left(J^{C_3 + \varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{i_*} H_1\left(E\right) \to \cdots \tag{8.88}$$

we infer that

$$H_1\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \cong 0.$$
 (8.89)

Combining (8.87) with (8.88), the following exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_2\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{\partial}{\to} H_1\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\stackrel{i_*}{\to} H_1\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{j_*}{\to} H_1\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\to \cdots$$
(8.90)

shows

$$C_2(J, u_3) \cong H_2\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \neq 0$$
 (8.91)

in terms of  $C_1(J, u_3) \cong 0$ . Since  $m(u_3) \geq n(u_3) \geq 2$ , we have  $C_q(J, u_3) \cong \delta_{q2}G$ . However, according to the hypothesis,  $C_q(J, \infty) \cong \delta_{qd_k}G$ ,  $d_k \geq 3$ , so there exists a solution  $u^*$  of (1.1) with  $C_{d_k}(J, u^*) \neq 0$ . A paradox!

Case 4:  $C_3 = C_2 > C_1$ . Note that  $H_q\left(E, J^{C_3 - \varepsilon}\right) \cong H_q\left(J^{C_3 + \varepsilon}, J^{C_3 - \varepsilon}\right)$ , in view of the exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_1(E) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_1\left(E, J^{C_3 - \varepsilon}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_0\left(J^{C_3 - \varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\xrightarrow{i_*} H_0(E) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_0\left(E, J^{C_3 - \varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\to \cdots$$

$$(8.92)$$

we get

$$H_0\left(J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_1\left(J^{C_3+\varepsilon}, J^{C_3-\varepsilon}\right) \oplus G$$

$$\cong C_1(J, u_2) \oplus C_1(J, u_3) \oplus G$$

$$\cong G \oplus G. \tag{8.93}$$

A standard argument yields

$$\operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) = \operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right). \tag{8.94}$$

Consider the exact sequence

$$\cdots \to H_1 \left( J^{-\varepsilon} \right) \stackrel{i_*}{\to} H_1 \left( J^{C_2 - \varepsilon} \right) \stackrel{j_*}{\to} H_1 \left( J^{C_2 - \varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon} \right)$$

$$\stackrel{\partial}{\to} H_0 \left( J^{-\varepsilon} \right) \stackrel{i_*}{\to} H_0 \left( J^{C_2 - \varepsilon} \right) \stackrel{j_*}{\to} H_0 \left( J^{C_2 - \varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon} \right)$$

$$\to H_{-1} \left( J^{-\varepsilon} \right) \to \cdots$$
(8.95)

and observe that  $H_1\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_{-1}\left(J^{-\varepsilon}\right) \cong 0$ , hence

$$\operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) - \operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right) + 1$$

$$-\operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) + \operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}, J^{-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$= 0 \tag{8.96}$$

via (8.67). Inserting (8.94) into (8.96), we have

$$\operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) = \operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) + 1 \tag{8.97}$$

and consequently, we deduce from (8.93) that

$$H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \cong G.$$
 (8.98)

On the other side,

$$H_1\left(J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right) \cong H_2\left(E, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\cong H_2\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon}, J^{C_2-\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\cong C_2\left(J, u_2\right) \oplus C_2\left(J, u_3\right). \tag{8.99}$$

The combination of (8.98) and (8.99) also alludes to  $C_q(J, u_3) \cong \delta_{q2}G$ , giving rise to a desired contradiction. That's the precise statement (8.58).

We now remain to prove  $C_2(J, u_3) \neq 0$ . Indeed, notice that  $\inf_{u \in K_J} J(u) \geq 0$ , so  $C_q(J, \infty) \cong$ 

 $H_q(E, J^{-\varepsilon}) \cong \delta_{qd_k}G$  for  $\forall \varepsilon > 0$ . Take  $\varepsilon > 0$  small suitably such that  $J^{\varepsilon} \cap K_J = \{0\}$ .

Notice that  $C_1 = J(u_1) < C_2 = J(u_2) < C_3 = J(u_3)$ . Take  $\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2 > 0$ , s.t.,  $C_1 + \varepsilon_1 < C_2 < C_2 + \varepsilon_2 < C_3$ . Thanks to  $d_k \ge 3$ , the combination of (8.60) and (8.61) shows  $H_1(J^{\varepsilon}) \cong 0$ .

Since  $C_q(J, u_1) \cong H_q(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}, J^{\varepsilon}) \cong \delta_{q_1}G$ , by the following exactness of singular homology groups

$$\cdots \to H_1\left(J^{\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{i_*}{\to} H_1\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}\right) \stackrel{j_*}{\to} H_1\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}, J^{\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\stackrel{\partial}{\to} H_0\left(J^{\varepsilon}\right) \stackrel{i_*}{\to} H_0\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}\right) \stackrel{j_*}{\to} H_0\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}, J^{\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$\to \cdots, \tag{8.100}$$

we derive

$$\operatorname{rank} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}\right) - \operatorname{rank} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}, J^{\varepsilon}\right)$$

$$+\operatorname{rank} H_{0}\left(J^{\varepsilon}\right) - \operatorname{rank} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}\right)$$

$$= 0 \tag{8.101}$$

and this gets

$$\operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}\right) = \operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}\right) + 1. \tag{8.102}$$

Argue by contradiction,  $C_2(J, u_3) \cong 0$ , yielding

$$H_2\left(E, J^{C_2 + \varepsilon_2}\right) \cong 0. \tag{8.103}$$

As  $m(u_3) \ge n(u_3) \ge 2$ , it follows that  $H_1(E, J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}) \cong H_0(E, J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}) \cong 0$ . Observe that  $C_q(J, u_2) \cong H_q(J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}, J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}) \cong \delta_{q1}G$ . Due to the following exact sequence:

$$\cdots \to H_{2}\left(J^{C_{2}+\varepsilon_{2}}, J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}\right) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}\right)$$

$$\xrightarrow{i_{*}} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{2}+\varepsilon_{2}}\right) \xrightarrow{j_{*}} H_{1}\left(J^{C_{2}+\varepsilon_{2}}, J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}\right)$$

$$\xrightarrow{\partial} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}\right) \xrightarrow{i_{*}} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{2}+\varepsilon_{2}}\right) \xrightarrow{j_{*}} H_{0}\left(J^{C_{2}+\varepsilon_{2}}, J^{C_{1}+\varepsilon_{1}}\right)$$

$$\to \cdots, \tag{8.104}$$

we have

$$\operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}\right) - \operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}\right) + 1$$

$$-\operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_1+\varepsilon_1}\right) + \operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}\right)$$

$$= 0. \tag{8.105}$$

Inserting (8.102) into (8.105),

$$\operatorname{rank} H_1\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}\right) = \operatorname{rank} H_0\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}\right) \ge 1, \tag{8.106}$$

violating

$$H_1\left(J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}\right) \cong H_2\left(E, J^{C_2+\varepsilon_2}\right) \cong C_2\left(J, u_3\right) \cong 0.$$
 (8.107)

Hence,  $C_2(J, u_3)$  is nontrivial, and by Proposition 7.3  $C_2(J, u_3) \cong \delta_{q2}G$  since  $m(u_3) \geq 2$ . Employing Morse inequality, there exists a nontrivial solution  $u^*$  of (1.1) with  $C_{d_k}(J, u^*) \neq 0$ . Out of the question!

Quite similarly we can treat the case  $C_1 = C_2$ . We complete the proof of Theorem 1.1 thereby.

#### 9. Appendix

**Lemma 9.1.** Under the hypotheses of Lemma 2.11, then  $\zeta_k = \xi_k$  for  $k \le d_l + 1$ , where the definitions of  $\zeta_k$  and  $\xi_k$  are presented by (2.28) and (2.29) respectively.

**Proof.** Clearly  $\xi_k \leq \zeta_k$ , so we concentrate on the converse. As  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  is dense in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , for  $w \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\exists u_n \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $u_n \to w$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

We claim that

$$P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}} u_n \to w \text{ in } H^1\left(\mathbb{R}^N\right) \tag{9.1}$$

for  $k \leq d_l + 1$ , where  $P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}}$  is the orthogonal projection onto  $E_{k-1}^{\perp}$  in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

To see this, we first show that  $P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}}u_n$  is bounded in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . In practice, by (3.1)

$$\|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n\|^2 \le 2 \|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n\|_m^2$$

$$\le 2 (\lambda_l + m) \|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n\|_{L^2}^2$$

$$\le 2 (\lambda_l + m) \|u_n\|_{L^2}^2 \le 2 (\lambda_l + m) \|u_n\|^2,$$
(9.2)

and therefore

$$\|P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}}u_n\| \le \|u_n\| + \|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n\| \le \left(1 + [2(\lambda_l + m)]^{\frac{1}{2}}\right)\|u_n\|.$$
 (9.3)

Observe that

$$\|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n\|_{L^2} = \|P_{E_{k-1}}(u_n - w)\|_{L^2}$$

$$\leq \|u_n - w\|_{L^2} \leq \|u_n - w\| \to 0$$
(9.4)

derives

$$||P_{E_{k-1}}u_n|| \to 0,$$
 (9.5)

consequently,

$$\|P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}}(u_n - w)\| - \|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n\|$$

$$\leq \|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n + P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}}(u_n - w)\| = \|u_n - w\|$$

$$(9.6)$$

yields

$$\|P_{E_{k-1}^{\perp}}u_n - w\| \le \|P_{E_{k-1}}u_n\| + \|u_n - w\| \to 0$$
 (9.7)

via (9.5). The claim is thus proved. Thanks to  $P_{E_{k-1}}u_n \in H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $P_{E_{k-1}^\perp}u_n \in H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

The above argument indicates that for  $\forall w \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\exists w_n \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $w_n \to w$  in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . Hence, there exists a minimizing sequence  $\{\varphi_n\}_{n=1}^{+\infty}$  of (2.29),  $\varphi_n \in E_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^2$ ,  $\|\varphi_n\|_{L^2} = 1$ , s.t.,  $\varepsilon_n > 0$ ,  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ , and

$$\zeta_k \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \varphi_n|^2 + V(x) \, \varphi_n^2 \le \xi_k + \varepsilon_n,$$
(9.8)

deriving  $\zeta_k \leq \xi_k$ . We arrive at the conclusion.  $\square$ 

A more general case can be stated as follows:

**Corollary 9.2.** Let V be a real K–R potential, then for  $\forall \mathfrak{B}_{k-1} \subset H^2$ , dim  $\mathfrak{B}_{k-1} = k-1$ ,

$$\inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{1} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \psi|^{2} + V(x) \psi^{2} = \inf_{\substack{\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}^{\perp} \cap H^{2} \\ \|\psi\|_{L^{2}} = 1}} \langle A\psi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}}.$$
(9.9)

**Proof.** Note that there exist  $C_1$ ,  $C_2 > 0$ , s.t., for  $\forall u \in \mathfrak{B}_{k-1}$ ,

$$C_1 \|u\|_{L^2} \le \|u\|_m \le C_2 \|u\|_{L^2},$$
 (9.10)

an argument analogous to Lemma 9.1 ends the proof.

**Lemma 9.3.** Let V be a K-R potential and suppose  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty} \subset H^1$ , then  $u_k \rightharpoonup u_0$  in  $H_m^1 \iff u_k \rightharpoonup u_0$  in  $H^1$ .

**Proof.** We just deal with the case " $\Rightarrow$ " in consideration of similarity argument on the converse. By way of negation,  $\exists \varphi^* \in H^1, \exists \gamma > 0$ ,

$$\left| \left\langle u_k - u_0, \varphi^* \right\rangle \right| \ge \gamma. \tag{9.11}$$

As  $\{u_k\}_{k=1}^{+\infty}$  is bounded in  $H^1$ , there exists a subsequence  $\{u_{k_j}\}_{j=1}^{+\infty}$ , s.t.  $u_{k_j} \rightharpoonup u^*$  in  $H^1$  as  $j \to +\infty$ , i.e.

$$\langle u_{k_i} - u^*, \varphi \rangle \to 0, \forall \varphi \in H^1.$$
 (9.12)

We claim that  $u^* = u_0$  a.e. on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Notice that for fixed  $\varphi \in C_0^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , there is a bounded domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^N : \varphi(x) \neq 0\} \subset \Omega$ . Hence,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} V(x) \left( u_{k_{j}} - u^{*} \right) \varphi \right|$$

$$\leq \|V_{1}\|_{L^{p}} \cdot \|u_{k_{j}} - u^{*}\|_{L^{2q}(\Omega)} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{2q}(\Omega)}$$

$$+ \|V_{2}\|_{L^{\infty}} \cdot \|u_{k_{j}} - u^{*}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \cdot \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}$$

$$\to 0, \tag{9.13}$$

 $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ ,  $p > \frac{N}{2}$  if  $N \ge 4$ , and p = 2 if  $N \le 3$ . (9.12) together with (9.13) yields

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla \left( u_{k_{j}} - u^{*} \right) \nabla \varphi + (V + m) \left( u_{k_{j}} - u^{*} \right) \varphi$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \nabla \left( u_{k_{j}} - u^{*} \right) \nabla \varphi + \left( u_{k_{j}} - u^{*} \right) \varphi$$

$$+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} V \left( x \right) \left( u_{k_{j}} - u^{*} \right) \varphi + (m - 1) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} \left( u_{k_{j}} - u^{*} \right) \varphi$$

$$\rightarrow 0, \tag{9.14}$$

indicating

$$\langle u_{k_j} - u^*, \varphi \rangle_m \to 0$$
 (9.15)

for  $\forall \varphi \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ . On the other side, in view of the hypothesis, we have

$$\left\langle u_{k_j} - u_0, \varphi \right\rangle_m \to 0$$
 (9.16)

for  $\forall \varphi \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ .

Using (9.15) and (9.16) shows

$$\langle u^* - u_0, \varphi \rangle_m = 0, \forall \varphi \in C_0^{\infty} \left( \mathbb{R}^N \right).$$
 (9.17)

As  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  is dense in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ , (9.17) derives

$$\langle u^* - u_0, \varphi \rangle_m = 0, \forall \varphi \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^N).$$
 (9.18)

Take  $\varphi = u^* - u_0$  and the claim is thus proved. This derives a desired contradiction by combining (9.11) and (9.12). The proof is complete.  $\Box$ 

The following proposition is a  $C^2$  version of Theorem 5.6 of [8] and also a variant version of Theorem 8.8 of [29]. The proof is almost the same as that of Theorem 5.6 of [8].

**Proposition 9.4.** Let E be a Hilbert space. Suppose that  $\{f_{\sigma} \in C^{2-0}(E, \mathbb{R}) \mid \sigma \in [0, 1]\}$  is a family of functions satisfying the (PS) condition. Suppose that there exists an open set N such that  $f_{\sigma}$  has a unique critical point  $p_{\sigma}$  in N,  $\forall \sigma \in [0, 1]$ , and that  $\sigma \to f_{\sigma}$  is continuous in  $C^1(\overline{N})$  topology. Then  $C_*(f_{\sigma}, p_{\sigma})$  is independent of  $\sigma$ .

## Acknowledgments

We are greatly indebted to Professor Zhaoli Liu for many valuable suggestions to the proofs of Lemmas 7.6 and 7.7. Moreover, the first author would like to sincerely thank his family's work behind the scenes over the years, and also appreciate for strong supports by NSFC (11471319) and BCMIIS (Beijing Center for Mathematics and Information Interdisciplinary Sciences).

#### References

- T. Bartsch, K.C. Chang, Z.Q. Wang, On the Morse indices of sign changing solutions of nonlinear elliptic problems, Math. Z. 233 (2000) 655–677.
- [2] T. Bartsch, S.J. Li, Critical point theory for asymptotically quadratic functionals and applications to problems with resonance, Nonlinear Anal. 28 (1997) 419–441.
- [3] V. Benci, D. Fortunato, A remark on the nodal regions of the solutions of superlinear elliptic equations, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A 111 (1989) 123–128.
- [4] T. Bartsch, Z.L. Liu, T. Weth, Sign-changing solutions to superlinear Schrödinger equations, Comm. Partial Differential Equations 29 (2004) 25–42.
- [5] T. Bartsch, Z.Q. Wang, Z.T. Zhang, On the Fučík point spectrum for Schrödinger operators on R<sup>N</sup>, Fixed Point Theory Appl. 5 (2009) 305–317.
- [6] H. Brezis, On a characterization of flow invariant sets, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 23 (1970) 261–263.
- [7] N.P. Cac, On nontrivial solutions of a Dirichlet problem whose jumping nonlinearity crosses a multiple eigenvalue, J. Differential Equations 80 (1989) 379–404.
- [8] K.C. Chang, Infinite Dimensional Morse Theory and Multiple Solution Problem, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1993.
- [9] K.C. Chang, M.Y. Jiang, Dirichlet problem with indefinite nonlinearities, Calc. Var. 20 (2004) 257–282.
- [10] E.N. Dancer, On the Dirichlet problem for weakly non-linear elliptic partial differential equations, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A 76A (1976/1977) 283–300.
- [11] S. Fučík, Solvability of Nonlinear Equations and Boundary Value Problems, Reidel, Dordrecht, 1980.
- [12] N. Garofalo, F.H. Lin, Unique continuation for elliptic operators: a geometric-variational approach, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. XL (1987) 347–366.
- [13] N. Garofalo, F.H. Lin, Monotonicity properties of variational integrals, Ap weights and unique continuation, Indiana Univ. Math. J. 35 (2) (1986) 245–268.
- [14] D. Gilbarg, N.S. Trudinger, Elliptic Partial Differential Equations of Second Order, second edition, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983.

- [15] H.-P. Heinz, On the number of solutions of nonlinear Schrödinger equations and on unique continuation, J. Differential Equations 116 (1995) 149–171.
- [16] P.D. Hislop, I.M. Sigal, Introduction to Spectral Theory with Application to Schrödinger Operators, Springer, 1996.
- [17] D. Jerison, C.E. Kenig, Unique continuation and absence of positive eigenvalues for Schrödinger operators, Ann. of Math. 121 (1985) 463–494.
- [18] C.E. Kenig, Carleman estimates, uniform Sobolev inequalities for second-order differential operators, and unique continuation theorems, in: Pro. ICM, Berkeley, 1986, Amer. Math. Soc., 1987, pp. 948–960.
- [19] C.E. Kenig, A. Ruiz, C. Sogge, Remarks on unique continuation theorems, Seminarios, U.A.M. Madrid, 1986.
- [20] C. Li, S.J. Li, J.Q. Liu, Splitting theorem, Poincaré–Hopf theorem and jumping nonlinear problems, J. Funct. Anal. 221 (2005) 439–455.
- [21] C. Li, S.J. Li, Z.L. Liu, J.Z. Pan, On the Fučík spectrum, J. Differential Equations 244 (2008) 2498–2528.
- [22] E.H. Lieb, M. Loss, Analysis, second edition, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2001.
- [23] P.L. Lions, The concentration-compactness principle in the calculus of variations. The locally compact case, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 1 (1984) 109–145, 223–283.
- [24] J.Q. Liu, The Morse index of a saddle point, J. Systems Sci. Math. Sci. 2 (1989) 32-39.
- [25] Z.L. Liu, J.B. Su, T. Weth, Compactness results for Schrödinger equations with asymptotically linear terms, J. Differential Equations 231 (2006) 501–512.
- [26] Z.L. Liu, J.X. Sun, Invariant sets of descending flow in critical point theory with applications to nonlinear differential equations, J. Differential Equations 172 (2001) 257–299.
- [27] Z.L. Liu, Z.Q. Wang, T. Weth, Multiple solutions of nonlinear Schrödinger equations via flow invariance and Morse theory, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A 136A (2006) 945–969.
- [28] R.H. Martin, Nonlinear Operators and Differential Equations in Banach Spaces, John Wiley & Sons, 1976.
- [29] J. Mawhin, M. Willem, Critical Point Theory and Hamiltonian Systems, Springer, Berlin, 1989.
- [30] L. Nirenberg, Uniqueness in Cauchy problems for differential equations with constant leading coefficients, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 10 (1957) 89–105.
- [31] R.S. Palais, Critical point theory and the minimax principle, global analysis, in: S.S. Chern (Ed.), Proc. Symp. Pure Math., vol. 15, AMS, Providence, 1970, pp. 185–202.
- [32] K. Perera, M. Schechter, Type (II) regions between curves of the Fučík spectrum and critical groups, Topol. Methods Nonlinear Anal. 12 (1998) 227–243.
- [33] M. Reed, B. Simon, Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, vol. 4. Analysis of Operators, Academic Press, New York, 1978
- [34] M. Schechter, Minimax Systems and Critical Point Theory, Birkhäuser, Boston, 2009.
- [35] M. Schechter, Resonance problems with respect to the Fučík spectrum, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 352 (2000) 4195–4205.
- [36] M. Schechter, Linking Methods in Critical Point Theory, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1999.
- [37] M. Schechter, Type (II) regions between curves of the Fučík spectrum, NoDEA Nonlinear Differential Equations Appl. 4 (1997) 459–476.
- [38] M. Schechter, The Fučík spectrum, Indiana Univ. Math. J. 43 (4) (1994) 1139–1157.
- [39] M. Schechter, B. Simon, Unique continuation for Schrödinger operators with unbounded potential, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 77 (1980) 482–492.
- [40] B. Simon, Schrödinger semigroups, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 7 (1982) 447–526.
- [41] M. Willem, Minimax Theorems, Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and Their Applications, vol. 24, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1996.